Gulhane Med J • December 2020 • Volume 62 • Issue 4

ISSN: 1302-0471 e-ISSN: 2146-8052



www.gulhanemedj.org



Gülhane Tıp Dergisi

Executive Editor-in-Chief Cevdet ERDÖL, Prof., M.D., Rector of the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Istanbul, Turkey

Editor-in-Chief

M. Ali GÜLÇELİK, Prof., M.D., Dean of Gülhane Faculty of Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Ankara, Turkey ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0002-8967-7303

Editors

Yusuf TUNCA, Prof., M.D.,

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine & Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Department of Medical Genetics, Ankara, Turkey © ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0001-6336-5371

Sedat GÜRKÖK, Prof., M.D.,

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine & Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Thoracic Surgery, Ankara, Turkey

Y. Alper SÖNMEZ, Prof., M.D.,

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine & Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Department of Endocrinology and Metabolism, Ankara, Turkey © ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0002-9309-7715

İlker TAŞÇI, Prof., M.D.,

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine & Gulhane Training and Research Hospital, Department of Internal Medicine, Ankara, Turkey ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0002-0936-2476

Selçuk SARIKAYA, M.D.

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Ankara, Turkey ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0001-6426-1398 Managing Editor İlker TAŞÇI, Prof., M.D.,

English Editing Provided by Galenos for accepted articles

Editorial Board

AVCI Ismail Yasar, Professor AYHAN Hatice, Assistant Professor BASAK Tülav, Associate Professor BAŞGÖZ Bilgin B., Assistant Professor COŞAR Ahmet, Professor CÖNGÖLOĞLU Mehmet Ayhan, Professor CINAR Fatma İlknur. Associate Professor DURUKAN Ali Hakan, Professor EREN FiDANCI Berna, Assistant Professor GÜRAN Şefik, Professor GÜRDAL Mesut. Professor KARADAS Ömer, Associate Professor KARAŞAHiN Kazım Emre, Professor **KOCABIYIK Necdet. Professor** MUMCUOĞLU Tarkan, Associate Professor NAHARCI Mehmet İlkin, Associate Professor ÖKSÜZ Sinan. Associate Professor SARI Oktay, Associate Professor SAVAŞER Ayhan, Professor TUNCA Mustafa, Associate Professor YILDIZ Dilek, Associate Professor

Gülhane Medical Journal is the official scientific publication of the Gülhane Faculty of Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey.

Galenos Publishing House Owner and Publisher Derya Mor Erkan Mor Publication Coordinator Burak Sever Web Coordinators Fuat Hocalar Turgay Akpinar Graphics Department Ayda Alaca Çiğdem Birinci Gülşah Özgül Finance Coordinator Sevinc Cakmak Project Coordinators Duygu Yıldırım Gamze Aksoy Gülay Akın Hatice Sever Melike Eren Özlem Çekil Pınar Akpınar Rabia Palazoğlu Research&Development Mert Can Köse Mevlüde Özlem Küççük Digital Marketing Specialist Seher Altundemir

Publisher Contact Address: Molla Gürani Mah. Kaçamak Sk. No: 21/1 34093 İstanbul, Turkey Phone: +90 (212) 621 99 25 Fax: +90 (212) 621 99 27 E-mail: info@galenos.com.tr • yayin@galenos.com.tr Web: www.galenos.com.tr Publisher Certificate Number: 14521

Printing at: Özgün Basım Tanıtım San. Tic. Ltd. Şti. Yeşilce Mah. Aytekin Sok. Oto Sanayi Sitesi No: 21 Kat: 2 Seyrantepe Sanayi, Kağıthane, İstanbul, Türkiye Phone: +90 (212) 280 00 09 Certificate Number: 48150 Printing Date: November 2020 ISSN: 1302-0471 E-ISSN: 2146-8052 International scientific journal published quarterly.



Gülhane Tıp Dergisi

Gülhane Medical Journal (Gulhane Med J) is the official, scientific, peer-reviewed, international journal of Gülhane Faculty of Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey. The journal accepts submissions on all aspects of general medicine. Featured article types include original articles, case reports, reviews, and letters to the editor. The history of the Gülhane Medical Journal dates back to 1871 and it was named with its current title in 1999.

Reasons to publish with this journal:

- Electronic archive available since 2002
- Covers the broad field of medicine
- Double-blind, peer-review policy
- Published in both print and online versions
- Online early appearance with a doi number
- No fee of any type for submission or publication

The journal is published quarterly in March, June, September and December.

Processing and publication are free of charge with Gülhane Medical Journal. No fees are requested from the authors at any point throughout the evaluation and publication process.

All manuscripts must be submitted via the online submission system which is available through the journal's web page.

For authors submitting to Gülhane Medical Journal, it is recommended that authors follow the Uniform Requirements for Manuscripts Submitted to Biomedical Journals formulated by the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE).

Abstracting and Indexing

Gülhane Medical Journal is indexed in Scopus, Ulakbim TR Index, CABI, Ebsco, Index Copernicus, OCLC Worldcat, Embase, J–Gate, Gale and Europub.

Copyright Statement

Gülhane Faculty of Medicine owns the royalty and national and international copyright of all content published in the journal.

About us

Material Disclaimer

The author(s) is (are) responsible for the articles published in Gülhane Medical Journal The editor, editorial board and publisher do not accept any responsibility for the articles.

Open Access Policy

This journal provides immediate open access to its content on the principle that making research freely available to the public supports a greater global exchange of knowledge.

Open Access Policy is based on the rules of the Budapest Open Access Initiative (BOAI) http://www. budapestopenaccessinitiative.org/. By "open access" to peerreviewed research literature, we mean its free availability on the public internet, permitting any users to read, download, copy, distribute, print, search, or link to the full texts of these articles, crawl them for indexing, pass them as data to software, or use them for any other lawful purpose, without financial, legal, or technical barriers other than those inseparable from gaining access to the internet itself. The only constraint on reproduction and distribution, and the only role for copyright in this domain, should be to give authors control over the integrity of their work and the right to be properly acknowledged and cited.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercialNoDerivatives 4.0 International License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-ncnd/4.0/).

The journal is printed on an acid-free paper.

Publisher Corresponding Address

Galenos Yayınevi Tic. Ltd. Şti.

Address: Molla Gürani Mah. Kaçamak Sk. No: 21, 34093 Fındıkzade-İstanbul-Turkey

Phone: +90 212 621 99 25

Fax: +90 212 621 99 27

E-mail: info@galenos.com.tr



Gülhane Tıp Dergisi

Instructions to Authors

Gülhane Medical Journal (GMJ) is an international, multidisciplinary and peer reviewed journal for researchers and healthcare providers. It is published four times a year, and accepts submissions in English. It is the official journal of the Gülhane Faculty of Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey.

GMJ follows the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors's (ICMJE) Recommendations for the Conduct, Reporting, Editing and Publication of Scholarly Work in Medical Journals. For authors submitting to GMJ, it is recommended that authors follow the Uniform Requirements for Manuscripts Submitted to Biomedical Journals formulated by the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE).

All submissions are evaluated through the online submission system via (<u>http://submit.gulhanemedj.org/login.php</u>). Following submission, all correspondence is sent by e-mail.

Accepted manuscripts are assigned a DOI number, and the content is freely available.

GMJ publishes in categories listed below;

- 1. Original article
- 2 Case report
- 3. Review article
- 4. Letter to the editor (and their responses)

Authors submitting their manuscripts should follow this guide for the authors. Editorial office may send the manuscript back in order to complete the standard requirements before proceeding for review.

Original articles should be designated either basic research or clinical research.

Review articles should include a summary and subheadings in the text to highlight the content of different sections. Authors are recommended to contact journal before submitting a review article in order to get a provision for review.

Case reports should present an actual patient case with a specific disease or condition.

Letters to the editor should be related to the articles published in the last four issues.

Below are the word limits applied by the GMJ, specific to manuscript types;

Type of article	article Abstract Word count* Number of authors Number of references						
Original article	250	2000 to 5000	Unlimited	40	5		
Review article 250 2000 to 4000 3 50 3							
Case report 100 500 to 1000 5 15 2							
Letter to the editor - 250 to 500 3 5 -							
*Excludes abstract acknowledgments conflict of interest statement references and tables: minimum and maximum word counts							

The authors must declare that their submitted article has neither been published in any journal, nor been simultaneously submitted to another journal. Presentations as an abstract at a scientific meeting is an exception but this should be

declared in the cover letter. The Methods section should include a statement indicating that the research was approved by an independent local, regional or national review body (e.g., ethics committee, institutional review board). If the study includes human subjects, the author should declare openly that the work described has been carried out in accordance with The Code of Ethics

of the World Medical Association (Declaration of Helsinki) for experiments involving humans (link- https://www.wma. net/policies-post/wma-international-code-of-medical-ethics/), and Uniform Requirements for manuscripts submitted to Biomedical journals (link- http://www.icmje.org/). The name of the institution and the code of approval (i.e., approval number) must be provided. Authors should include a statement in the manuscript about informed consent obtained from their participants. According to the most recent regulations by the Turkish Academic Network and Information Center (ULAKBIM), the authors (s) of a case report must include a statement in their manuscript that written, informed consent was obtained from the patient.

Gülhane Tıp Dergisi

Instructions to Authors

GMJ follows the ICMJE's clinical trial registration policy for the clinical trials. Therefore, registration of clinical trials in a public trials registry at or before the time of first patient enrollment is a basic requirement in this journal. The name of the public registry and the code of approval should be included in the manuscript.

Animal experiments should comply with the standards as detailed by the <u>EU Directive 2010/63/EU</u> for animal experiments. Different or local regulations may apply provided that this is written in the manuscript and EU Directive is not violated.

Preperation of the manuscript

The text should be in simple, single-column format. Using MS word processor, Times New Roman font and 11- or 12-point font size should be chosen. The text and references should be double-spaced.

Importantly, the title page must be uploaded separately, no page breaks should be used and all pages should be numbered (below, centered) consecutively.

Abbreviations should be defined when first used in the text.

Units must be expressed following the international system of units (SI).

Uploading the Manuscript Submission Form (MSF) (found in online submission system) is mandatory for all submissions. MSF must be filled in English (typewriting is encouraged), signed by the corresponding author and scanned clearly.

Authors should make sure that a good layout is helpful throughout the review and publication process.

Cover Letter

All submissions should include a cover letter and complete contact information for the corresponding author. The authors must declare in this letter that their submitted article has neither been published in any journal, nor been simultaneously submitted to another journal. Whether the authors have published or submitted any related papers from the same study should be stated. Authors may also use this letter for confidential contact with the editor.

Title Page

All manuscripts should start with the title page. It should include; the title of the manuscript, full names, highest academic degrees, and affiliations of all authors including updates, name and complete contact information for the corresponding author, and manuscript word count (not including title, abstract, acknowledgments, references, tables, and figure legends). The title page should also include the "Acknowledgments" section, "Conflict of interest" statement, and information about the previous publications(s) as an abstract with the inclusion of authors list in the presentation. A sample of a title page can be found here.

Abstract

It should be structured according to Aims, Methods, Results, Conclusions

Keywords

Up to six keywords should be included in the manuscript.

Main document

It should be divided into the following sections: Introduction; Methods; Results; Discussion.

A case report should be structured as follows; introduction, Presentation of Case, Discussion, Conclusion.

Acknowledgments (mandatory)

This section must include list of author contributions, credits, and other information. Author contributions must be listed in accordance with ICMJE authorship criteria. Funding must be described in detail including valid codes. Authors are responsible for the completeness of the information that should exist in the acknowledgement.

Gülhane Tıp Dergisi

Instructions to Authors

Conflict of Interest (mandatory)

Authors must disclose any conflict of interest related to their submission. This statement must include any financial, personal or other relationships within three years of beginning the submitted work. When there is no such relationship, the authors must type "The authors declared they do not have anything to disclose regarding conflict of interest with respect to this manuscript."

References

It is the authors' responsibility to maintain the accuracy and completeness of their references and for correct citation in the text.

References should be numbered and listed in the order they appear in the text. In the text, references should be identified using arabic numerals in parenthesis placed before the period.Up to six authors in a cited article all authors should be listed. When there are seven or more authors, the first three authors' names should be included followed by "et al.". The issue number must be included in journal references, and last page number must be typed in full.

Examples of reference style:

Galant SP, Komarow HD, Shin HW, Siddiqui S, Lipworth BJ. The case for impulse oscillometry in the management of asthma in children and adults. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol. 2017;118(6):664-671.

Willeit K, Pechlaner R, Willeit P, et al. Association between vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 and atrial fibrillation. JAMA Cardiol. 2017;2(5):516-523.

Taichman DB, Sahni P, Pinborg A, et al. Data sharing statements for clinical trials: a requirement of the international committee of medical journal editors [published online June 6, 2017]. Ann Intern Med. doi: 10.7326/M17-1028.

World Health Organization. WHO Criteria for Diagnosis of Osteoporosis. http://www.4bonehealth.org/education/world-health-organization-criteria-diagnosis-osteoporosis/. Accessed June 15, 2017.

Venables WN, Ripley BD. Modern Applied Statistics With S. 4th ed. New York, NY: Springer Publishing Co; 2003

Purnell L. Transcultural Diversity and Health Care. In: Transcultural Health Care: A Culturally Competent Approach. 4th ed. Philadelphia: FA Davis Company; 2012:7.

Tables

Tables should be numbered in the order of their citation in the text. Each table should have a brief title. Footnotes should also be used where needed. Each table should be uploaded as a separate word file.

Figures

Figures should be numbered in the order of their citation in the text. Each figure should have a brief title. Footnotes should also be used where needed. Each figure should be uploaded as a separate JPEG or TIFF file and should not exceed 1 MB in size.

Table and figure Legends

Use of brief legends (captions) for tables and figures is recommended. These can include explanation of the table or figure, markers and expansion of abbreviations. The legends should be uploaded as separate, word files.

GMJ encourages authors to use reporting guidelines such as CONSORT for Randomized Controlled Trial, PRISMA for Systematic Reviews or Meta-analyses of controlled trials, STARD for Diagnostic accuracy studies, and STROBE for Observational epidemiology studies.

Fees

GMJ offers entirely free publication. No page charges, article processing charge, or other are applied. The journal does not accept donations.

© 2018 Gülhane Medical Journal. All Rights Reserved.

Gülhane Tıp Dergisi

Peer Review and Ethics

Peer Review Policy

Gülhane Medical Journal is an independent, non-biased periodical publication that adheres to the double-blind peerreview process.

The manuscript evaluation process and ethical principals in this publication conform to the Recommendations for the Conduct, Reporting, Editing, and Publication of Scholarly Work in Medical Journals (ICMJE Recommendations) (http://www.icmje.org) and The Committee on Publication Ethics (COPE) (https://publicationethics.org/).

Submitted manuscripts are first evaluated for their scientific value by the managing editor. After the initial evaluation, an editor is assigned by the Editor-in-Chief. Each manuscript is sent to at least two reviewers by the assigning editor. Following review and the decision of the assigning editor, the Editor-in-Chief makes a decision. The procedure is the same for the initial submission and the revised manuscript. The whole evaluation process is aimed to be completed within 12 weeks. Where necessary, manuscripts are also evaluated by the statistics editor.

The dates of submission and acceptance are displayed on the first page of the accepted manuscripts.

The Editor-in-Chief and editors have the right to reject or return manuscripts to be revised for format or scientific content before the reviewer selection.

All queries should be sent to the editorial office via e-mail the following address: editor@gulhanemedj.org.

Withdrawal Policy

Withdrawal of a manuscript will be permitted only for the most compelling and unavoidable reasons. For withdrawal requests, authors need to submit an "Article Withdrawal Form", signed by all authors. The form is available at (http://glns.co/vsw7j). The submission of this form is not sufficient to complete the withdrawal procedure. The editorial office notifies the authors about the decision of the Editor-in-Chief.

In case the review process exceeds six months following editor assignment, the authors have the right to place a withdrawal request without any reason.

Ethical Considerations

Authors

Gülhane Medical Journal is committed to providing high-quality articles and upholds the publication ethics to advance the intellectual agenda of science. We expect the authors to comply with the best practice in publication ethics.

For experimental and clinical studies, approval by the ethical committee and a statement on adherence of the study protocol to the international agreements (Helsinki Declaration revised 2013 (https://www.wma.net/policies-post/ wma-declaration-of-helsinki-ethical-principles-for-medical-research-involving-human-subjects/) are mandatory. In experimental animal studies, the authors should indicate that the procedures are in accordance with animal rights (Guide for the care and use of laboratory animals, www.nap.edu.catalog/5140.html) and they should obtain animal ethic committee approval.

The collected data cannot be shared with third-party persons, organizations or other affiliations. Patients' private data cannot be published.

The "Materials and Methods" should include sufficient information about the ethical approval along with its source and code. This section should also include the required statements that the study procedures conformed to the international standards of human and animal studies, and written, informed consent was obtained for each participant.

The declaration of the conflict of interest between the authors and institutions, and acknowledgement of any funding or financial or material support should appear at the end of the manuscript.

Editors and Reviewers

Editors and reviewers are required to report any potential conflict of interest with the submitting authors and their institutions.

Gülhane Tıp Dergisi

Peer Review and Ethics

Evidence of the following attempts is subject to sanctions in this journal:

Plagiarism: Republishing the data or intellectual material of someone else as one's own original work.

Fabrication: Publishing data and findings/results that do not exist.

Duplication (multiple publications): Publishing the same data or intellectual material more than once. Publication as an abstract presentation in a scientific meeting is outside this definition.

Salami publication/slicing: Publishing multiple articles by dividing the results of a single study preternaturally.

We use Crossref Similarity Check powered by "iThenticate" to screen all submissions for plagiarism before the review step and before the publication.

Author Contributions

In accordance with the ICMJE recommendations, contributions of all authors must be listed in the manuscript. Contributors who do not meet the criteria for authorship should not be listed as authors, but they should be acknowledged.

GÜLHANE MEDICAL JOURNAL Gülhane Tıp Dergisi

Gülhane Tıp Dergisi

Contents

REVIEWS

- 213 Osteoradionecrosis a review of clinical features and management Vidya Ajila, Shruthi Hegde; Mangalore, India
- **224** The relevance of antibiotic supplements in mammalian cell cultures: Towards a paradigm shift Siti Nazihahasma Hassan, Farizan Ahmad; Kelantan, Malaysia

ORIGINAL ARTICLES

231 Determination of the anxiety and the needs of family members of critical care patients in emergency departments

Ayla Demirtaş, Gülten Güvenç, Özlem Aslan, Emine Öksüz, Ayşe Kılıç Uçar; Ankara, Istanbul, Turkey

- **239** Complementary and alternative medicine usage in patients with Familial Mediterranean Fever Seda Çolak, Emre Tekgöz, Fatma İlknur Çınar, Sedat Yılmaz, Muhammet Çınar; Ankara, Turkey
- **245** Factors associated with overweight and obesity in students of 5–14 age group in Mersin Serdar Deniz, Hülya Şirin, Mehmet Kıvrak, Züleyha Kaplan, Gamze Ketrez, Sarp Üner; Malatya, Ankara, Mersin, Turkey
- 254 Comparison of vitamin D profile between patients with inflammatory and non-inflammatory rheumatic diseases Nihan Cüzdan, İlke Coşkun Benlidayı, Sibel Başaran, Tunay Sarpel; Balikesir, Adana, Turkey
- **260** Autonomy, depression and affecting factors in the elderly people Gamze Sarıkoç, Ümran Sarı, Mehmet İlkin Naharçı, Emine Öksüz; Ankara, Turkey
- 266 Retrospective analysis of patients with relapsed/refractory medulloblastoma after autologous stem cell transplantation Ramazan Acar, İsmail Ertürk, Halil Kızılöz, Sezgin Okçelik, Birol Yıldız, Musa Barış Aykan, Gül Sema Yıldıran Keskin, Erdim Sertoğlu, Bilgin Bahadır Başgöz, Nuri Karadurmuş; Ankara, Nevsehir, Turkey
- 272 The association of serum beta-2-microglobulin with autoantibody production and disease activity in patients with primary Sjögren's syndrome Duygu Tecer, Dilek Büyükşireci, Zafer Günendi, Feride Göğüş; Ankara, Corum, Turkey

CASE REPORTS

- **278** Is mitral balloon valvuloplasty really innocent?: A case report of right ventricular rupture Hüseyin Sicim, Ertan Demirdaş, Hakan Kartal, Gökhan Arslan, Celalettin Günay, Bilgehan Savaş Öz; Ankara, Turkey
- **281** A rare cause of acute abdomen; paratubal cyst torsion Zafer Senol, Taygun Gülşen; Istanbul, Turkey

LETTERS to the EDITOR

- **284** COVID-19 pandemic and dental health care system: An Indian scenario Shruthi Hegde, Vidya Ajila; Mangalore, India
- **286** Comment on "The effect of maternal obesity on the success of labor induction with a cervical ripening double-balloon catheter and on pain perception during catheter insertion" Elif Nur Sevinç, Kazım Emre Karaşahin; Ankara, Turkey

INDEX

2020 Referee Index

2020 Author Index

2020 Subject Index

Gülhane Tıp Dergisi

Message from the Editor-in-Chief

Message from the Editor-in-Chief,

GMJ has gone a change in Editor-in-Chief following retirement of Prof. Dr. Omer Azal.

During the years Prof. Azal has served as the chief editor, GMJ has shown substantial improvements by increasing the number of prestigious indexes covered, annual submissions, and global citations. With the efforts of his team, GMJ has become a prestigious publication by increasing its domestic and international recognition.

The decision to continue with English language only was also taken during his term.

On behalf of the readers, authors and referees, I sincerely thank Prof. Azal and his editorial board for their substantial contributions to the institution, country and the global scientific community.

In the last issue of 2020, there are a number of interesting original articles, review articles and case reports from a wide range scientific disciplines in GMJ.

I would like to express my gratitude to all submitting authors, reviewers, and editors for their contributions so far.

Prof. Dr. M. Ali Gülçelik Editor-in-Chief



Osteoradionecrosis - a review of clinical features and management

🖻 Vidya Ajila, 🕲 Shruthi Hegde

Nitte (Deemed to be University), AB Shetty Memorial Institute of Dental Sciences (ABSMIDS), Department of Oral Medicine and Radiology, Mangalore, India

Date submitted: 04.04.2020

Date accepted: 16.04.2020

Online publication date: 15.12.2020

Corresponding Author:

Vidya Ajila MDS, Nitte (Deemed to be University), AB Shetty Memorial Institute of Dental Sciences (ABSMIDS), Department of Oral Medicine and Radiology, Mangalore, India ajila_v@yahoo.com

ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0002-5744-9322

Keywords: Osteoradionecrosis, mandible, radiotherapy

ABSTRACT

Radiotherapy is an important part of oral cancer management. A significant complication of radiotherapy to the head and neck is osteoradionecrosis (ORN). The present report reviews the risk factors, clinical features, and management of ORN affecting the maxilla and mandible. A "PubMed" database search was done to identify "case reports" of ORN that were published, using the keywords "osteoradionecrosis", "jaw", "mandible" and "maxilla". Data on ORN published within the past 10 years from 2008 to 2018 were collected and analyzed. A total of 23 full text articles reporting 27 cases of ORN were identified. Males constituted 84% of the cases. The mandible was affected in 96% of cases with bilateral involvement in 26.9% of cases and posterior mandibular involvement in 53.8% of cases. The amount of radiation received ranged from 50 Gy to 77 Gy. ORN occurred in 3.87 years on average after radiotherapy. The highest risk of developing ORN was associated with extraction of mandibular teeth within the radiation field in patients who received a radiation dose greater than 60 Gy. ORN was managed using varied methods such as surgical therapy, reconstruction with free fibular graft, low level laser therapy, and platelet rich gel. The recurrence of ORN was reported in 22% cases ranging from three weeks to one year later. In conclusion, the present review highlights the clinical features and risk factors associated as well as the various methods used in the treatment of ORN. The use of preventive strategies and advanced methods of management can decrease the incidence of ORN.

Introduction

Osteoradionecrosis (ORN) is a severe complication of external beam radiotherapy (RT) for malignancies affecting the head and neck (1,2). It is defined as 'A potentially severe, delayed radiation-induced injury, characterized by bone tissue necrosis, failure to heal, and exposed bone for at least three months' (3). The incidence of ORN in the head and neck region varies from 2% to 22% in subjects with a history of radiotherapy (3).

Various mechanisms have been proposed to explain the occurrence of ORN. These include the most commonly accepted hypoxic-hypocellular-hypovascular concept where radiation causes hypoxia of the bone, death of bone cells and long term damage to vascular supply as a result of endothelial cell damage ultimately leading to bone death (4). Another theory suggests that radiotherapy results in decreased soft tissue matrix which gets replaced with fibrous tissue, thereby increasing the tendency to develop ORN (5). Another suggested cause is the suppression of osteoclast related bone turnover. Some authors have proposed that radiation leads to a local inflammatory process which causes osteoblastic cell death, thereby preventing the repopulation of cells (6). The most recent theory of ORN is the fibroatrophic theory. According to this theory, vascular changes in the bone lead to endothelial changes along with an inflammatory response. This is followed by abnormal fibroblastic activity and altered bone healing which is more susceptible to infection (6).

Among the various classifications, the one given by Notani et al. (7), which is based on the amount of bone involvement, is

simple and preferred by many authors (8). ORN is a progressive condition which is difficult to treat. Various management strategies include sequestrectomy, resection, segmental mandibulectomy, and hyperbaric oxygen (HBO) therapy with varied results. Recent methods include the use of Pentoxifylline, Tocopherol and Clodronate, "PENTOCLO" (8).

The present report reviewed the current literature of the demographic characters, clinical features, and latest management techniques employed in the treatment of ORN.

A "PubMed" database search was done to identify case reports on ORN, published using the keywords "osteoradionecrosis", "jaw", "mandible", and "maxilla". Data on ORN published within the past 10 years from 2008 to 2018 were collected and analyzed. Only those case reports for which full text was available were considered in the review. Demographic characters, clinical features, and management were tabulated. Descriptive statistics were calculated using means and percentages.

A total of 23 full text articles reporting 27 cases of ORN were identified. The age range of the subjects was from 18 years to 84 years with a mean of 49 years. Males constituted 84% of the cases while females accounted for 16%. In 96% of the cases, the mandible was affected while 4% involved both the maxilla and mandible. The right and left mandible were equally affected in 34.6% of cases; and ORN was present bilaterally in 26.9% of cases. The posterior mandible was the most common site in 53.8% of cases.

ORN occurred three months -13 years later following radiotherapy, with an average time of 3.87 years. Associated malignancies varied with maximum cases having received radiotherapy for tonsillar carcinoma (Figure 1).

Radiotherapy was the primary treatment given in 25.9% of cases; surgery and radiotherapy were given in 40.7% of cases; subjects received adjuvant chemotherapy in 25.9% of cases while a combination of surgery, chemotherapy and radiotherapy was given in 7.4% of cases (Figure 2).

The amount of radiation received ranged from 50 Gy to 77 Gy.



Figure 1. Graph showing the site of reported malignancies SCC: Squamous cell carcinoma, Ca: Carcinoma

The presenting features of ORN included pain and discharge in 25.9% of cases, pathological fracture in 14.8% of cases, dysphagia and swelling in 7.4% of cases and anesthesia of the inferior alveolar nerve in 7.4% of cases.

Risk factors for ORN were tooth extraction, tobacco and alcohol abuse, and underlying medical conditions.

Management included surgical resection with fibular graft in 37% of cases, HBO therapy in 29.6% of cases, and segmental resection in 18.5% of cases. Other methods of ORN management included the use of leukocyte platelet-rich plasma (PRP), sequestrectomy, surgical debridement with Integra skin regeneration system and vacuum-assisted closure (VAC) system.

Recurrence of ORN was reported in 22% of cases, which ranged from three weeks to one year later. Table 1 (6,9-27) summarizes the details of subjects with ORN as reported by the various authors.

Discussion

Regaud first described post radiation ORN of the jaw in 1922 (13). Ewing, in 1926, reported the bone changes after radiotherapy as radiation osteitis (11).

Early bone changes after radiotherapy includes hyperemia, endarteritis, and cell death, while late changes include thrombosis, hypovascularization, and fibrosis (5).

ORN is a late effect of radiotherapy. RT for cancer in the head and neck has an increased chance of causing mandibular ORN. Recent reports suggest that the incidence of ORN has decreased from 20% to around 4-8%. This decrease is related to the elimination of all risk factors prior to radiotherapy and



Figure 2. Graph showing the management strategies used in the reported cases *RT: Radiotherapy*

recent advances in radiotherapy such as intensity modulated radiotherapy (IMRT) (28). The incidence of occurrence of ORN in the mandible is between 2% and 22% with most cases occurring in the mandibular body (9). This is in accordance with the present report where the mandible was the most affected, predominantly the posterior mandible. This increased predilection for the mandible is due to the richer vascularity in the maxilla and also because the mandible is irradiated more often. Also, since the mandibular bone is denser, the amount of radiation absorbed by the bone is more (6,29).

Around 70-90% of ORN cases are reported to occur within the first three years after radiotherapy. In the present report, ORN occurred from three months to 13 years following radiotherapy. However, the majority of cases occurred within the first five years. This variability could be because of the size and nature of the tumor, the type of radiotherapy used or individual patient risk factors (28).

The amount of radiation received ranged from 50 Gy to 77 Gy. The risk of developing ORN is medium at a radiation dosage of 40-60 Gy and high at a dose above 60 Gy (23). This is in conformity with our results.

The subjects may be asymptomatic in the initial stages. The main diagnostic feature is the presence of exposed bone in the mucosa or skin which can get secondarily infected. Other features include pain, dysesthesia, halitosis, and dysgeusia. Severe cases may lead to fistula formation from the oral mucosa or skin and pathological fractures (9). Diagnosis of ORN is made on the basis of patient history and the presence of exposed bone for more than three months. Radiological investigations such as panoramic radiographs and computed tomography are used to assess the extent of bone changes (17,23,30). This is similar to the clinical features reported by ORN cases in the present review.

Chemoradiotherapy (CRT) is linked to better locoregional control and overall survival and eradicates micrometastases. Although CRT is associated with an increase in early toxicity such as mucositis, the role of CRT in late toxicity is not clear. Recent studies have concluded that CRT does not increase the risk of ORN. In the present review, 25.9% of the cases received CRT. However, previous studies show difference in the incidence of ORN after RT and CRT (31).

Conventional management of ORN includes surgical debridement, sequestrectomy, oral hygiene maintenance with oral antiseptics, and the use of medications such as analgesics, antibiotics and corticosteroids (11). Segmental mandibulectomy is the next option followed by a complex reconstruction. In accordance with the fibro atrophic theory, a recent regimen for ORN recommends the use of vascular directed therapy using alpha – tocopherol (Vitamin E) and pentoxifylline (PENTO). Addition of clodronate to PENTO was found to be beneficial but carried the risk of bisphosphonate induced osteonecrosis

(9,26). Delanian et al. (30,32) reported that PENTOCLO resulted in spontaneous sequestrectomy within the first six months of therapy leading to bone healing. PENTOCLO is not recommended in patients with recurrent or residual tumor. HBO therapy has been used along with surgery due to its ability to promote vascularity. HBO therapy includes the use of 100% oxygen for 90 mins at 2.4 atm pressure (24). However, recent trials have failed to demonstrate definite benefits. HBO is advised as an adjunct when resection or reconstruction surgery is needed (26). In the present report, HBO therapy was used in 29.6% of cases, usually in association with surgical debridement and resection with good results.

ORN can be of two types-spontaneously occurring and trauma induced (5). Spontaneously occurring ORN depends on the radiation dose that is received while ORN after dental treatments is categorized as trauma-induced ORN (5,27). Around 5% of cases occur following dental extraction (8). This is reflected in the present results where only two cases of ORN were reported after tooth extraction.

Spontaneous ORN commonly occurs between 6 months and 2 years after radiotherapy while the possibility of traumainduced ORN is for long term. Thus, the risk of trauma induced ORN is higher in the dentate subjects due to extraction or dental and periodontal infection (9). Other factors include the grade and site of tumor, amount of radiation, immune deficiencies and any comorbidities (14). Moon et al. (28) found that preradiotherapy extractions were an independent risk factor for ORN but mentioned that it might be a reflection of the poor oral hygiene of the subjects. The use of IMRT has decreased the incidence of ORN especially in combination with good oral hygiene measures and decreased radiation to the mandible and parotid salivary glands (8). Contributing factors noted in the present review included tobacco and alcohol abuse and underlying medical conditions.

Marx's staging of ORN as stage 1, stage 2 and stage 3 is still widely followed (21). Stage 3 ORN requires surgical intervention (23). Kraeima et al. (23) used a novel method of combining the chemotherapy with the radiotherapy isodose curves in order to accurately predict the areas of ORN risk, and plan exact resection of affected bone and screw locations for reconstruction plates which are outside high dose areas.

Management of ORN in the present review was done using various methods. Most management strategies involved surgical treatment with the debridement of nonviable tissue and subsequent reconstruction. Successful management strategies included the use of allogeneic platelet gel (1) and skin regeneration systems for the repair of minor to moderate intraoral defects (3). Schepers et al. (10) described successful prosthetic rehabilitation with fibular graft using virtual implant planning. PRP was used to regain mandibular integrity and continuity of bone following

Authors	Site of ORN	Associated malignancy with staging	RT cycles	Any other concurrent therapy	Age/ Sex	Duration after RT
Curi et al. (5) 2017	Bilateral posterior mandible	Retromolar trigone Ca (T2 N2 M0)	Postoperative fractionated RT (5 fractions/week; 2.0 Gy/fraction; 34 sessions total of 68 Gy)	Surgery right radical neck dissection (lymph nodes levels 2 to 4) without ligation of the external carotid artery	56/M	8 yrs
Piccin et al. (1) 2016	Right posterior mandible	Right piriform sinus poorly differentiated adenocarcinoma	RT 7,000 cGy were given over 35 sessions	Chemotherapy (cisplatin 100 mg/ m ² intravenous)	61/M	9 yrs
Beech and Farrier (3) 2016	Right posterior mandible	Left-sided tonsillar carcinoma	RT	Surgical excision	54/M	5 yrs
Schepers et al. (10) 2013	Right anterior mandible	Squamous cell carcinoma of the anterior floor of the mouth	RT 66 Gy	Surgical excision	54/M	1 yr
Reiffel et al. (11) 2012	Left posterior mandible	Cancer of base of tongue stage 4	RT	Chemotherapy	55/M	2.5 yrs
Rao et al. (4) 2012	Right posterior mandible	Low grade mucoepidermoid carcinoma	RT	Surgical excision	38/F	5 yrs
Poglio et al. (12) 2011	Right posterior mandible	Unknown	RT		41/M	2 yrs
Man et al. (13) 2015	Right posterior mandible	Malignant Iymphoma	RT 60 Gy	Chemotherapy	18/M	1 yr
Scala et al. (14) 2010	Bilateral anterior and posterior mandible	Squamous cell carcinoma of the left half of tongue PT1pN0	RT 33 visits, 5 visits per week; each consisted of a dose of 200 cGy with a total dose of 6,600 cGy with Lonidamine	Partial left glossectomy with conservative neck dissection (CND) and bilateral suprahyoid lymph node dissection	44/M	4 yrs
Khatami et al. (15) 2010	Bilateral anterior and posterior mandible	Cancer of unknown primary	RT		62/M	

Clinical features	Management	Any other	Risk factor
Dysphagia caused by a painful, swollen, and discolored tongue	Hyperbaric oxygen therapy (30 sessions: 20 sessions before surgery and 10 sessions after surgery; 2.4 ATA; 90-minute session in a monoplace chamber. Bilateral marginal bone resections	Associated tongue necrosis	Tooth extraction under local anesthesia using vasoconstrictor
Severe dysphagia, fever >38 °C, rigor swelling of the right jaw and right sternocleidomastoid muscle	Leukocyte platelet-rich plasma (PRP) every 3 days for a total of 7 weeks (22 applications in total)		Alcohol abuse
Pain, difficulty eating, foul taste. Anesthesia of right inferior dental nerve; pathological fracture	Surgical debridement and Integra skin regeneration system		
Oral dehiscence and necrotic mandibular bone	Surgical resection followed by reconstruction with a free osseous flap with the planning of an implant-based prosthesis		
Necrotic left mandibular body	Segmental mandibulectomy followed by free fibular graft		
Pain, restricted mouth opening and discharge from ear; discoloration of overlying skin	Hyperbaric oxygen therapy	Mastoiditis	
Lower jaw defect involving the oral mucosa, mandibular bone, external skin, and soft tissue, communication between the oral cavity and the exterior	Subtotal mandibulectomy, fibular graft and vacuum-assisted closure system		
	Hemimandibulectomy, debridement of necrotic soft tissue, repair of the orocutaneous defects with thigh flap	Recurrent ORN 2 yrs later repaired using stereolithographic 3-Dimensional Printing modeling technology osteomyocutaneous flap	
Stomatitis, purulent abscesses and exposed alveolar process H/o tooth exfoliation	Moxifloxacin hydrochloride 600 mg daily dose for 20 days, regenerative surgery with autologous platelet rich plasma		
	Mandibulectomy and reconstruction with vascularized fibula flap		

Table 1. Continued						
Authors	Site of ORN	Associated malignancy with staging	RT cycles	Any other concurrent therapy	Age/ Sex	Duration after RT
Mendonça and Juiz-Lopez (16) 2010	Mandibular and maxillary anterior and posterior	Tonsillar cancer	RT		63/M	
Pautke et al. (17) 2010	Right anterior and posterior mandible	Extramedullary plasmocytoma	RT chest at 50 Gy	Adenectomy and lobectomy of the right lower lobe Bisphosphonate therapy	72/M	11 yrs
Pautke et al. (17) 2010	Left anterior and posterior mandible	Carcinoma of the left margin of the tongue pT1, pN1, Mx	RT 68.7 Gy; brachytherapy 62.5 Gy 9 yrs later	Bilateral neck dissection and partial glossectomy; chemotherapy (cisplatin and 5-fluorouracil) 9 yrs later	68/M	11 yrs
Le Stanc et al. (18) 2009	Left posterior mandible	Left tonsil squamous cell carcinoma extending to tongue and skull base cT4N1M0	RT 70 Gy	Chemotherapy (Carboplatin- Paclitaxel)	48/M	2 yrs
Jacobson et al. (19) 2010	Bilateral posterior mandible	Cancer of the tonsil	Opposing fields of external beam RT		72/M	4 yrs
Tursun and Green (20) 2017	Bilateral posterior mandible	Base-of the- tongue squamous cell carcinoma	7,000 cGy of radiation		72/M	13 yrs
Kakarala et al. (21) 2011	Bilateral mandible	Squamous cell carcinoma of the anterior floor of the mouth	RT	Resection and neck dissection	36/F	
Horta et al. (22) 2014	Mandible		RT		41/F	
Kraeima et al. (23) 2018	Left hemimandible	Squamous cell carcinoma in the floor of the mouth stage pT4N0	RT 56 Gy	Marginal mandibular resection.		3 months

Clinical features	Management	Any other	Risk factor
Tooth extraction, pathologic fracture, life-threatening infection, prolonged hospitalization, and severe chronic pain	Surgical debridement, 45 dives in hyperbaric oxygen, antibiotic therapy	Recurrent ORN after 1 year, suppuration from two fistulas, severe trismus, total lip anesthesia, treated with cultures stem and progenitor cells using bone marrow aspirate	
Submental abscess and an extraoral fistula in the anterior right chin region	Abscess was incised, extraction from the left lower first incisor to the right lower canine	Recurrence occurred twice mandibulectomy was done	Peripheral artery disease, coronary artery disease, arterial hypertension, diabetes mellitus, and a smoking habit
Exposed bone in the left lower jaw, fetor ex ore, and intensive, therapy- resistant pain	Partial resection of the left mandible and immediate reconstruction with fibular graft		Hypertension, glaucoma, and hyperthyroidism
Left submandibular fistula and pain; later pathological fracture	Surgical treatment	ORN with recurrent tumor	Alcohol and tobacco consumption
Bone exposure	Hyperbaric oxygen, antibiotics, and local debridements	Marx stage 3 ORN 6 months later; segmental mandibulectomies, with preservation of the native symphysis, and a reconstruction using a single fibular free flap	
Exposed bone in the right mandible with pain, purulent discharge, and severe hypoesthesia in the distribution of the inferior alveolar nerve	Antibiotics in addition to chlorhexidine mouth rinses 3 times daily to control the localized infection. The patient underwent hyperbaric oxygen therapy; ultimately surgical resection and fibular graft		
ORN	Resection and fibular graft	Wound infection and free flap loss; revision fibular free flap reconstruction was done with VAC	
	Resection and fibular graft	Chimeric anterolateral thigh flap	
Intraoral exposed necrotic bone (ORN) and a fractured mandible with an orocutaneous fistula	HBO treatment; reconstruction with iliac graft (30 sessions)	Repeat ORN in three weeks; reconstruction with fibular graft	

Table 1. Continue	ed					
Authors	Site of ORN	Associated malignancy with staging	RT cycles	Any other concurrent therapy	Age/ Sex	Duration after RT
Kraeima et al. (23) 2018	Bilateral mandible	Squamous cell carcinoma floor of the mouth	RT 56 Gy	Surgical resection including a marginal resection of the mandible		11 months
Kraeima et al. (23) 2018	Left mandible	Squamous cell carcinoma in the buccal mucosa of the left mandible (pT4N1)	RT 66 Gy	3D guided surgical resection, including neck dissection, and the defect was reconstructed with a free vascularized fibula flap	84/M	20 months
Jeyaraj and Bandyopadhyay (24) 2016	Left mandible	Carcinoma of the left tonsil and faucial pillar and the left lateral and posterior pharyngeal wall	RT 76.8 Gy		60/M	10 months; One month after tooth extraction
Badeau and Deleyiannis (25) 2013	Left mandible	Left basaloid squamous cell carcinoma with recurrence	RT	Chemotherapy	59/M	3 yrs
Rathy et al. (9) 2013	Right mandible	Squamous cell carcinoma	RT	Surgery	65/M	4 yrs
Etezadi et al. (26) 2013	Left mandible	Left tonsillar squamous cell carcinoma stage T4bN3	RT 7,000 cGy	Radical tonsillectomy and modified neck dissection; chemotherapy	46/F	
Shimizu et al. (27) 2012	Right mandible	Nasopharyngeal cancer	RT 60 Gy to bilateral mandible	Chemotherapy	74/M	5 yrs
Shimizu et al. (27) 2012	Left mandible	Nasopharyngeal cancer	RT 66 Gy to bilateral mandible	Chemotherapy	69/M	3 yrs
Yrs: Years, Yr: Year, OF	RN: Osteoradionecrosis, HB	O: Hyperbaric oxygen, RT	Radiotherapy			

ORN (14). The most commonly reported treatment in large defects involved mandibular resection followed by free fibular graft and implant supported prosthesis (15). Tursun and Green (20) reported the use of processed allogeneic nerve allograft during surgical treatment for regaining neurosensory function in patients with ORN. Iliac marrow aspirate was used successfully for bone regeneration in one case (16). Kakarala et al. (21) used VAC dressing over free flap muscle to assist the closure of cutaneous defects in ORN. Horta et al. (22) reported a case where the failure of fibular graft was managed using chimeric anterolateral thigh flap and a dural substitute membrane with acceptable results.

Based on the fibroatrophic theory of ORN, a combination of pentoxifylline, tocopherol and clodronate is being tried as medical management in ORN cases refractory to surgery and HBO therapy. This protocol included antibiotic and corticosteroid treatment for one month to control infection followed by pentoxifylline, tocopherol and clodronate for at least six months. The authors reported a resolution rate of around 89% (33,34). In the present review, Garg et al. (6) was able to achieve good results with a combination of PENTOCLO therapy and sequestrectomy. An additional finding in the study was the incidence of ORN recurrence. As much as 22% of cases reported the recurrence ranging from

Clinical featuresManagementAny otherRisk factorReconstruction using isodose curvesReconstruction using isodose curvesReconstruction using isodose curvesReconstruction using isodose curvesImage: An intraoral fistula with exposed boneRBO with soft tissue nasolabila flap; enconstruction using isodose curvesReconstruction using isodose curvesReconstructionImage: An intraoral fistula with exposed boneRegenental mandibular resection followed by Titanium reconstructionSinoker, microvascular followed by Titanium reconstructionSinoker, microvascular sponchicetasis of bonocinit de on iss lower jawSinoker, microvascular sponchicetasis of bonocinit de on iss lower jawSequented mandibular resection followed by Titanium reconstructionSinoker, microvascular sponchicetasis of bonocinit de on iss lower jawSinoker, microvascular sponchicetasis of sponchicetasis				
An intraoral fistula with exposed bone HBO with soft tissue nasolabial flap; reconstruction using isodose curves Inability to open his mouth, difficulty in consuming even semisolid food and a persistent dull aching pain in the left side of his lower jaw Segmental mandibular resection followed by Titanium reconstruction plate Smoker, microvascular thrombosis, bronchiectasis of lung Anterior submental draining sinus tract extending to the bone Antibiotics and hyperbaric oxygen; surgical resection with fibular free flap Sequestrectomy Sharp bony projection in the mouth and pus discharge on right cheek Sequestrectomy Dehiscence of the skin at the inclision site with orocutaneous fistula after three months. Reconstruction with fibular flap Exposed bone pain, trismus, and fistula, limited mouth opening Surgical resection with fibular section with fibular flap Dehiscence of the skin at the inclision site with orocutaneous fistula after three months. Reconstruction with fibular flap Cheek skin was stiff, orocutaneous fistula, limited mouth opening Surgical resection with fibular osteoseptocutaneous flap ORN of left mandible occurred 3 yrs later; treated similarly Cheek skin was stiff, orocutaneous fistula, limited mouth opening Surgical resection with fibular orboneous flap ORN of right mandible occurred 2 yrs later; treated similarly Cheek skin was stiff, orocutaneous Surgical resection with fibular orboneous flap ORN of right mandible occurred 2 yrs later; treated similarly	Clinical features	Management	Any other	Risk factor
bonereconstruction using isodose curvesInability to open his mouth, difficulty in consuming even semisolid food and a persistent dull aching pain in the left side of his lower jawSegmental mandibular resection followed by Titanium reconstruction plateSmoker, microvascular thrombosis, bronchiectasis of lungAnterior submental draining sinus tract extending to the boneAntibiotics and hyperbaric oxygen; surgical resection with fibular free flapSequestrectomySharp bony projection in the mouth and pus discharge on right cheekSequestrectomyDehiscence of the skin at the incision site with orccutaneous fistula after three months. Reconstruction with fibular fistula, limited mouth openingSurgical resection with fibular osteoseptocutaneous flapCheek skin was stiff, orocutaneous fistula, limited mouth openingSurgical resection with fibular osteoseptocutaneous flapORN of left mandible occurred 2 yrs later; treated similarlyCheek skin was stiff, orocutaneous fistula, limited mouth openingSurgical resection with fibular osteoseptocutaneous flapORN of right mandible occurred 2 yrs later; treated similarlyCheek skin was stiff, orocutaneous fistula, limited mouth openingSurgical resection with fibular osteoseptocutaneous flapORN of right mandible occurred 2 yrs later; treated similarly		Reconstruction using isodose curves		
Inability to open his mouth, difficulty in consuming even semisolid food and a persistent dull aching pain in the left side of his lower jawSegmental mandibular resection followed by Titanium reconstruction platemicrovascular thrombosis, bronchiectasis of lungAnterior submental draining sinus tract extending to the boneAntibiotics and hyperbaric oxygen; surgical resection with fibular free flapSequestrectomySharp bony projection in the mouth and pus discharge on right cheekSequestrectomyDehiscence of the skin at the incision site with orocutaneous fistula affected bone of the mandibular body, bilateral coronoidectomies, and placement of an external pin fixatorDehiscence of the skin at the incision site with orocutaneous fistula affer three months. Reconstruction with fibular flapCheek skin was stiff, orocutaneous fistula, limited mouth openingSurgical resection with fibular osteoseptocutaneous flapORN of left mandible occurred 3 yrs later; treated similarlyExtraction of left mandibular osteoseptocutaneous flap		• • •		
tract extending to the bonesurgical resection with fibular free flapSharp bony projection in the mouth and pus discharge on right cheekSequestrectomyExposed bone pain, trismus, and intraoral drainageHBO; Segmental resection of the affected bone of the mandibular body, bilateral coronoidectomies, and placement of an external pin fixatorDehiscence of the skin at the incision site with orocutaneous fistula after three months. Reconstruction with fibular flapCheek skin was stiff, orocutaneous fistula, limited mouth openingSurgical resection with fibular osteoseptocutaneous flapORN of left mandible occurred 3 yrs later; treated similarlyCheek skin was stiff, orocutaneous fistula, limited mouth openingSurgical resection with fibular osteoseptocutaneous flapORN of right mandible occurred 2 yrs later; mandibular molar	in consuming even semisolid food and a persistent dull aching pain in	followed by Titanium reconstruction		microvascular thrombosis, bronchiectasis of
and pus discharge on right cheek Sequestrectomy Exposed bone pain, trismus, and intraoral drainage HBO; Segmental resection of the affected bone of the mandibular body, bilateral coronoidectomies, and placement of an external pin fixator Dehiscence of the skin at the incision site with orocutaneous fistula after three months. Reconstruction with fibular flap Cheek skin was stiff, orocutaneous fistula, limited mouth opening Surgical resection with fibular osteoseptocutaneous flap ORN of left mandible occurred 3 yrs later; treated similarly Cheek skin was stiff, orocutaneous fistula limited mouth opening Surgical resection with fibular osteoseptocutaneous flap ORN of right mandible occurred 2 yrs later; treated similarly				
Exposed bone pain, trismus, and intraoral drainageHBO; Segmental resection of the affected bone of the mandibular body, bilateral coronoidectomies, and placement of an external pin fixatorat the incision site with orocutaneous fistula after three months. Reconstruction with fibular flapCheek skin was stiff, orocutaneous fistula, limited mouth openingSurgical resection with fibular 		Sequestrectomy		
Cheek skin was stiff, orocutaneous fistula, limited mouth opening Surgical resection with fibular osteoseptocutaneous flap occurred 3 yrs later; treated similarly Cheek skin was stiff, orocutaneous fistula, limited mouth opening Surgical resection with fibular osteoseptocutaneous flap ORN of right mandible occurred 2 yrs later; Extraction of left mandibular fistula, limited mouth opening Surgical resection with fibular osteoseptocutaneous flap ORN of right mandible occurred 2 yrs later; Extraction of left mandibular molar	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	affected bone of the mandibular body, bilateral coronoidectomies, and	at the incision site with orocutaneous fistula after three months. Reconstruction with fibular	
Cheek skin was stiff, orocutaneous Surgical resection with fibular occurred 2 yrs later;			occurred 3 yrs later;	

three weeks to one year later; thus highlighting the recalcitrant nature of ORN.

The present review has certain limitations. In the reviewed case reports, data regarding newer methods of surgical management are highlighted. Pharmacologic management using pentoxifylline, tocopherol, and clodronate "PENTOCLO" has shown promise in treating patients with ORN. However, none of the reviewed case reports had data regarding the pharmacologic management of ORN. The incidence of ORN can be decreased through the use of new RT protocols such as 3D conformational radiotherapy and IMRT, which are able to deliver maximum radiation to the affected area while sparing the normal surrounding tissue as far

as possible. However, data regarding the use of these methods were not available in the reviewed articles.

Conclusion

ORN is an important late complication of RT for head and neck cancer. The present review highlights the predilection of ORN to occur in the posterior mandible in subjects who have received radiation doses greater than 60 Gy. Tooth extraction, tobacco and alcohol use, and patient comorbidities are the risk factors for the development of ORN. All patients should undergo prophylactic oral care before, during and after the completion of radiotherapy.

Ethics

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Concept: V.A., S.H., Design: V.A., S.H., Data Collection or Processing: V.A., Analysis or Interpretation: V.A., S.H., Literature Search: V.A., Writing: V.A., S.H.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- 1. Piccin A, Di Pierro AM, Tagnin M, et al. Healing of a soft tissue wound of the neck and jaw osteoradionecrosis using platelet gel. Regen Med. 2016;11:459-463.
- Beyzadeoglu M, Dincoglan F, Sager O. Complications of Head and Neck Radiotherapy and Management. In: Beyzadeoglu M, Ozyigit G, Selek U, eds. Radiation Therapy for Head and Neck Cancers A Case-Based Review. Springer-Verlag Berlin, Heidelberg. 2015:221-232.
- Beech A, Farrier J. Use of the Integra skin regeneration system in an intraoral mandibular defect in osteoradionecrosis. Int J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2016;45:1159-1161.
- Rao KA, Shetty SR, Babu SG, Castelino RL. Osteoradionecrosis of the mandible and mastoiditis after radiotherapy for parotid mucoepidermoid carcinoma. Clin Med Res. 2012;10:78-82.
- Curi MM, Cardoso CL, Benites AFC, Bueno PM. Delayed tongue necrosis simultaneous with bilateral osteoradionecrosis of the jaw secondary to head and neck irradiation. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol. 2017;123:e28-e32.
- Garg H, Ramaraj PN, Palekar MG, Jain V. Changing trend in management of Osteo radio necrosis of the mandible: A case report. IJADS. 2018;4:271-274.
- Notani K, Yamazaki Y, Kitada H, Sakakibara N, Fukuda H, Omori K, Nakamura M. Management of mandibular osteoradionecrosis corresponding to the severity of osteoradionecrosis and the method of radiotherapy. Head Neck. 2003;25:181-186.
- Nadella KR, Kodali RM, Guttikonda LK, Jonnalagadda A. Osteoradionecrosis of the Jaws: Clinico-Therapeutic Management: A Literature Review and Update. J Maxillofac Oral Surg. 2015;14:891-901.
- Rathy R, Sunil S, Nivia M. Osteoradionecrosis of mandible: Case report with review of literature. Contemp Clin Dent. 2013;4:251-253.
- Schepers RH, Raghoebar GM, Vissink A, et al. Fully 3-dimensional digitally planned reconstruction of a mandible with a free vascularized fibula and immediate placement of an implant-supported prosthetic construction. Head Neck. 2013;35:E109-E114.

- Reiffel AJ, Rohde CH, Kutler DI, Spector JA. Sequential second free fibula flap for the reconstruction of metachronous osteoradionecrosis of the mandible. J Craniofac Surg. 2012;23:e90-e91.
- Poglio G, Grivetto F, Nicolotti M, Arcuri F, Benech A. Management of an exposed mandibular plate after fibula free flap with vacuum-assisted closure system. J Craniofac Surg. 2011;2:905-908.
- Man QW, Jia J, Liu K, Chen G, Liu B. Secondary reconstruction for mandibular osteoradionecrosis defect with fibula osteomyocutaneous flap flowthrough from radial forearm flap using stereolithographic 3-dimensional printing modeling technology. J Craniofac Surg. 2015;26:e190-e193.
- Scala M, Gipponi M, Mereu P, et al. Regeneration of mandibular osteoradionecrosis defect with platelet rich plasma gel. In Vivo. 2010;24:889-893.
- 15. Khatami AH, Toljanic JA, Kleinman A. Mandibular reconstruction with vascularized fibula flap and osseointegrated implants: a clinical report. J Oral Implantol. 2010;36:385-390.
- Mendonça JJ, Juiz-Lopez P. Regenerative facial reconstruction of terminal stage osteoradionecrosis and other advanced craniofacial diseases with adult cultured stem and progenitor cells. Plast Reconstr Surg. 2010;126:1699-1709.
- 17. Pautke C, Bauer F, Bissinger O, et al. Tetracycline bone fluorescence: a valuable marker for osteonecrosis characterization and therapy. J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2010;68:125-129.
- Le Stanc E, Vilain D, Baglin AC, Tainturier C. Mandibular lesion differential diagnoses in a patient with a previous history of locally advanced head and neck carcinoma. Clin Nucl Med. 2009;34:435-438.
- Jacobson AS, Buchbinder D, Urken ML. Reconstruction of bilateral osteoradionecrosis of the mandible using a single fibular free flap. Laryngoscope. 2010;120:273-275.
- Tursun R, Green JM. Immediate Microsurgical Bone and Nerve Reconstruction in the Irradiated Patient: A Case Report. J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2017;75:1302.e1-1302. e7.
- 21. Kakarala K, Richmon JD, Lin DT, Deschler DG. Vacuumassisted closure in revision free flap reconstruction. Arch Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2011;137:622-624.
- Horta R, Costa J, Valença-Filipe R, Amarante JM. ALT chimeric flap associated to a dura mater biomatrix substitute for severe desfigurative mandible osteoradionecrosis and deficient bone consolidation after a free fibula flap. Br J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2014;52:670-672.
- 23. Kraeima J, Steenbakkers RJHM, Spijkervet FKL, Roodenburg JLN, Witjes MJH. Secondary surgical management of osteoradionecrosis using threedimensional isodose curve visualization: a report of three cases. Int J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2018;47:214-219.

- Jeyaraj P, Bandyopadhyay TK. Diagnostic Features and Management Strategy of a Refractory Case of Osteoradionecrosis of the Mandible: Case Report and Review of Literature. J Maxillofac Oral Surg. 2016;15:256-267.
- Badeau AM, Deleyiannis FW-B. CASE REPORT Reconstruction and Characterization of Composite Mandibular Defects Requiring Double Skin Paddle Fibular Free Flaps. Eplasty. 2013;13:e21.
- Etezadi A, Ferguson H, Emam HA, Walker P. Multiple remediation of soft tissue reconstruction in osteoradionecrosis of the mandible: a case report. J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2013;71:e1-e6.
- Shimizu F, Kato A, Taneda H, et al. Asynchronous osteoradionecrosis of the mandible treated with sequential fibula osteoseptocutaneous flaps: a report of two cases. Ann Plast Surg. 2012;690:283-287.
- Moon DH, Moon SH, Wang K, et al. Incidence of, and risk factors for, mandibular osteoradionecrosis in patients with oral cavity and oropharynx cancers. Oral Oncol. 2017;72:98-103.
- Chronopoulos A, Zarra T, Ehrenfeld M, Otto S. Osteoradionecrosis of the jaws: definition, epidemiology, staging and clinical and radiological findings. A concise review. International Dental Journal. 2018;68:22-30.

- Silvestre-Rangil J, Silvestre FJ. Clinico-therapeutic management of osteoradionecrosis: a literature review and update. Med Oral Patol Oral Cir Bucal. 2011;16:e900-904.
- Kobayashi W, Teh BG, Kimura H, Kakehata S, Kawaguchi H, Takai Y. Comparison of osteoradionecrosis of the jaw after superselective intra-arterial chemoradiotherapy versus conventional concurrent chemoradiotherapy of oral cancer. J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2015;73:994-1002.
- Delanian S, Chatel C, Porcher R, Depondt J, Lefaix JL. Complete restoration of refractory mandibular osteoradionecrosis by prolonged treatment with a pentoxifylline-tocopherol-clodronate combination (PENTOCLO): a phase II trial. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2011;80:832-839.
- Delanian S, Depondt J, Lefaix JL. Major healing of refractory mandible osteoradionecrosis after treatment combining pentoxifylline and tocopherol: a phase II trial. Head Neck. 2005;27:114-123.
- Rivero JA, Shamji O, Kolokythas A. Osteoradionecrosis: a review of pathophysiology, prevention and pharmacologic management using pentoxifylline, α-tocopherol, and clodronate. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol. 2017;124:464-471.



The relevance of antibiotic supplements in mammalian cell cultures: Towards a paradigm shift

🛛 Siti Nazihahasma Hassan, 🕲 Farizan Ahmad

Department of Neurosciences, School of Medical Sciences, Universiti Sains Malaysia; Hospital Universiti Sains Malaysia, Kelantan, Malaysia

Date submitted: 15.03.2020

Date accepted: 20.05.2020

Online publication date: 15.12.2020

Corresponding Author:

Farizan Ahmad PhD, Department of Neurosciences, School of Medical Sciences, Universiti Sains Malaysia; Hospital Universiti Sains Malaysia, Kelantan, Malaysia farizan@usm.my

ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0001-6413-7530

Keywords: Antibiotic supplements, cell culture, mammalian cells, undesirable activities, cytotoxic effect, cytostatic effect

Introduction

Cell culture is a method by which eukaryotic cells are grown and propagated *in vitro* with enriched fluid media under controlled conditions. The method was first introduced by Harrison et al. (1), where a small piece of neural tissue isolated from frog embryos placed in a drop of fresh adult frog lymph on a sterile cover slip was observed to grow and form nerve fibers. Since then, the method has been improved and has enabled various cell-based applications through the use of sterile plastic consumables, artificial growth media, and antimicrobial agents such as antibiotics and antifungals (2,3). One of the earliest uses of cell culture was the propagation of poliovirus for vaccine production in the 1950s (4), and in the decades since, the method has been extensively utilized in

ABSTRACT

Antibiotic supplements remain a key component of mammalian cell culture systems, providing simple and cost-effective preventive measures as well as treatment for bacterial contamination. However, to a certain extent, antibiotic supplements may also have undesirable activities that are not consciously recognized. In fact, customary antibiotic supplements in cell cultures exhibit cytotoxic and cytostatic activity at standard concentrations, as well as altering the biological patterns of cultured mammalian cells. On the other hand, acquired resistance is a matter of great concern that may arise as a result of routine and long-term use of antibiotic supplements. This review addresses the relevance of the use of antibiotic supplements in mammalian cell culture systems, by highlighting their advantages and disadvantages and providing insight into the practices of antibiotic-free culture media.

research and industry, especially in the field of biomedical and pharmaceutical sciences.

Cell culture-based assays are usually performed using primary cells or cell lines-derived from organisms such as humans, rats, and mice. Cells isolated directly from these organisms are called primary cells, while permanently established cells are called cell lines, and these cells are either adherent or suspension. The primary cells have a limited lifespan, but the cell lines are usually indefinite. Presently, mammalian cell culture systems are either two-dimensional (2D), three-dimensional (3D) or co-culture (3). In 2D cultures, cells grow on a flat, rigid surface of standard culture flasks or plates. On the other hand, 3D cultures involve either the use of scaffolds or liquid cultures on low-attachment plates, in hanging drops or in rotation, and these methods can be carried out in co-cultures of with different cell types or cellular components.

In in vitro mammalian cell-based studies, bacterial contamination is a major threat and the culture media are usually supplemented with antibiotics as a preventive measure. In particular, the identified contaminated cells will be discarded rather than treated in order to prevent the risk of persistent contamination. However, in some circumstances, including limited cell resources, antibiotic treatment is the ideal way to rescue contaminated cells. Markedly, although antibiotic use has been shown to be an effective method for eliminating bacteria from contaminated cells, it is important to emphasize that their presence in culture media is not inert (Figure 1). The aim of the present review is to discuss the relevance of antibioticsupplemented culture media because mammalian cells are adversely affected by antibiotic supplements, thereby wreaking an error discovery and further fueling concerns about the rise of antibiotic-resistant bacteria over routine and continuous use.

Threats to Mammalian Cell Cultures

There are three constant threats in mammalian cell culture systems, namely, microbial contamination, cross-contamination, and chemical contamination. These threats can be persistent, hidden, overlooked, and unrecognized (5). In general, all contaminants are hazards to the cell culture system and will affect the reliability and reproducibility of the scientific findings of a particular experiment.

Microbial contamination is most commonly due to the presence of microorganisms such as bacteria and fungi that

flourish in cultures (6). These microbes compete for nutrients and cause a shift in the pH value of the culture media, alter cell metabolism, hinder cell growth, and often lead to cell death. On the other hand, cross-contamination is referred to as the condition of one type of cell contaminated with another type of cell. The widely known cross-contamination is human cervical adenoma cells cross-contaminated with many mammalian cell lines. The gold standard method for authenticating this type of contamination is DNA profiling based on short tandem repeat (7). In addition to microbial and biological sources, contamination may also occur due to chemical residues of disinfectants or detergents in glassware and impurities or toxins in water, media, or other reagents used in cell cultures (8).

It should be noted that microbial contamination is a major and persistent challenge in mammalian cell culture systems, and most cases are due to mycoplasmas (6,9,10). They are the smallest prokaryotes and are difficult to detect either macroscopically or microscopically. Mycoplasma-contaminated cell cultures do not cause the culture media turbidity and pH changes with no apparent effect on cell growth and cell morphology, and hence remain undetected for many passages (6,11). In point of fact, mycoplasmal contamination alters the biological features of host cells. Sokolova et al. (12) discovered that *Mycoplasma bovis* sensitized murine T-cell hybridoma 2B4 and several different human cell lines to apoptosis induction. However, *Mycoplasma fermentans* has been found to cause choline deficiency-induced apoptosis in primary rat astrocytes (13). The impact of *Mycoplasma fermentans* was also evident



Figure 1. Overview and downside of the customary antibiotic supplements in mammalian cell cultures *Pen-Strep: Penicillin-streptomycin, E.g.: For example*

across cytotoxicity as it exerted cytokines-inducing activity in human monocytes and myelomonocytic cell lines (14).

Uphoff and Drexler (9) have shown that the most common mycoplasma species contaminating the cell lines is of human origin, of which about 47% identified by polymerase chain reaction-restriction fragment length polymorphism method was Mycoplasma fermentans. Other species have been found in mammalian cell lines, including Mycoplasma arginini (bovine), Mycoplasma orale (human), Mycoplasma hyorhinis (swine) and Mycoplasma hominis (human). Mycoplasmas are spread from mycoplasma-contaminated cell lines, cell culturist, animalderived sera, origin of cells, and poor aseptic techniques, as well as cell culture equipment, culture media, and reagents used in the processing mycoplasma-contaminated cell cultures (6,11,15). Another potential source of mycoplasma contamination is the storage of cells in a liquid nitrogen tank in which mycoplasmas are able to survive in liquid nitrogen without cryopreservation and are capable of contaminating cryopreserved cells (16).

Antibiotic Supplements in Mammalian Cell Cultures

Antibiotics are classified according to their target on bacterial cellular components, which are either bactericidal or bacteriostatic. Bactericidal antibiotics kill bacteria, while bacteriostatic antibiotics inhibit the growth of bacteria. According to Perlman (17), there are seven basic requirements for antibiotic supplements in mammalian cell culture systems; (i) eliminate the microbial contaminants (bactericidal is preferred to bacteriostatic), (ii) do not inhibit growth and metabolism of mammalian cells, (iii) provide protection for the complete experimental period, (iv) do not affect any ultimate use intended for mammalian cells, (v) non-toxic and safe, (vi) compatible with other components in culture media and (vii) inexpensive and not contain excipients. In addition, Schafer et al. (18) suggested that the ideal antibiotic supplements should have broad-spectrum antibacterial and antimycoplasmal activities, but not cause cytotoxicity. It is important to know that antibiotics are stable in the cell culture media for three days at 37 °C and they are lightsensitive; therefore, stock and working antibiotics as well as cell culture media containing antibiotics must be protected from light (16, 17).

At present, one of the most commonly used antibiotic supplements in mammalian cell cultures is a combination of penicillin (Pen) (100 U/mL) and streptomycin (Strep) (100 μ g/mL) (1% v/v). Pen is a class of β -lactam antibiotics that works against Gram-positive bacteria, while Strep is a class of aminoglycoside antibiotic that works against both Gram-positive and Gram-negative bacteria. Both bactericidal antibiotics exhibit synergistic interactions, in which inhibition of bacterial cell wall synthesis by Pen facilitates the entry of Strep into bacteria that impair bacterial protein synthesis. Nevertheless, both antibiotics are sensitive to pH and temperature changes (18). Pen has a

very short half-life at 37 °C and a rapid loss of activity at acidic and alkaline pH levels, while Strep has an optimum stability at 28 °C or below and a progressive loss of activity at alkaline pH (18-20). On the other hand, Pen activity has been shown to be decreased upon addition to the culture media containing serum and to be completely inactivated following autoclaving (18).

Gentamicin is the second most common antibiotic supplement used in mammalian cell cultures. According to Schafer et al. (18), the biological and biochemical properties of gentamicin are superior than that of Pen and Strep either given alone or in combination. Gentamicin belongs to the aminoglycoside group of antibiotics. It is a protein synthesis inhibitor with bactericidal activity against mycoplasma, Gramnegative, and Gram-positive bacteria. In terms of pH and temperature stability, gentamicin has been shown to be stable at 37 °C in both acidic and alkaline pH for 15 days and has not been affected by the presence of serum. In addition, gentamicin was found to be completely stable following 15 minutes of autoclaving at 121 °C with 15 lb of pressure (18). Gentamicin with the standard concentration (50 µg/mL) was demonstrated to have no noticeable effect on morphology, growth and metabolism of a number of mammalian cells (18,21). It is usually supplemented in cell culture media either alone or in combination with other antibiotics, mainly Pen-Strep.

Other antibiotics used for prophylaxis in mammalian cell cultures include ampicillin, erythromycin, and kanamycin, but are less popular. The recommended concentration for these antibiotics is 100 μg/mL (1% v/v). Ampicillin (β-lactam antibiotic) is a cell wall synthesis inhibitor with bactericidal activity against both Gram-positive and Gram-negative bacteria, while erythromycin (macrolide antibiotic) is a protein synthesis inhibitor with bacteriostatic activity against mycoplasma and Gram-positive bacteria. On the other hand, kanamycin (aminoglycoside antibiotic) is a protein synthesis inhibitor with bactericidal activity against mycoplasma, Gram-positive and Gram-negative bacteria (17,22,23). Additionally, fluoroquinolone (0.5 to 25 µg/mL), combination of fluoroquinolone/macrolide (25 µg/mL), and pleuromutilin (10 µg/mL)/tetracycline (5 µg/ mL) are anti-mycoplasma antibiotics that have been shown to be effective in eliminating mycoplasmas from contaminated cell lines (10,16). Fluoroquinolone is a nucleic acid synthesis inhibitor with bactericidal activity, while both pleuromutilin and tetracycline are protein synthesis inhibitors with bacteriostatic activity. It is important to note that these anti-mycoplasma antibiotics are not recommended for prophylactic purposes or are routinely used in cell cultures.

1. Use and Effect of Antibiotic Supplements in Mammalian Cell Cultures

As far as bacterial contamination is concerned, the antibiotic-supplemented culture media has become a key

approach. Indeed, antibiotics have caused undesirable side effects in cultured cells differently depending on the cell types. For example, gentamicin exerted a significant cytostatic effect on rabbit keratocytes only at a concentration of 3,000 µg/ mL (24). On the other hand, in human osteoblast-like cells, gentamicin engendered a dose-dependent cytostatic effect at concentrations of 100 µg/mL and above (25). Gentamicin, on the other hand, induced cytotoxic effects on human embryonic stem cells (hESCs) during directed differentiation towards hepatic and neural fate at a concentration of 10 µg/mL, but did not affect undifferentiated hESCs (26). Induction of apoptotic cell death by gentamicin in different types of renal cell lines and rat embryonic fibroblasts has been shown to be dose- and timedependent (27). Here, the advantages and disadvantages of the use of antibiotic supplements in mammalian cell cultures are summarized as follows.

1.1. Advantages

In primary culture, the use of Pen-Strep-supplemented phosphate buffer saline (PBS) to rinse the cells during initial isolation and Pen-Strep-supplemented culture media has been shown to be effective in preventing bacterial contamination (28). Equally important, mycoplasma-contaminated cells can be treated with antibiotic classes such as tetracyclines, macrolides, fluoroquinolones, and pleuromutilins. These anti-mycoplasma regimens have been shown to be effective in eliminating mycoplasma from contaminated cells, 96% of which were permanently mycoplasma-free (10). In either case, antibiotic supplements may be needed when working with precious cells and limited cell resources, either in culture media or alternatively in PBS for cell washing.

1.2. Disadvantages

Despite the efficacy of antibiotics in the elimination and prevention of bacterial contamination in mammalian cell cultures, it has indeed been shown to alter the biological features of cells at cellular and molecular levels (26,29-31). Uphoff et al. (10) reported that around 3 to 11% of cell culture losses were due to anti-mycoplasma antibiotics-induced cytotoxicity. On the other hand, the universal prophylactic approach, such as Pen-Strep, is generally thought to cause cytotoxic, cytostatic, and other undesirable effects on mammalian cells at higher concentrations than recommended. As a matter of fact, Varghese et al. (26) showed that Pen-Strep (100 U/mL-100 µg/mL) did not affect the viability of undifferentiated hESCs after 2- and 5-day posttreatment, but induced apoptotic cell death without significant reduction in cell viability on day 10 of neural differentiation. Standard 1% Pen-Strep-supplemented culture medium has also been demonstrated to induce changes in HepG2 human liver cancer cells at molecular level (31). Then again, Bertram (32) found that Pen with a concentration of 100 U/mL suppressed 3-methylcholanthrene (MCA)-induced malignant transformation of mouse embryo cells (C3H/10T1/2). The inhibitory effect of Pen

on MCA-induced malignant transformation in C3H/10T1/2 cells has also been discovered to be dose-dependent. On the other hand, a study discovered that Pen (150 U/mL) did not inhibit muscle development in primary culture of chick myoblasts (33). Table 1 summarizes the reported side effects of the antibiotic supplements on mammalian cells identified in this literature review.

Accordingly, the use of antibiotic supplements in mammalian cell cultures requires careful consideration as the drawbacks are greater than the benefits. It is important to point out that antibiotics exhibit concentration-dependent effects and the response of different mammalian cells to different antibiotic supplements may vary. In the light of pharmacodynamic interactions, the presence of antibiotic supplements in culture media could potentially interact with any type of test agent (32,34). The resulting interaction may increase or decrease the effect of a particular agent and ultimately lead to improper scientific results. With this in mind, studies that focus on cytotoxicity or anticancer screening, as well as any mammalian cell-based assay, are better not to use antibiotic-supplemented culture media.

2. Prophylactic Practice in Mammalian Cell Cultures

From the mid-19th century to the present, the use of Pen-Strep- or gentamicin-supplemented culture media or a combination of both to prevent bacterial contamination remains widespread. Kuhlmann (23) stated that the use of antibioticsupplemented culture media was unsuitable because antibiotics interfered with cultured cells, yielding incomparable culture conditions and unreliable findings. On the other hand, regular use of antibiotics is not recommended as it may delay detection and mask low levels of bacterial contamination (5,15). Furthermore, the use of antibiotic-supplemented culture media for unnecessarily prolonged periods could contribute to an increase in antibiotic-resistant bacteria, which may result in unmanageable bacterial contamination in mammalian cell culture systems (10,15). One group found that the general prophylactic use of Pen-Strep was insensitive to prevent and eliminate mycoplasmal contamination. Gram-negative, such as Klebsiella species, Providencia species, and Pseudomonas aeruginosa as well as one out of five strains of the Grampositive Staphylococcus aureus have indeed been shown to be resistant to Pen-Strep (21). Additionally, Kastrop et al. (20) discovered that 91.4% of the bacterial strains were either Penor Strep-resistant or both, and most of which were Escherichia coli.

From now on, the use of prophylactic antibiotics should be limited and discouraged for long-term routine use. Antibiotic supplements certainly do not provide an optimal preventive effect without aseptic techniques and a biological safety cabinet while performing cell culture work. By all means, bacterial-

Table 1. Side effects of antibiot	ic supplements on mamma	lian cells	
Antibiotic (s) (Concentration)	Cells/Cell line	Significance	Reference
Fluoroquinolones (3, 30, 300 and 3,000 µg/mL)	Rabbit keratocytes	Antiproliferative	Seitz et al. (24)
Gentamicin (100, 300 and 700 μg/mL)	Human osteoblast-like cells	Antiproliferative; decrease ALP activity	lsefuku et al. (25)
Gentamicin (10-200 µg/mL) with or without Pen-Strep (100 U/mL-100 µg/mL)	hESCs (post hepatic and neural differentiation)	Antiproliferative; induce apoptosis; decrease the gene expression of neural stem cell markers	Varghese et al. (26)
Gentamicin (2 mM)	Rat embryonic fibroblasts; LLC-PK1; MDCK	Induce apoptosis	El Mouedden et al. (27)
Pen-Strep (50, 100 and 200 U/ μg/mL); gentamicin (10, 25 and 50 μg/mL)	hiPSC-CMs	Induce electrophysiological changes; decrease the gene expression of sodium and potassium ion channels	Hyun et al. (29)
Ciprofloxacin (10 µg/ mL); ampicillin (20 µg/mL); kanamycin (25 µg/mL)	MCF10A, PAEC, HMEC, CACO-2 and NHDF	Induce oxidative stress and mitochondrial damage	Kalghatgi et al. (30)
Pen-Strep (1% v/v)	HepG2	Induce global changes in the gene expression and chromatin landscape	Ryu et al. (31)
Gentamicin (50 and 100 µg/mL)	C3H/10T1/2	Antiproliferative	Bertram (32)
Strep (50 and 100 µg/mL)	Chick embryo muscle cells	Delay myogenesis	Moss et al. (33)
Gentamicin (0.1 mM)	MDCK-C11	Antiproliferative; induce morphological and ultrastructural changes, and increase in intracellular calcium level	Coutinho et al. (35)
Gentamicin (50 and 200 µg/mL)	hMSCs	Inhibit osteoblastic cell differentiation	Kagiwada et al. (36)
Pen-Strep (100 U/mL-100 μg/mL)	Human adipose-derived MSCs	Antiproliferative; increase the gene expression of MSCs, adipose tissue, and osteoblastic markers	Skubis et al. (37)
Pen; gentamicin; ciprofloxacin (100 μg/mL)	Human osteoblasts	Antiproliferative; decrease ALP activity	Rathbone et al. (38)
Gentamicin (10 mM)	LLC-PK1	Induce apoptosis	Choi et al. (39)
Gentamicin (100 µg/mL); Pen-Strep (100 U/mL-100 µg/mL)	Murine ESCs	Antiproliferative; reduce cell differentiation efficiency	Cohen et al. (40)
Gentamicin (100 and 500 µg/mL)	Human embryonic lung fibroblasts	Antiproliferative	Litwin (41)
Gentamicin (1,000 µg/mL)	Human keratinocytes	Antiproliferative	Cooper et al. (42)
Pen (5 mM); Strep (5 mM); gentamicin (3 mM)	Rat hepatocytes	Inhibit protein synthesis and protein degradation	Schwarze and Seglen (43)
Pen-Strep (1,000 μg/mL-33 μg/mL)	Rat adipocytes	Induce changes in heparin-releasable lipoprotein lipase activity	Goldstein and Johnson (44)
Pen (100-300 U/mL); gentamicin (6.5-50 μg/mL); Strep (50 μg/mL)	Mice brain cells	Inhibit sulfatide synthesis	Amonn et al. (45)
Gentamicin (1 mM)	LLC-PK1	Antiproliferative; decrease intracellular cyclic adenosine monophosphate level; increase the number and size of lysosomes, and the activity of N-acetyl-β-D- glucosaminidase, aminopeptidase, and ALP	Hori et al. (46)
LLC-PK1: Pig kidney epithelial cells, MDC	K: Madin-Darby canine kidney epitheli	al cells, hiPSC-CMs: Human induced pluripotent stem cell-d	erived cardiomvocvtes.

LLC-PK1: Pig kidney epithelial cells, MDCK: Madin-Darby canine kidney epithelial cells, hiPSC-CMs: Human induced pluripotent stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes, MCF10A: Human mammary epithelial cells, PAEC: Primary human aortic endothelial cells, HMEC: Primary human mammary epithelial cells, CACO-2: Human intestinal epithelial cells, NHDF: Normal human diploid skin fibroblasts, HepG2: Human liver cancer cells, C3H/10T1/2: Mouse embryo cells, hMSCs: Human mesenchymal stem cells, ESCs: Embryonic stem cells, ALP: Alkaline phosphatase, Pen-Strep: Penicillin-streptomycin free mammalian cell cultures can be achieved without relying on antibiotic supplements, but by following standard aseptic techniques along with a clean and well-maintained cell culture environment and equipment. In any scenario, the potential for bacterial contamination cannot be completely eliminated. Consistent practice of good aseptic techniques and sterilization of all consumables and reagents warrant the use of antibiotic-free culture media. It is important to note that bacterial contamination can occur at any stage of cell cultures and must therefore be visually and routinely assessed for the evidence of contamination.

In addition, it is suggested that the newly purchased mammalian cell line be thawed and maintained in antibiotic-free culture media in order to be able to rule out possible contamination due to Gram-negative and Gram-positive bacteria, yeast as well as mould. Then again, due to the high prevalence of mycoplasmal contaminations in mammalian cell lines, it is necessary to authenticate that the cells are free of them. Mycoplasmas, however, are difficult to detect by visual observations and are mostly identified by molecular-based assays (6,9,12). Mycoplasma-contaminated cell cultures are often occult, but are known to cause changes in cellular and molecular signatures of cells (12-14).

Conclusion

The primary role of antibiotic supplements is to eliminate the bacteria from contaminated mammalian cells. However, for many years, the vast majority of mammalian cell-based studies have been using culture media supplemented with antibiotics on the basis of preventing bacterial contamination. In fact, this paradigm needs to be halted because antibiotics are biologically and pharmacologically active. In addition to the emergence of antibiotic-resistant bacteria, antibiotics could have multilevel effects on eukaryotic cells and may react with any agent or substance in culture media. In this sense, antibiotic-free culture media are recommended to ensure the reliability and reproducibility of mammalian cell culture systems-derived scientific findings.

Ethics

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Concept: S.N.H., F.A., Design: S.N.H., F.A., Data Collection or Processing: S.N.H., F.A., Analysis or Interpretation: S.N.H., F.A., Literature Search: S.N.H., Writing: S.N.H., F.A.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Acknowledgements

We would like to express our gratitude to the Fundamental Research Grant Scheme (FRGS), 203/PPSP/6131203 and the USM Fellowship provided by Universiti Sains Malaysia.

References

- Harrison RG, Greenman M, Mall FP, Jackson C. Observations of the living developing nerve fiber. Anat Rec. 1907;1:116-128.
- Carrel A, Burrows MT. Cultivation of tissues in vitro and its technique. J Exp Med. 1911;13:387.
- Breslin S, O'Driscoll L. Three-dimensional cell culture: the missing link in drug discovery. Drug Discov Today. 2013;18:240-249.
- Weller TH, Robbins FC, Enders JF. Cultivation of poliomyelitis virus in cultures of human foreskin and embryonic tissues. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med. 1949;72:153-155.
- Lincoln CK, Gabridge MG. Cell culture contamination: sources, consequences, prevention, and elimination. Methods Cell Biol. 1998;57:49-65.
- Mirjalili A, Parmoor E, Bidhendi SM, Sarkari B. Microbial contamination of cell cultures: a 2 years study. Biologicals. 2005;33:81-85.
- Bian X, Yang Z, Feng H, Sun H, Liu Y. Combination of species identification and STR profiling identifies crosscontaminated cells from 482 human tumor cell lines. Scientific Reports. 2017;7:1-10.
- 8. Ryan JA. Understanding and managing cell culture contamination. Corning Incorporated. 1994:1-24.
- Uphoff CC, Drexler HG. Comparative PCR analysis for detection of mycoplasma infections in continuous cell lines. In Vitro Cell Dev Biol Anim. 2002;38:79-85.
- Uphoff C, Meyer C, Drexler H. Elimination of mycoplasma from leukemia–lymphoma cell lines using antibiotics. Leukemia. 2002;16:284.
- 11. Rottem S, Barile MF. Beware of mycoplasmas. Trends Biotechnol. 1993;11:143-151.
- Sokolova IA, Vaughan AT, Khodarev NN. Mycoplasma infection can sensitize host cells to apoptosis through contribution of apoptotic-like endonuclease (s). Immunol Cell Biol. 1998;76:526-534.
- Ben-Menachem G, Mousa A, Brenner T, Pinto F, Zähringer U, Rottem S. Choline deficiency induced by Mycoplasma fermentans enhances apoptosis of rat astrocytes. FEMS Microbiol Lett. 2001;201:157-162.
- Rawadi G, Roman-Roman S, Castedo M, et al. Effects of Mycoplasma fermentans on the myelomonocytic lineage. Different molecular entities with cytokine-inducing and cytocidal potential. The J Immunol. 1996;156:670-678.
- Drexler HG, Uphoff CC. Mycoplasma contamination of cell cultures: Incidence, sources, effects, detection, elimination, prevention. Cytotechnology. 2002;39:75-90.
- Uphoff CC, Drexler HG. Elimination of mycoplasmas from infected cell lines using antibiotics. Cancer Cell Culture: Springer; 2011:105-114.
- 17. Perlman D. Use of antibiotics in cell culture media. Methods Enzymol. 1979;58:110-116.

- Schafer TW, Pascale A, Shimonaski G, Came PE. Evaluation of gentamicin for use in virology and tissue culture. Appl Microbiol. 1972;23:565-570.
- 19. Regna PP, Wasselle LA, Solomons I. The stability of streptomycin. J Biol Chem. 1946;165:631.
- Kastrop PM, de Graaf-Miltenburg LA, Gutknecht DR, Weima SM. Microbial contamination of embryo cultures in an ART laboratory: sources and management. Hum Reprod. 2007;22:2243-2248.
- 21. Fischer AB. Gentamicin as a bactericidal antibiotic in tissue culture. Med Microbiol Immunol. 1975;161:23-39.
- Ocampo PS, Lázár V, Papp B, et al. Antagonism between Bacteriostatic and Bactericidal antibiotics is prevalent. Antimicrobial Agents Chemother. 2014;58:4573-4582.
- 23. Kuhlmann I. The prophylactic use of antibiotics in cell culture. Cytotechnology. 1995;19:95-105.
- Seitz B, Hayashi S, Wee WR, LaBree L, McDonnell PJ. In vitro effects of aminoglycosides and fluoroquinolones on keratocytes. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 1996;37:656-665.
- 25. Isefuku S, Joyner CJ, Simpson AHR. Gentamicin may have an adverse effect on osteogenesis. Journal Orthop Trauma. 2003;17:212-216.
- Varghese DS, Parween S, Ardah MT, et al. Effects of aminoglycoside antibiotics on human embryonic stem cell viability during differentiation in vitro. Stem Cells Int. 2017;2017:2451927.
- El Mouedden M, Laurent G, Mingeot-Leclercq MP, Tulkens PM. Gentamicin-induced apoptosis in renal cell lines and embryonic rat fibroblasts. Toxicol Sci. 2000;56:229-239.
- Campos C, Bernuci M, Vireque A, et al. Preventing microbial contamination during long-term in vitro culture of human granulosa-lutein cells: an ultrastructural analysis. ISRN Obstet Gynecol. 2012;2012:152781.
- Hyun SW, Kim BR, Lin D, Hyun SA, Seong Shoon Yoon SS, Seo JW. The effects of gentamicin and penicillin/ streptomycin on the electrophysiology of human induced pluripotent stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes in manual patch clamp and multi-electrode array system. Journal of Pharmacol Toxicol Methods. 2018;91:1-6.
- Kalghatgi S, Spina CS, Costello JC, et al. Bactericidal antibiotics induce mitochondrial dysfunction and oxidative damage in mammalian cells. Sci Transl Med. 2013;5:192ra185.
- Ryu AH, Eckalbar WL, Kreimer A, Yosef N, Ahituv N. Use antibiotics in cell culture with caution: genomewide identification of antibiotic-induced changes in gene expression and regulation. Sci Rep. 2017;7:7533.
- Bertram JS. Reduction in the formation of carcinogeninduced transformed foci by penicillin G sodium in the C3H/10T1/2 CL8 cell line. Cancer Lett. 1979;7:289-298.

- Moss PS, Spector DH, Glass CA, Strohman RC. Streptomycin retards the phenotypic maturation of chick myogenic cells. In Vitro. 1984;20:473-478.
- 34. Kabins SA. Interactions among antibiotics and other drugs. JAMA. 1972;219:206-212.
- Coutinho A, Biscaia S, Fernandez R, Tararthuch A. The aminoglycoside antibiotic gentamicin is able to alter metabolic activity and morphology of MDCK-C11 cells: a cell model of intercalated cells. Brazilian J Med Biol Res. 2018;51:1-7.
- Kagiwada H, Fukuchi T, Machida H, Yamashita K, Ohgushi H. Effect of gentamicin on growth and differentiation of human mesenchymal stem cells. J Toxicol Pathol. 2008;21:61-67.
- Skubis A, Gola J, Sikora B, et al. Impact of antibiotics on the proliferation and differentiation of human adipose-derived mesenchymal stem cells. Int J Mol Sci. 2017;18:2522.
- Rathbone CR, Cross JD, Brown KV, Murray CK, Wenke JC. Effect of various concentrations of antibiotics on osteogenic cell viability and activity. J Orthop Res. 2011;29:1070-1074.
- Choi KH, Kim TI, Chong DL, Lee HY, Han DS. Gentamicin induced apoptosis of renal tubular epithelial (LLC-PK1) cells. The Korean J Intern Med. 2000;15:218.
- Cohen S, Samadikuchaksaraei A, Polak JM, Bishop AE. Antibiotics reduce the growth rate and differentiation of embryonic stem cell cultures. Tissue Eng. 2006;12:2025-2030.
- Litwin J. The effect of commercial and pure gentamicin on the growth of human diploid lung fibroblasts. Acta Pathol Microbiol Scand B Microbiol and Immunol. 1970;78:273-276.
- Cooper ML, Boyce ST, Hansbrough JF, Foreman TJ, Frank DH. Cytotoxicity to cultured human keratinocytes of topical antimicrobial agents. J Surg Res. 1990;48:190-195.
- 43. Schwarze PE, Seglen PO. Effects of antibiotics on protein synthesis and degradation in primary cultures of rat hepatocytes. In Vitro. 1981;17:71-76.
- Goldstein A, Johnson P. Primary culture of adipoblasts from obese and lean Zucker rat adipose tissue. Metabolism. 1982;31:601-607.
- 45. Amonn F, Baumann U, Wiesmann UN, Hofmann K, Herschkowitz N. Effects of antibiotics on the growth and differentiation in dissociated brain cell cultures. Neuroscience. 1978;3:465-468.
- Hori R, Yamamoto K, Saito H, Kohno M, Inui K. Effect of aminoglycoside antibiotics on cellular functions of kidney epithelial cell line (LLC-PK1): a model system for aminoglycoside nephrotoxicity. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 1984;230:742-748.

DOI: 10.4274/gulhane.galenos.2020.1080 Gulhane Med J 2020;62:231-8



Determination of the anxiety and the needs of family members of critical care patients in emergency departments

🕲 Ayla Demirtaş¹, 🕲 Gülten Güvenç¹, 🕲 Özlem Aslan², 🕲 Emine Öksüz¹, 🕲 Ayşe Kılıç Uçar³

¹University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane School of Nursing, Ankara, Turkey

²Ufuk University, School of Nursing, Ankara, Turkey

³Istanbul Bilim University, Florence Nightingale School of Nursing, Istanbul, Turkey

Date submitted: 05.04.2020

Date accepted: 17.04.2020 Online publication date:

15.12.2020

Corresponding Author:

Ayla Demirtaş PhD, RN, Assistant Professor, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Faculty of Nursing, Ankara, Turkey ayserdemir@yahoo.com

ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0001-7952-770X

Presented in: The abstract of the manuscript represented as a oral at the 3th Health Sciences Congress, on November 29, December 01, 2018, Ankara, Turkey

Keywords: Anxiety, emergency department, family members

Introduction

Emergency departments (ED) are the environments that require skilled professionals to take care of critical patients (1,2). Patients and their family members face various problems in the EDs, both in Turkey and over the world. Essential elements of holistic patient care include considering family members as a part of critical care and engaging in attempts to protect and maintain the functions of patients and their families (3). Furthermore, identifying the needs of critically ill patients' family members will help ED professionals focus on and meet the urgent needs of the families. Understanding the feelings of patients' families and identifying their needs may improve health care and communication. In

ABSTRACT

Aims: It is very important to find ways to meet the needs of patients' family members and to control their anxiety. This study aims to identify the needs and anxiety levels of family members of critically-ill adult patients in emergency departments (ED).

Methods: This descriptive study was conducted in the adult ED of a training and research hospital in Turkey. In order to collect data, we conducted face-to-face interviews with family members of critically-ill patients. The "Critical Care Family Needs Inventory-Emergency Department" (CCFNI-ED) and the "Spielberger State Trait Anxiety Inventory-State Scale" (STAI-S) were also used to identify the needs and the anxiety levels of the family members.

Results: The average age of the participants was 40.81 ± 13.32 years. Of the participants (n=172), 61.6% (n=106) were female. CCFNI-ED results showed that eight of the ten needs expressed by family members were related to communication. Overall anxiety level of the family members was 49.67%. Additionally, a statistically significant correlation was found between being female and STAI-S scores (t=2.41, p=0.01). 18.6% of family members expressed that their needs were unmet, while 29.1% of the participants stated that their needs were met.

Conclusions: This study found no significant correlations between the scores obtained from STAI-S and CCFNI-ED. However, a statistically significant correlation was found between being female and STAI-S scores of relatives. Health professionals should take the higher anxiety levels of female family members into consideration, and they should pay attention to the needs of patients' relatives in order to manage their anxiety.

addition, identifying the needs of family members may increase families' confidence in health professionals and prevent negative and even aggressive behaviors (4,5).

EDs are traumatic environments that may create anxiety for patients and their families. The health problems of a family member influence the entire family. Patients' families may consider admittance to the ED as a crisis (1). Moreover, family members who wait for long hours in EDs face uncertainty, which in turn creates stress and anxiety (6). Evaluating the needs of patients and their families and attempting to meet their needs will not only reduce anxiety and stress of family members but also improve patient satisfaction and quality of healthcare (7,8).

Frequently, emergency professionals must turn their attention to saving the patient's life and decreasing the physical effects of trauma (6). Consequently, communication with the patient's family members, identification of their needs, and attempts to decrease their anxiety may fade into the background. Health professionals' attitudes, long waiting times to receive treatment, and remaining uninformed about diagnosis and treatment are among the main problems that patients and family members complain about in EDs (9). These problems may result in conflicts between health professionals and family members. Therefore, it is very important to identify family members' needs, to attempt to meet stated needs, and to control their anxiety (10). However, the number of studies on identifying the anxiety and needs of patients' family members is limited. This study aims to contribute to the literature by identifying the anxiety and the importance order of the needs of family members of criticallycare adult patients in EDs.

Methods

Design

This study was conducted in the ED of a training and research hospital in Turkey between May 2016 and November 2017. This ED experiences more than 100,000 visits per year and is composed of two units: the triage area and general care. The clinical status of the outpatients is first evaluated by health professionals in the triage unit using the Emergency Severity Index, and the patients are directed to the appropriate physicians from the triage unit. The triage unit has four emergency treatment rooms, one blood sample collection room, one medical dressing room, one electrocardiogram room, and one orthopedic casting room. One emergency medicine specialist and two practicing physicians work in the ED. The general care unit of the ED has three trauma and resuscitation rooms and 10 monitoredobservation rooms, which are allocated to critically-ill patients. Three emergency physicians provide health care services in the general care unit.

Participants and Procedure

This descriptive study was conducted with 172 family members of critically-ill patients, all of whom had accompanied patients to the ED. Family members were informed both verbally and in writing about that participation in the research was voluntary, they could withdraw from the study whenever they wanted, and their decision to withdraw from the study would have no impact upon the healthcare received by their patient relative. After their consent was obtained, family members were interviewed in a room in the ED at a time suitable for the relatives. Data collection lasted about 8-10 minutes for each participant. Given the fact that families' perceived needs could change over time, interviews took place between the first 30 minutes and the first 24 hours after the patient was admitted to ED (4). Family members over the age of 18 years, who accompanied the patient to the ED, were present in the ED for more than 30 minutes, and voluntarily agreed to participate, were included in the study.

Data Collection

We used the "Data Collection Form", "Critical Care Family Needs Inventory-Emergency Department" (CCFNI-ED), and "Spielberger State Trait Anxiety Inventory-State Scale" (STAI-S) for our data collection.

Data Collection Form: Data collection form was prepared by the researchers based on relevant literature and included questions on sociodemographic characteristics of patients and family members (age, gender, profession, educational status, marital status, etc.), relationship with the patient, hour of arrival at the ED, and length of stay in the ED.

CCFNI-ED: The CCFNI was developed by Redley and Beanland (2004) (3) and consists of 40 statements on family needs. Participants rate the importance of the 40 items using a four-point Likert type scale. The scale has four subscales: communication with family members, family member participation in ED care, organizational comfort, and family member support process. Reliability and validity of the Turkish version of the CCFNI-ED were tested by Sucu Dag et al. (11), who found that the Cronbach's alpha coefficient of the Turkish version of the CCFNI-ED was 0.91. We calculated a Cronbach's alpha coefficient of 0.90 for this study.

STAI-S: This scale was developed by Spielberger et al. (12) in order to determine a transitory emotional state at a certain time and under certain conditions; it has 20 items. Participants rate their emotional state using a four-point Likert type scale. Reliability and validity of the Turkish version of the STAI were calculated by Oner and Le Compte (13). Cronbach's alpha coefficient for our study is 0.64.

Ethical Consideration

We obtained permission from the Scientific Research and Publication Ethics Board of the university at which the research was conducted (April 5, 2016; no: 50687469-1491-286-16/1648-931). Participants were informed about the scope of the study and the confidentiality of their personal information, and their verbal and written consent was obtained.

Statistical Analysis

We used Statistical Package for the Social Sciences version 21 statistical software for data and statistical analysis. In terms of descriptive analysis, we used number and percentage for numerical data, and average ± standard deviation for measurable data. The chi-square, one-way ANOVA, and Spearman correlation tests were used for comparative statistical analysis; p<0.05 indicated a statistically significant difference.

Results

The average age of the family members coming to the ED with their critically ill patients was 40.81 ± 13.32 years. 61.6% of the participants were female (n=106), 41.9% were high school graduates (n=72), 72.7% were married (n=125), and 55.2% were employed (n=95). In addition, 96.5% of the participants had health insurance (n=166), 28.5% of the participants had one or more children (n=49), 80.8% arrived at the ED with their critically-ill patients (n=139), and 52.3% expressed that their needs were met well in the ED (n=90) (Table 1).

Table 2 shows STAI-S and CCFNI-ED scores of the participants. The average STAI-S score of participants was 49.67±0.67, while the average CCFNI-ED score was 3.55±0.43.

In Table 3, there are sub-dimensions and mean scores of the CCFNI-ED scale. 1^{st} sub-dimension of CCFNI-ED is "Communication with family members". The average score obtained for the "Communication with family members" sub-dimension of the participants is 3.62 ± 0.43 . The item "To know about the expected outcome" yielded the highest average score in this subscale (3.98 ± 0.13) whereas the item "To have a staff member with you while visiting your relative" received the lowest score (3.25 ± 1.00).

The second sub-dimension of CCFNI-ED is "family member participation in ED care". The score of "Family member participation in ED care" subscale of the CCFNI-ED was 3.43 ± 0.57 . The item "to see your relative as soon as possible" yielded the highest average score in this subscale (3.65 ± 0.75), whereas the item "to be told about religious services" received the lowest score (3.23 ± 1.02).

The 3^{rd} sub-dimension of CCFNI-ED is "Organizational comforts". The average score obtained for the "organizational comforts" subscale was 3.60 ± 0.53 . The item with the highest average score in this subscale was "to be treated as individual" (3.70 ± 0.70), whereas the item "to have questions answered honestly" received the lowest score (3.54 ± 0.84).

The fourth sub-dimension of CCFNI-ED, which is the last dimension, is "Family member support processes". The average score of the "family member support processes" subscale was 3.56 ± 0.51 . The item "to have a person to care for the family" received the highest score (3.68 ± 0.67), whereas the item "to find out the condition of your relative before being asked to sign papers" received the lowest score (3.42 ± 0.91) (Table 3).

We found no statistically significant correlations between the descriptive characteristics of the participants and CCFNI-ED scores (p>0.05) (Table 4). Although we found a statistically significant correlation between gender and STAI-S scores (females got high scores in STAI-S (t=2.41, p=0.01), no statistically significant correlation was found between the other descriptive characteristics of the participants and STAI-S scores.

Discussion

This study analyzed the anxiety levels and needs of family members of critically-ill adult patients in the ED. In our study, 80.8% of the participants arrived at the ED with their critically ill relatives. Sucu et al.'s (7) study on the family members of 353 critical-care patients found that 82.2% (n=321) of the participants had accompanied their patients. Similarly, another study conducted by Sucu Dag et al. (11) on the relatives of 400 critical-care patients found that 80.1% (n=322) of the

Table 1. Demographic and descriptive participants (n=172)	e statis	tics for
Age (mean ± SD) years	40.81±	13.32
Gender	n	%
Female	106	61.6
Male	66	38.4
Educational level		
Elementary	22	12.8
Secondary	23	13.4
High school	72	41.9
University and above	55	32.0
Marital status		
Married	125	72.7
Single	47	27.3
Employment status		
Employed	95	55.2
Unemployed	77	44.8
Proximity status		
Partner	30	17.4
Child	49	28.5
Mother-father	46	26.7
Brother	17	9.9
Other relatives	16	9.3
Friends	14	8.1
Time for relatives to come to the ED		
With patient	139	80.8
After the patient	33	19.2
Health assurance of the patient		
Yes	166	96.5
None	6	3.5
Meeting the needs		
None	5	2.9
Moderate	27	15.7
Well	90	52.3
Completely	50	29.1
ED: Emergency departments, SD: Standard deviation		

participants arrived at the ED with their critically-ill relatives. Yildirim and Ozlu (14) found that nearly all patients (91.6%) were accompanied by their relatives to the hospital. It will be better for health care professionals if family members accompany their critically-ill relatives, in order to receive information about the patient and their illnesses.

The analysis of the relationships between the family members and the patients showed that 28.7% of the participants were children of the patients, 26.7% were parents of the patients, and 17.4% were spouses of the patients. Hsiao et al. (8) found that critically-ill patients were mostly accompanied by their children and others, whereas Sucu et al. (2009) (7) found that family members that accompanied critically-ill patients to the EDs were mostly spouses. In our study, accompanying spouses ranked third. Parallel to our findings, the study by Yildirim and Ozlu (14) showed that critically-ill patients were mostly accompanied by their children (14). We can state that, in Turkey, critically-ill patients admitted to the ED are mostly accompanied by their first-degree relative(s).

In terms of time spent in the ED, our study found that 26.2% of the patients stayed for about 1-2 hours. In comparison, Redley and Beanland (3) found that family members of the critically-ill patients spent between 15 minutes and 36 hours (5.5 hours on average).

Al et al.'s (15) study on patients and families in the ED found no statistically significant relationship between relatives' satisfaction with the EDs and education, age, or transfer type of the patient. Similarly, we did not find any statistically significant relationship between these parameters and the order of importance of family members' needs.

We found that the needs of family members were not completely met in the ED. 18.6% of the participants expressed that their needs were unmet, whereas 29.1% stated that their needs were completely met. Satisfaction of patients and their relatives is frequently used as an indicator of quality of healthcare services in EDs. Satisfaction will increase when the needs of family members are met. So, healthcare professionals should be aware of the needs of family members. Botes and Langley's (16) study on family members in an ED found that although the communication subscale of the CCFNI was ranked as highly important, satisfaction with communication was low. Moreover, Bulut (9) found that informing family members increased their satisfaction.

Regarding the subscales of the CCFNI-ED, participants in this study ranked communication needs highest, followed by family member support processes, organizational comfort, and family member participation in ED care. In the study of Sucu et al. (7), the communication subscale ranked the second in importance, whereas family member participation ranked the first. However, family members in Hsiao et al. (8) ranked communication needs highest, followed by family member participation, support, and comfort. Yildirim and Ozlu (14) found that the most important need identified by the family members was communication, whereas the least important need was comfort. Finally, Botes and Langley (16) found that communication ranked the second in importance. Based on these studies, we can suggest that the 'organizational comfort' and 'family member support processes' subscales of the CCFNI-ED are relatively less important for patients' relatives. This indicates that patients' relatives place less importance on their own needs than on the needs of the critically-ill patients.

Item scores related to the needs of the family members in our study were similar to previous findings. All four items that had a score above 3.89 belonged to the 'communication with family members' subscale. Five of the items that had a score above 3.79 were related to the communication need: "to know about the expected outcome" (3.98), "to be given directions regarding what to do at the bedside" (3.91), "to know why things were done for your relative" (3.90), "to be spared distressing details about your relative's illness or injury" (3.90), and "to see what was happening to your relative" (3.81) (Table 2). These findings differ from the findings of Sucu and Sucu Dag et al. (7,11), Yildirim and Ozlu (14), and Hsiao et al. (8) in terms of the order of importance.

Patients' family members go through a unique, intense, and emotional experience in the ED (2). The chaotic structure of EDs often results in difficulties for health professionals,

Table 2. Participants' CCFNI and STAI-S scores				
CCFNI sub-dimensions and STAI-S	Mean ± SD	Lower score	Upper score	Scale's ranges
CCFNI				
Communication with family members	3.62±0.43	2.20	4.00	1-4
Family member participation in ED care	3.43±0.57	1.50	4.00	1-4
Organizational comforts	3.60±0.53	1.56	4.00	1-4
Family member support processes	3.56±0.51	1.57	4.00	1-4
CCFNI total	3.55±0.43	1.94	4.00	1-4
STAI-S	49.67±0.67	48.50	51.50	20-80
		The transfer of the second second		

CCFNI: Critical Care Family Needs Inventory-Emergency Department, STAI-S: Spielberger State Trait Anxiety Inventory-State Scale, ED: Emergency departments, SD: Standard deviation

Table 3. CCFNI-ED scores of the participants				
CCFNI-ED Items	Mean	SD	Min	Max
Communication with family members	3.62	0.43	2.20	4.0
9. To know why procedures were done for your relative	3.90	0.36	2.00	4.00
10. To be spared distressing details about your relative's illness or injury	3.90	0.36	1.00	4.00
12. To talk to a nurse	3.67	0.70	1.00	4.00
13. To know about the expertise of staff caring for your relative	3.27	0.92	1.00	4.00
14. To know about the expected outcome	3.98	0.13	3.00	4.00
18. To stay out of the way during your relative's care	3.24	0.88	1.00	4.00
20. To have explanations about the treatment area before going in to see your relative for the first time	3.60	0.80	1.00	4.00
21. To have a staff member with you while visiting your relative	3.25	1.00	1.00	4.00
22. To see what was happening to your relative	3.81	0.51	1.00	4.00
24. To be given directions regarding what to do at the bedside	3.91	0.28	3.00	4.00
Family member participation in ED care	3.43	0.57	1.50	4.00
4. To have friends and relatives with you while in the emergency department	3.19	0.90	1.00	4.00
19. To see your relative as soon as possible	3.65	0.75	1.00	4.00
23. To be with your relative at any time	3.56	0.74	1.00	4.00
25. To feel helpful to your relative's care	3.63	0.65	1.00	4.00
26. To be included when decisions are made	3.59	0.79	1.00	4.00
27. To have time alone with your relative	3.48	0.81	1.00	4.00
28. To feel accepted by hospital staff	3.53	0.83	1.00	4.00
32. To be encouraged to express emotions	3.36	0.95	1.00	4.00
33. To be reassured as to what normal emotional responses should be	3.44	0.84	1.00	4.00
34. To share emotions with staff	3.09	1.05	1.00	4.00
36. To be told about religious services	3.23	1.02	1.00	4.00
37. To have food and refreshments nearby	3.35	0.89	1.00	4.00
38. To have a telephone in or near the waiting room	3.38	0.82	1.00	4.00
39. To have toilet facilities nearby	3.63	0.68	1.00	4.00
Organizational comforts	3.60	0.53	1.56	4.00
11. To talk to a doctor	3.57	0.80	1.00	4.00
15. To have questions answered honestly	3.54	0.84	1.00	4.00
16. To be told about transfer plans while they are being mad	3.61	0.71	1.00	4.00
17. To be assured that the best care possible has been given to your relative	3.60	0.81	1.00	4.00
29. To be treated as an individual	3.70	0.70	1.00	4.00
30. To feel hospital staff care about your relative	3.69	0.72	1.00	4.00
31. To be assured of the comfort of your relative	3.55	0.84	1.00	4.00
35. To feel there is hope	3.56	0.80	1.00	4.00
40. To be able to contact staff at a later date to ask questions	3.59	0.75	1.00	4.00
Family member support processes	3.56	0.51	1.57	4.00
1. To have a doctor or nurse meet you on arrival at the hospital	3.57	0.85	1.00	4.00
2. To have a person to care for the family	3.68	0.67	1.00	4.00
3. To find out the condition of your relative before being asked to sign papers	3.42	0.91	1.00	4.00
5. To have a private place to wait	3.45	0.83	1.00	4.00
6. To have explanations given in understandable terms	3.60	0.76	1.00	4.00
7. To be kept updated frequently	3.60	0.80	1.00	4.00
8. To know all the specific facts concerning your relative's progress	3.57	0.65	1.00	4.00
Total	3.55	0.43	1.94	4.00
CCFNI-ED: Critical Care Family Needs Inventory-Emergency Department, SD: Standard deviation, Min: Minimum, Max: Maximum				

including communication with the patient (17). This may result in ED health professionals being unable to provide important medical information to patients and their families (18). Hsiao et al. (8) found that communication with family members was the most important need not only for family members but also for emergency nurses.

Health professionals should engage in active listening skills when communicating with the patients and their families. Communication in EDs may be verbal or nonverbal, and the communication method depends on the judgment of the emergency professionals. Health professionals working in EDs should maintain effective communication with patients and their families in order to improve the efficiency of healthcare (19). Shorofi et al.'s (20) study on family members found that the most important item of the CCFNI-ED scale was "to have questions answered honestly". In this sense, studies on critically-ill patients show the importance of communication.

EDs are loud and crowded, which may cause anxiety for patients and their families (21,22). However, unexpectedly, our study did not find any statistically significant relationship

Table 4. The descriptive characteristics of the particip	oants and CCFNI-ED and	STAI-S score	S		
Characteristics of participants	CCFNI		STAI-S		
	Mean ± SD	Analysis	Mean ± SD	Analysis	
Gender					
Female	3.60±0.36	t=1.79	49.57±0.63	t=2.41	
Male	3.47±0.51	p=0.07	49.83±0.71	p=0.01	
Educational level					
Elementary	3.55±0.43		49.61±0.43		
Secondary	3.56±0.48	F=1.14	49.79±0.92	F=0.28	
High school	3.56±0.43	p=0.33	49.67±0.63	p=0.83	
Jniversity and above	3.59±0.38	_	49.65±0.70		
Marital status					
Married	3.58±0.41	t=0.13	49.70±0.69	t=0.90	
Single	3.47±0.54	p=1.51	49.59±0.62	p=0.36	
Employment status					
Employed	3.51±0.44	t=1.55	49.67±0.69	t=0.90	
Jnemployed	3.61±0.41	p=0.42	49.67±0.64	p=0.36	
Proximity status					
Partner	3.52±0.47		49.58±0.78		
Child	3.58±0.39		49.59±0.59	_	
Nother-father	3.60±0.39	 F=0.98	49.73±0.79	F=0.57 p=0.72	
Brother	3.60±0.47	p=0.42	49.78±0.59		
Other relatives	3.34±0.58	_	49.84±0.51		
Friends	3.51±0.35	_	49.65±0.59		
Fime for relatives to come to the ED					
With patient	3.55±0.45	t=0.44	49.75±0.69	t=1.52	
After the patient	3.46±0.22	p=0.65	49.32±0.53	p=0.13	
Health assurance of the patient					
Yes	3.56±0.42	t=1.86	49.67±0.68	t=0.29	
None	3.23±0.57	p=0.064	49.58±0.61	p=0.76	
Meeting the needs					
None	3.66±0.23		49.65±0.67		
Noderate	3.58±0.43	 F=0.17	49.31±0.62	F=5.79	
Well	3.55±0.40	p=0.94	49.63±0.62	p=0.09	
Completely	3.53±0.43		49.97±0.70		

SD: Standard deviation

between STAI-S and CCFNI-ED scores. The only statistically significant relationship was between being female and STAI-S scores (t=2.411, p=0.017). Dark et al.'s (2018) (23) study, which analyzed 1,213 ED visits with a discharge diagnosis of anxiety, found that 63.1% of the patients were female, whereas 36.9% were male. For the reason that anxiety disorder is more common among women, we may conclude that female patients and relatives may need special attention from health professionals. Additionally, various studies have assessed the extent to which music may be used to decrease anxiety of patients and their families. For example, a randomized pilot study by Belland et al. (18) found that listening to music reduced anxiety among older adults in the ED. Similarly, Kilic et al. (21) found that music therapy in the ED positively impacted patients' pain levels and anxiety. Based on these studies, we may suggest music therapy in EDs to reduce anxiety of both patients and family members.

Some patients demand to have their family members present in case of a health problem, and the presence of family members may reduce patient anxiety (24). Additionally, providing family-oriented education on communication skills may not only help family members but also reduce anxiety, depression, and stress in patients (14). However, this may not always occur. Batista et al. (2) found that the presence of family members in EDs increased family anxiety and health professional stress levels. The average STAI-S score of the participants in this study reflects a medium anxiety level (mean=49.67).

However, the recent guidelines of the American Heart Association and the European Resuscitation Council state that family members can be present in advanced health situations whenever possible (2). Paavilainen et al. (4) also suggest encouraging family presence in EDs. One advantage of family presence in EDs stems from the fact that family members may provide clinical information about the patient to the health professionals (1). Furthermore, being able to be with the patient helps family members adapt to the unexpected, critical situation. Psychological support to patient families, who experience intensive stress and sorrow, may reduce their anxiety and fears (14). In sum, deciding whether the presence of family members is good or bad is a hard decision; it may vary according to cultural values and perspectives (19).

Health professionals that are responsible for criticallyill patients should provide care that integrates knowledge, skills, experience, and attitudes, all of which are needed to meet the needs of patients and their families (25). Emergency professionals that are aware of patients' and families' needs may be able to meet these needs and thus reduce anxiety; this, in turn, may prevent possible confrontations between health professionals and family members.

Our study had some limitations, such as generalization difficulties because this study was conducted in only one ED. In

addition, our working group does not reflect the general situation in the country. The stress levels of the patient relatives may be higher in other hospitals which are not education and research hospitals.

Clinical Implications for Emergency Nursing

Relatives of the patients often feel stressed and worried about the uncertainty of emergency services. These concerns can sometimes come to a dimension that goes back to conflicts with health personnel. It can be difficult for health personnel to manage uncertainty and concern. Health personnel should cooperate with the patient's relative to manage the case effectively and effectively. Otherwise, the situation may become complicated and problems may arise in medical and psychosocial issues. It is important for health personnel to understand the needs and concerns of their relatives. Thus, they can provide them with safe and effective emergency service intervention.

Conclusion

This study found no statistically significant relationship between the STAI-S scores of patients' family members and their CCFNI-ED scores. However, we found a statistically significant relationship between being female and STAI-S scores. The most important need identified by family members was communication, followed by family member support, comfort, and family member participation in ED care. Based on these findings, we suggest that the needs of the family members of critically-ill patients should be identified and met within the context of healthy communication. Emergency professionals should consider the possibility that the anxiety levels of female relatives may be higher, and these professionals should determine and meet the needs of family members in order to control their anxiety.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: We obtained permission from the Scientific Research and Publication Ethics Board of the university at which the research was conducted (April 5, 2016; no: 50687469-1491-286-16/1648-931).

Informed Consent: Participants were informed about the scope of the study and the confidentiality of their personal information, and their verbal and written consent was obtained.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: A.D., Concept: A.D., G.G., Design: A.D., G.G., Data Collection or Processing: A.D., A.K.U., Analysis or Interpretation: E.Ö., Literature Search: A.D., Ö.A., Writing: A.D. **Conflict of Interest:** No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Brysiewicz P, Emmamally W. Focusing on families in the emergency department. International Emergency Nursing. 2017;30:1-2.
- Batista MJ, Vasconcelos P, Miranda R, et al. Family presence during emergency situations: the opinion of nurses in the adult emergency department. Revista de Enfermagem Referência Série. 2017;4:83-92.
- Redley B, Beanland C. Revising the critical care family needs inventory for the emergency department. J Adv Nurs. 2004;45:95-104.
- Paavilainen E, Salminen-Tuomaala M, Kurikka S, Paussu P. Experiences of counselling in the emergency department during the waiting period: importance of family participation. Journal of Clinical Nursing. 2009;18:2217-2224.
- Innes K, Jackson D, Plummer V, Elliott D. Care of patients in emergency department waiting rooms an integrative review. J Adv Nurs. 2015;71:2702-2714.
- Verharen L, Mintjes J, Kaljouw M, et al. Psychosocial Needs of Relatives of Trauma Patients. Health & Social Work. 2015;40:233-238.
- Sucu G, Cebeci F, Karazeybek E. Requirements and fulfillment of critical patient relatives in the emergency department. Ulus Travma Acil Cerrahi Derg. 2009;15:473-481.
- Hsiao PR, Redley B, Hsiao YC, et al. Family needs of critically ill patients in the emergency department. Int Emerg Nurs. 2017;30:3-8.
- Bulut H. The effect of informing patients and their relatives on satisfaction in emergency services. Ulus Travma Acil Cerrahi Derg. 2006;12:288-298.
- Van-Keer RL, Deschepper R, Huyghens L, Bilsen J. Preventing Conflicts Between Nurses and Families of a Multi-ethnic Patient Population During Critical Medical Situations in a Hospital. J Transcult Nurs. 2020;31:250-256.
- 11. Sucu Dag G, Dicle A, Firat MZ. Psychometric properties of the critical care family needs inventory-emergency department. Applied Nursing Research. 2017;3:113-120.
- Spielberger CD, Gorsuch RI, Lushene RE. STAI Manual for the State–Trait Anxiety Inventory. Consulting Psychologist Press. 1970. Palo Alto, CA.

- Oner N, Le Compte A. Süreksiz Durumluk/Sürekli Kaygı Envanteri El Kitabı. İstanbul: Boğaziçi Üniversitesi Yayınları. 1998;1-26.
- Yildirim T, Ozlu ZK. Needs of critically III patients' relatives in emergency departments. Nurs Midwifery Stud. 2018;7:33-38.
- AI B, Yıldırım C, Bozkurt S, et al. Factors Affecting Patient Satisfaction in Emergency Department. JAEM. 2009;8:39-44.
- 16. Botes ML, Langley G. The needs of families accompanying injured patients into the emergency department in a tertiary hospital in Gauteng. Curationis. 2016;39:a1567.
- 17. Gozdzialski A, Schlutow M, Pittiglio L, et al. Patient And Family Education In The Emergency Department: How Nurses Can Help. J Emerg Nurs. 2012;38:293-295.
- Belland L, Rivera-Reyes L, Hwang U. Using music to reduce anxiety amo1ng older adults in the emergency department: a randomized pilot study. J Integr Med. 2017;15:450-455.
- 19. Zani AV, Marcon SS, Tonete VLP, Parada CMGL, Communicative process in the emergency department between nursing staff and patients: social representations. Online Braz J Nurs. 2014;13:35-45.
- Shorofi SA, Jannati Y, Moghaddam HR, Yazdani-Charati J. Psychosocial needs of families of intensive care patients: Perceptions of nurses and families. Niger Med J. 2016;57:10-18.
- Kilic SP, Karadag G, Oyucu S, et al. Effect of music on pain, anxiety, and patient satisfaction in patients who present to the emergency department in Turkey. JJJNS. 2015;12:44-53.
- 22. Bandari R, Heravi-Karimooi M, Rejeh N, et al. Psychometric properties of the Persian version of the critical care family needs inventory. The Journal of Nursing Research. 2014;22:259-267.
- 23. Dark T, Rust G, Flynn HA, et al. Sociodemographic Influences of Emergency Department Care for Anxiety Disorders. J Behav Health Serv Res. 2018;45:593-604.
- 24. Islekdemir B, Kaya N. Effect of family presence on pain and anxiety during invasive nursing procedures in an emergency department: A randomized controlled experimental study. Int Emerg Nurs. 2016;24:39-45.
- 25. Kaplow R, Reed KD. The AACN Synergy Model for Patient Care: a nursing model as a Force of Magnetism. Nurs Econ. 2008;26:17-25.


Complementary and alternative medicine usage in patients with Familial Mediterranean Fever

Seda Çolak¹, Emre Tekgöz¹, Fatma İlknur Çınar², Sedat Yılmaz¹, Muhammet Çınar¹

¹University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine, Department of Internal Medicine, Division of Rheumatology, Ankara, Turkey

²University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Faculty of Nursing, Department of Internal Medicine Nursing, Ankara, Turkey

Date submitted: 19.02.2020 **Date accepted:** 20.04.2020

Online publication date: 15.12.2020

Corresponding Author:

Seda Çolak MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine, Department of Internal Medicine, Division of Rheumatology, Ankara, Turkey sedayurumez@hotmail.com

ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0002-5703-6739

Keywords: Colchicine,

complementary and alternative medicine, Familial Mediterranean Fever

ABSTRACT

Aims: Colchicine is mainstay in the treatment of Familial Mediterranean Fever (FMF). In chronic diseases, complementary and alternative medicine (CAM) methods can be chosen as a non-mainstream treatment. We aimed to identify the prevalence and the associated factors for the use of CAM in patients with FMF.

Methods: Data of 165 patients were obtained from patients' medical records and face-to-face interviews. Using any type of CAM methods and patients' having harm and/or benefit were analyzed. The Morisky Green Levine Scale was used to assess the treatment adherence and the Beliefs About Medicines Questionnaire was used to assess the patient's beliefs about medicines.

Results: Fifty-six (33.9%) patients were using CAM. The frequency of patients with the concomitant disease was higher in the CAM user group (35.7%) compared to the CAM non-user group (18.3%) (x^2 =6.075, p=0.014). The frequency of patients who had a positive family history for FMF was higher in the CAM user group (78.6%) compared to the CAM non-user group (58.7%) (x^2 =6.450, p=0.011). The number of patients who reported benefit from CAM was 42 (75.0%). The median score of concern about colchicine was 3.2 among CAM users, whereas 2.8 among CAM non-users (p=0.035). No relationship was found between the compliance with colchicine treatment and the usage of CAM (p=0.313).

Conclusions: Concomitant diseases in patients, FMF in relatives, and concerns about colchicine may rise the tendency to CAM using. Patients should be well-informed about that CAM methods cannot be an alternative to colchicine.

Introduction

Familial Mediterranean Fever (FMF) is the most common hereditary periodic fever syndrome. It has a high prevalence among Turks, Armenians, Arabs, and Jaws. The prevalence of FMF in Turkey is approximately 0.093% (1). The disease is characterized by recurrent attacks of serositis (peritonitis, pleuritis, pericarditis or arthritis) and fever (2). Frequent FMF attacks lead to the deposition of amyloid in visceral organs. The most important complication of amyloidosis is renal failure. Colchicine reduces the frequency and severity of febrile attacks and the risk of amyloidosis (3,4). Approximately 5-10% of patients may be resistant to colchicine. Biological drugs can be used off-label in the treatment of these patients (5-7). According to the National Institutes of Health, complementary and alternative medicine (CAM) modalities can be defined as products and practices which are distinct from conventional therapies of the diseases. There are several types of CAM; natural products, manipulative practices, mind-body interventions, and energy therapies. Types of CAM therapies and frequency of use can vary among countries and cultures. Complementary therapy may be used together with conventional therapy; on the other hand, alternative therapy is generally used in place of conventional therapy. Adverse effects, especially those with herbal products, should be considered carefully (8-10).

The frequency of CAM usage among FMF patients is not established yet. The current study aimed to identify the

frequency of CAM using and the factors related to the usage of CAM in patients with FMF.

Methods

Study Design, Sample, and Setting

This cross-sectional descriptive study was conducted in a tertiary rheumatology outpatient clinic between February and August 2019. The study design was approved by the Local Ethical Committee of Gülhane Training and Research Hospital (approval number is 19/46). Written informed consent form was obtained from each participant before any study-related procedure was performed in accordance with the principles of the Helsinki Declaration.

In the current study, 165 patients with FMF were included. The inclusion criteria were; (a) having been diagnosed with FMF according to the Tel-Hashomer criteria (11), (b) being aged 18 years and older, (c) being able to read, write, and speak in Turkish, and (d) being a volunteer to participate in this study. The exclusion criteria were; i) being pregnant, ii) being diagnosed with major psychiatric diseases, iii) having concurrent terminal illness or being unstable clinically, and iv) having cognitive impairment.

Data Collection, Procedure

Demographic and clinical data were obtained from patients' files and face-to-face interviews. Interviews were conducted in outpatient rooms. The interviews took a mean of 20-25 minutes. Firstly, interviewers asked if the patients used CAM. The outcomes of CAM usage were questioned if the answer was positive. The disease severity of patients was evaluated using the International Severity Scoring System for FMF (ISSF) (12). The Morisky Green Levine Scale (MGLS) was used to analyze the adherence of the patients with their treatment (13). This scale consists of 4-item. Each item asks patients whether they exhibit a specific type of non-adherent behavior. For each item, answers 'yes' and 'no' are scored as 1 and 0, respectively. The scores of MGLS range from 0 to 4. In the current study, the patients who scored 0 were accepted as "adherent" whereas those who scored ≥1 were accepted as "non-adherent". The Beliefs About Medicines Questionnaire (BMQ-T), which was validated for Turkish population by Cinar et al. (14,15), was used to assess patient's perceptions and expectations about medications. The BMQ-T has two sections with a total of 18 items; BMQ-T specific and BMQ-T general. BMQ-T specific, which consists of two subgroups (Specific-Necessity and Specific-Concern), is used to assess the patient's beliefs and concerns about one's personal disease and medicine. BMQ-T General also consists of two subgroups, General-Harm and General-Overuse, which are used to assess the patient's general beliefs and perceptions about medicines. Participants indicate the degree of agreement for each statement on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from

strongly disagree [1] to strongly agree [5]. An average score for each sub-scale is calculated by dividing the total score for these scales by the number of items in the scale, and a mean score range between 1 and 5 is obtained for each sub-scale. The higher scores of each section indicate a stronger belief in the concept of that section.

Statistical Analysis

Statistical Package for the Social Sciences version 18 was used for statistical analysis. Descriptive statistics were presented as mean ± standard deviation [median (minimummaximum)] values for measured variables, and frequency and percentage (%) for categorical data. Categorization was done on the basis of CM use. The Spearman correlation coefficient was used to evaluate the association between variables. The Mann-Whitney U test, Pearson chi-square test, Fisher's exact test, and Student's t-test were used to analyze data. Calculated p value less than 0.05 was accepted as statistically significant.

Results

A total of 165 patients [58 (35.2%) female and 107 (64.8%) male] were included in the study. The mean age of the participants was 34.1±12.7 years. The median illness duration was 14.0 years. One hundred and forty-five (87.9%) had peritonitis, 141 (85.5%) had fever, 66 (40%) had febrile myalgia, 61 (37%) had arthritis, 59 (35.8%) had pleuritis, 37 (22.4%) had erysipelas like erythema, 2 (1.2%) had pericarditis, 2 (1.2%) had orchitis during attacks. Twenty-two patients (13.3%) had proteinuria (150 mg/24 hours) and amyloidosis was detected in 7 (4.2%) patients. One hundred and fifty-one (91.5%) patients had MEFV gene mutations and the most frequent mutation was M694V (70.3%). Twenty-three percent of the patients had adverse events related to colchicine. The most common adverse events due to colchicine use were gastrointestinal adverse events, and usually diarrhea. Nineteen (11.5%) patients were resistant to colchicine treatment. According to their ISSF scores, 70 (42.4%) patients had mild disease, 82 (49.7%) had moderate disease, and 13 (7.9%) had severe disease. Forty-eight patients had comorbidities and the most common comorbid disease was hypertension in 14 (8.5%) patients. Other common comorbid diseases were 6 (3.6%) asthma, 5 (3.0%) ankylosing spondylitis, 4 (2.4%) Henoch Schönlein purpura, and 4 (2.4%) diabetes mellitus. No statistically significant difference was found between the CAM user group and the CAM nonuser group in terms of age, gender, relationship, socioeconomic and employment status, the distance of the patient to the treatment center, dosage of colchicine, adverse events seen with colchicine treatment, characteristics of febrile attacks, the frequency of febrile attacks, severity of illness, presence of amyloidosis, and chronic renal failure (p>0.05). The number of patients with the concomitant disease was 20 (35.7%) in the CAM user group and 20 (18.3%) in the CAM non-user group

(x²=6.075, p=0.014). Patients with a positive family history for FMF were higher in the CAM user group compared to the CAM non-user group. The frequency of relatives with FMF was 78.6% in the CAM user group, whereas 58.7% in the CAM non-user group (x²=6.450, p=0.011). The sociodemographic and clinical characteristics of patients and comparisons between CAM user and CAM non-user patients were shown in Table 1.

The number of patients using at least one CAM was 56 (33.9%). Benefit from CAM was reported by 42 (75.0%) patients. The mean duration of using CAM therapies was 7.9 ± 6.4 years. The most frequently chosen types were massage therapy (12.1%), guided imagery (9.7%), relaxation techniques (9.1%), cupping (9.1%), and natural products (9.1%) (Table 2).

Table 1. Comparison of sociodemographic and clinical characteristics of patients according to c	complementary and
alternative medicine using (n=165)	

	Overall	Patients using	Patients not using		
Characteristics	(n=165)	CAM (n=56)	CAM (n=109)	Statistics	р
Gender, n (%)					
Male Female	107 (64.8)	34 (60.7)	73 (67.0)	0.636	0.425 ^b
	58 (35.2)	22 (39.3) 29.0 (23.3-43.5)	36 (33.0) 30.0 (24.5-43.0)	-0.360	0.719 ^a
Age (years)*	29.0 (24.0-43.0)				
Disease duration (years)*	14.0 (9.0-22.0)	14.0 (9.0-22.8)	15.0 (9.5-22.0)	-0.200	0.842a
Age of diagnosis (years)*	23.0 (14.0-31.0)	23.5 (16.3-30.8)	22.0 (12.0-31.0)	-0.709	0.478 ^a
Delay of diagnosis (years)*	3.0 (1.0-9.0)	4.5 (1.0-11.8)	2.0 [0.5-(8.0)]	-1.646	1.000a
Age of symptom onset (years)*	15.0 (8.0-24.0)	15.0 (7.0-23.8)	15.0 (8.0-24.0)	-0.589	0.556 ^a
Dose of colchicine, (mg/day)* Mean ± SD	1.5 (1.0-1.5) 1.36±0.43	1.5 (1.0-1.5) 1.37±0.39	1.5 (1.0-1.5) 1.35±0.45	-0.492	0.622 ^a
Educational status (n, %)					
Primary/secondary school High school	35 (21.2) 27 (16.4)	16 (28.6) 8 (14.3)	19 (17.4) 19 (17.4)	2.767	0.251 ^b
University and over	103 (62.4)	32 (57.1)	71 (65.2)		
Marital status (n, %)					
Married	80 (48.5)	27 (48.2)	53 (48.6)	0.002	0.960 ^b
Single/widowed/divorced	85 (51.5)	29 (51.8)	56 (51.4)		
Working status (n, %)					
Employed	103 (62.4)	34 (60.7)	69 (63.3)	0.106	0.745 ^b
Unemployed	62 (37.6)	22 (39.3)	40 (36.7)		
Living place	22 (12 0)	6 (10.7)	17 (15 6)	0.735	0.391 ^b
The village/town City	23 (13.9) 142 (86.1)	50 (89.3)	17 (15.6) 92 (84.4)	0.755	0.3915
Access to the treatment center					
Easy	135 (81.8)	45 (80.4)	90 (82.6)	0.122	0.727 ^b
Difficult	30 (18.2)	11 (19.6)	19 (17.4)		
Socioeconomic status					
Less than income	31 (18.8)	11 (19.6)	20 (18.3)	0.353	0.838 ^b
Equal to income More than income	116 (70.3) 18 (10.9)	40 (71.4) 5 (9.0)	76 (69.7) 13 (12.0)		
Experiencing colchicine related adverse	10 (10.9)	5 (8.0)	13 (12.0)		
events (n, %)					
Yes	38 (23.0)	17 (30.4)	21 (19.3)	2.567	0.109 ^b
No	127 (77.0)	39 (69.6)	88 (80.7)		
Amyloidosis					
Yes	7 (4.2)	3 (5.4)	4 (3.7)	0.259	0.611 ^b
No	158 (95.8)	53 (94.6)	105 (96.3)		
Resistant to colchicine	19 (11.5)	0 (14 2)	11 (10 1)	0.620	0.424 ^b
Yes No	146 (88.5)	8 (14.3) 48 (85.7)	11 (10.1) 98 (89.9)	0.639	0.4245
	(- ()	()		

Table 1. Continued					
Characteristics	Overall (n=165)	Patients using CAM (n=56)	Patients not using CAM (n=109)	Statistics	р
History of FMF in relatives					
Yes	108 (65.5)	44 (78.6)	64 (58.7)	6.450	0.011 ^b
No	57 (34.5)	12 (21.4)	45 (41.3)		
Presence of MEFV mutations					
Yes	151 (91.5)	54 (96.4)	97 (89.0)	2.636	0.104 ^b
No	14 (8.5)	2 (3.6)	12 (11.0)		
Comorbidities					
Yes	40.0 (24.2)	20 (35.7)	20 (18.3)	6.075	0.014 ^b
No	125 (75.8)	36 (64.3)	89 (81.7)		
Disease severity according to ISSF					
Mild	70 (42.4)	17 (30.4)	53 (48.6)	5 000	0.070
Moderate	82 (49.7)	34 (60.7)	48 (44.0)	5.099	0.078 ^b
Severe	13 (7.9)	5 (8.9)	8 (7.4)		
Data managements of sittless as the manage is OD mandiage (OFth :	ZEth an analytic) on an the fac				

Data represented either as the mean ± SD, median (25th-75th percentile) or as the frequency.

*Variables as median (25th-75th percentile)

^aMann-Whitney U test, ^bPearson chi-square test.

SD: Standard deviation, CAM: Complementary and alternative medicine, FMF: Familial Mediterranean Fever, ISSF: International Severity Scoring System for FMF

Table 2.	Prevalence of	complementary	and	alternative
medicine	modality types	used among pat	tients	i

Type of CAM therapy	Total n (%)*
Massage therapy	20 (12.1)
Guided imagery	16 (9.7)
Relaxation techniques	15 (9.1)
Cupping	15 (9.1)
Natural products	15 (9.1)
Ginger and curcuma Camomile and balm Sage tea and various types of tea Black seed oil Cherry stem Sycamore leaf Avocado leaf Milk thistle Ringel blume Mint and lemon	2 (1.2) 2 (1.2) 2 (1.2) 2 (1.2) 1 (0.6) 1 (0.6) 1 (0.6) 1 (0.6) 1 (0.6) 1 (0.6) 1 (0.6)
Centaury	1 (0.6)
Breathe therapy	10 (6.1)
Art therapy	6 (3.6)
Hydrotherapy	2 (1.2)
Yoga	2 (1.2)
Meditation	2 (1.2)
Electric stimulation therapy	2 (1.2)
*The number of patients stating that they have used CA marked more than one method. CAM: Complementary and alternative medicine	AM modalities. Patients

According to the BMQ-T specific, the patients who were CAM users, had a higher rate of concern about colchicine. The median score of BMQ-T specific concerns was 3.2 among patients who were using CAM and 2.8 among patients who were not using CAM (p=0.035) (Table 3). No significant correlation was found between adherence to colchicine treatment and using CAM regarding MGLS scores (p=0.313).

Discussion

According to our knowledge, this is the first study evaluating the use of CAM therapies among patients with FMF. Approximately one-third of patients were using at least one type of CAM therapies. The World Health Organization defines CAM therapies as a broad range of health services that are not part of the country's traditional practices and behaviors and are not integrated into the dominant health system (16,17).

There are several reasons that can motivate patients to use CAM methods, such as failure or inadequate response to conventional treatments, reliability, and assumed positive experiences.

The gold standard for treating FMF is colchicine due to its known effect on decreasing the severity and frequency of FMF attacks and the risk of development of amyloidosis (3). Because of the early-onset and chronic course of the disease, patients may seek an alternative treatment method.

In the current study, 56 (33.9%) patients were using at least one type of CAM therapies. There are several studies in the literature observing the prevalence of using CAM therapies among patients with rheumatic diseases. The prevalence of CAM users differs from 22% to 95% in the literature (18-21). Among patients with fibromyalgia, the prevalence may increase by up to 98% (22). There are few studies from Turkey, which evaluate CAM usage among patients with rheumatic disease. The frequency of CAM using is 76.0% among patients with arthritis, 46.9% among patients with rheumatoid arthritis (RA),

medicine danig					
Variable	Overall (n=165)	Patients using CAM (n=56)	Patients not using CAM (n=109)	Statistics	р
BMQ-T-Specific Necessity ^c	4.0 (3.4-4.6)	4.0 (3.6-4.6)	4.0 (3.3-4.6)	-0.410ª	0.682
BMQ-T-Specific Concerns ^c	2.8 (2.4-3.6)	3.2 (2.6-3.8)	2.8 (2.4-3.6)	-2.110ª	0.035
BMQ-T-General Overuse ^c	2.5 (2.3-3.3)	2.5 (2.3-3.3)	2.5 (2.0-3.1)	-0.675ª	0.500
BMQ-T-General Harm ^c	2.3 (2.0-3.0)	2.4 (2.0-3.0)	2.3 (2.0-3.0)	-0.858ª	0.391
Morisky Green Levine Scale Adherence ^d Non-adherence ^d	37 (22.4) 128 (77.6)	10 (27.0) 46 (35.9)	27 (73.0) 82 (64.1)	0.016 ^b	0.313
and the state of t					

Table 3. Comparison of beliefs about medicines and treatment adherence according to complementary and alternative medicine using

^aMann-Whitney U test, ^bPearson chi-square test.

^cVariables were given as median (25th-75th percentile).

dVariables were given as n (%).

CAM: Complementary and alternative medicine, BMQ-T: Beliefs about Medicines Questionnaire Turkish translation

and 36.6% in ankylosing spondylitis among Turkish patients (23-25).

Massage therapy was the most popular CAM modality in our study. Although natural products and herbs are a part of traditional culture in Turkey, the patients rarely mentioned the use of herbal remedies. This may be related to the concern of possible interaction between herbal remedies and colchicine. On the other hand, certain CAM therapies such as Ayurveda, Tai Chi, and Reiki, which are well known and widely used in Far East countries, are not widely known and used in Turkey.

According to the study results, the rate of CAM usage is higher among FMF patients with a positive family history. This may be related to advices or learned behaviors from close relatives. Also, the current study indicated that having a concomitant disease was associated with the increased use of CAM. CAM therapies were widely used for preventing chronic pain. Therefore, providing pain control in patients with multiple diseases may be related to increased use of CAM therapies. On the other hand, patients may wish to decrease the number of drugs they use for comorbid diseases. Chronic concomitant diseases of the patients may lead to a decrease in the compliance of the patients with drugs and increase the usage of CAM modalities.

In a previous study conducted among patients with rheumatic diseases, a significant association was found between using CAM therapies and being female, young and having poor health status (18). Another study showed that higher education and employment were associated with higher rates of CAM use (26). However, our study found no significant association between the use of CAM and age, gender, educational or social status.

Lahiri et al. (27) showed that CAM therapies might lead to a delay in the treatment of early RA patients. Physicians should be careful with inadequate or delayed colchicine treatment for FMF patients who were using CAM.

The current study had some limitations. First, the history of CAM use was not evaluated. Secondly, because of the crosssectional design of the study, longitudinal data could not be shown. Some of the patients may be reluctant to declare the use of CAM. Besides, the guiltiness regarding utilizing CAM therapies may lead patients to hide this from physicians. These situations may be related to the lower incidence of CAM users.

Conclusion

In conclusion, tendency of CAM using may raise as a result of the concerns about colchicine. Patients should be informed about the safety of the colchicine treatment. Also, the sufficient information should be given to the patients about that types of CAM cannot be an alternative to colchicine. Studies with larger samples should be designed to identify the use of CAM therapies and to confirm the effect of CAM therapies on the disease course in patients with FMF.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: The study was approved by the Local Ethical Committee of Gülhane Training and Research Hospital (19/46).

Informed Consent: Written informed consent form was obtained from each participant.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: S.Ç., E.T., S.Y., M.Ç., Concept: S.Ç., E.T., F.İ.Ç., S.Y., M.Ç., Design: S.Ç., E.T., F.İ.Ç., S.Y., M.Ç., Data Collection or Processing: S.Ç., E.T., F.İ.Ç., S.Y., M.Ç., Analysis or Interpretation: S.Ç., E.T., F.İ.Ç., S.Y., M.Ç., Literature Search: S.Ç., E.T., F.İ.Ç., S.Y., M.Ç., Writing: S.Ç., E.T.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Ozen S, Karaaslan Y, Ozdemir O, et al. Prevalence of juvenile chronic arthritis and familial Mediterranean fever in Turkey: a field study. J Rheumatol. 1998;25:2445-2449.
- Ozdogan H, Ugurlu S. Familial Mediterranean Fever. Press Med 2019;4:e61-e76.
- Goldfinger S. Colchicine for familial Mediterranean fever. N Engl J Med. 1972;287:1302.
- Dasgeb B, Kornreich D, McGuinn K, Okon L, Brownell I, Sackett DL. Colchicine: an ancient drug with novel applications. Br J Dermatol. 2018;178:350-356.
- Endo Y, Koga T, Ishida M, et al. Musculoskeletal manifestations occur predominantly in patients with lateronset familial Mediterranean fever: Data from a multicenter, prospective national cohort study in Japan. Arthritis Res Ther. 2018;20:257.
- 6. Koga T, Migita K, Kawakami A. Biologic therapy in familial Mediterranean fever. Mod Rheumatol. 2016;26:637-641.
- Colak S, Tekgoz E, Cinar M, Yilmaz S. The assessment of tocilizumab therapy on recurrent attacks of patients with familial Mediterranean fever: A retrospective study of 15 patients. Mod Rheumatol. 2020;10:1-3.
- Debas H, Laxminarayan R, Straus S. Complementary and Alternative Medicine. In: Disease Control Priorities in Developing Countries. 2nd edition New York: Oxford University Press; 2006.
- 9. Breuner C. Alternative and complementary therapies. Adolesc Med Clin. 2006;17:521-546.
- Danve A, Deodhar AA. Complementary medicine for axial spondyloarthritis: Is there any scientific evidence? Curr Opin Rheumatol. 2018;30:310-318.
- Sohar E, Gafni J, Pras M, Heller H. Familial Mediterranean fever. A survey of 470 cases and review of the literature. Am J Med. 1967;43:227-253.
- 12. Demirkaya E, Acikel C, Hashkes P, et al. Development and initial validation of international severity scoring system for familial Mediterranean fever (ISSF). Ann Rheum Dis. 2016;75:1051-1056.
- Morisky D, Green L, Levine D. Concurrent and predictive validity of a self-reported measure of medication adherence. Med Care. 1986;24:67-74.
- 14. Horne R, Weinman J, Hankins M. The Beliefs about Medicines Questionnaire: the development and evaluation of a new method for assessing the cognitive representation of medication. Psychol Heal. 1999;14:1-24.
- 15. Cinar M, Cinar F, Acikel C, et al. Reliability and validity of the Turkish translation of the beliefs about medicines

questionnaire (BMQ-T) in patients with Behçet's disease. Clin Exp Rheumatol. 2016;34:S46-S51.

- World Health Organization. World Health Organization Traditional Medicine Strategy: 2002-2005. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2002.
- 17. Phang JK, Kwan YH, Goh H, et al. Complementary and alternative medicine for rheumatic diseases: A systematic review of randomized controlled trials. Complement Ther Med. 2018;37:143-157.
- Klingberg E, Wallerstedt SM, Torstenson T, Hwi G, Forsblad-D'Elia H. The use of complementary and alternative medicine in outpatients with inflammatory rheumatic diseases in Sweden. Scand J Rheumatol. 2009;38:472-480.
- Fautrel B, Adam V, St-Pierre Y, Joseph L, Clarke A, Penrod J. Use of complementary and alternative therapies by patients self-reporting arthritis or rheumatism: results from a nationwide Canadian survey. J Rheumatol. 2002;29:2435-2441.
- Jadhav MP, Jadhav PM, Shelke P, Sharma Y, Nadkar M. Assessment of use of complementary alternative medicine and its impact on quality of life in the patients attending rheumatology clinic, in a tertiary care centre in India. Indian J Med Sci. 2011;65:50-57.
- 21. Haija A, Schulz S. The Role and Effect of Complementary and Alternative Medicine in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus. Rheum Dis Clin N Am. 2011;37:47-62.
- Nicassio P, Schuman C, Kim J, Cordova A, Weisman M. Psychosocial factors associated with complementary treatment use in fibromyalgia. J Rheumatol. 1997;24:2008-2013.
- Tokem Y, Parlar Kilic S, Ozer S, Nakas D, Argon G. A multicenter analysis of the use of complementary and alternative medicine in turkish patients with rheumatoid arthritis: Holistic nursing practice review copy. Holist Nurs Pract. 2014;28:98-105.
- 24. Unsal A, Gozum S. Use of complementary and alternative medicine by patients with arthritis. J Clin Nurs. 2010;19:1129-1138.
- Cinar F, Ozdemir O, Yilmaz S, et al. Complementary and Alternative Medicine Usage and Associated Factors in Ankylosing Spondylitis: Preliminary Results of a Cross-Sectional Study. Ann Rheum Dis. 2017;76:1297.
- 26. Chatfield SM, Dharmage SC, Boers A, et al. Complementary and alternative medicines in ankylosing spondylitis: A cross-sectional study. Clin Rheumatol. 2009;28:213-217.
- Lahiri M, Santosa A, Teoh LK, et al. Use of complementary and alternative medicines is associated with delay to initiation of disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drug therapy in early inflammatory arthritis. Int J Rheum Dis. 2017;20:567-575.

DOI: 10.4274/gulhane.galenos.2020.1003 Gulhane Med J 2020;62:245-53



Factors associated with overweight and obesity in students of 5-14 age group in Mersin

[®] Serdar Deniz¹, [®] Hülya Şirin², [®] Mehmet Kıvrak³, [®] Züleyha Kaplan⁴, [®] Gamze Ketrez², [®] Sarp Üner^₅

¹Malatya Provincial Health Directorate, Malatya, Turkey

²University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine, Department of Public Health, Ankara, Turkey

³Inonu University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Biostatistics, Malatya, Turkey

⁴Mersin Provincial Health Directorate, Mersin, Turkey

⁵Hacettepe University Faculty of Medicine, Institute of Public Health, Ankara, Turkey

Date submitted: 11.02.2020 Date accepted:

05.05.2020

Online publication date: 15.12.2020

Corresponding Author:

Serdar Deniz MD, Malatya Provincial Health Directorate, Malatya, Turkey dr.serdardeniz@gmail.com

ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0002-6941-4813

Presented in: It was presented as an abstract at the 20th National and 3rd International Biostatistics Congress on October 26-29, 2018.

Keywords: Student, overweight, obesity

ABSTRACT

Aims: Obesity is a health problem caused by excessive fat deposition in the body, which spreads rapidly, threatening the age group of children as well as adults. When it occurs in childhood, it probably continues in adulthood. This study aims to determine the factors related to overweight and obesity in primary and secondary school children in Mersin.

Methods: This cross-sectional study was carried out with the children aged between five and 14 years in primary and secondary schools in Mersin, following the school health activities done by Mersin Public Health Directorate. Minimum sample size was calculated as 1.735 and questionnaires were sent to 2.000 people considering the variables of the class and school location. The independent variables of the study were sociodemographic characteristics, feeding habits, time allocated for physical and other activities, children's body mass index (BMI) categories according to the parents' declarations and parents' BMI categories according to their declarations. And, the dependent variable was the children's BMI values calculated by our measurements. The data of 1.980 students were analyzed.

Results: The mean age of the study group was 9.28 ± 2.53 (minimum-maximum: 5-14) years, and 50.9% of them were male. It was found that 14.6% of the group were obese and 21.5% were overweight. While 38.3% of boys were in the overweight or obese category, this rate was 33.8% for girls (p>0.05). The prevalence of overweight or obesity was significantly higher in secondary school students than in primary school students (p<0.05).

Conclusions: The factors affecting childhood obesity identified in the studies conducted in Turkey have also become apparent in the current research we did on the school children aged 5-14 years in Mersin.

Introduction

Obesity, which is an increasing public health problem, has become an important health threat in children as well as adults. It occurs as a result of an excessive storage of fat in the body and brings with physical and mental problems (1). According to the reports of World Health Organization (WHO) in 2016, the number of overweight or obese children under the age of five years is more than 41 millions, and the number of children between the ages of five and 19 years is more than 340 millions (2). According to the results of the United States National Nutrition and Health Survey in 2015-2016, the prevalence of obesity was reported to be 42.8% in middle-aged adults, 13.9% in children aged 2-5 years, 18.4% in children aged 6-11 years and 20.6% in adolescents aged between 12 and 19 years (3). The prevalence of obesity, which is described as a disease of our age, is increasing day by day in children and adolescents in our country as well as in the world. While the obesity rate was 15.2% in children over 15 years of age in 2008 in Turkey, it rose to 19.9% in 2014 (4). The Project Research of Monitoring

School-Age Children's Growth in Turkey (TOÇBİ) conducted in 2009 revealed that the overweight rate was 14.3% and obesity rate was 6.5% in the children between six and nine years of age (5).

The prevalence of obesity in boys and girls aged 6-9 years in Europe has been found to range between 5% and 43% according to the WHO's study of the European Childhood Obesity Surveillance Initiative (COSI) (1). The results of COSI-Turkey 2013 (TUR) revealed that the percentage of lightweight was 14.2% and the rate of obesity was 8.3% in the children aged 7-8 years and that 23.3% of boys and 21.6% of girls were overweight and obese (6). According to COSI-TUR 2016 data, overweight and obesity rates were determined to be 14.6% and 9.9%, respectively, in the second-grade children (7).

Childhood obesity is frequently carried to later ages and forms the basis for many diseases (8). An obese child is highly likely to become overweight or obese in adulthood (9). In other words, overweight and obesity seen in childhood continue in adulthood and constitute the basis for many diseases such as cardiovascular diseases, hypertension, diabetes and respiratory problems (10). It, at the same time, causes a decrease in life expectancy at birth and adversely affects the quality of life. Lipid metabolism disorders, steatohepatitis, and type-2 diabetes, which are known to be associated with obesity, have recently become common in children and adolescents (8). In addition to these diseases, failures in education, skeletal system problems, cardiovascular diseases, and mental problems including lack of self-worth are also important problems faced by an obese child (11).

Such factors as family's obesity, socioeconomic status, education level, and family type play a role in the increase of childhood obesity prevalence. Besides, it is also noted that there is a strong relationship between obesity and the duration of a child's breastfeeding, nutritional characteristics, physical activity and television/computer use (12). Thus, the underlying factors need to be evaluated to understand the primary prevention of obesity. Although childhood obesity is an important and rapidly increasing public health problem, the measures implemented to prevent it remain inadequate today (13).

Considering all these conditions makes it important to define the incidence and risk factors of obesity among schoolage children, to plan and implement the attempts to increase healthy nutrition and physical activity. Accordingly, this study aims to determine the factors related to overweight and obesity in primary and secondary school children in Mersin.

Methods

This cross-sectional study was carried out in the children aged between five and 14 years in primary and secondary schools in Mersin, following the school health activities done by Mersin Public Health Directorate. The ethics committee approval was obtained from Non-Interventional Clinical Research Ethics Committee of Hacettepe University with the number 16969557-1126 dated July 26, 2017. The studies were carried out within the framework of the school health services cooperation protocol signed in May 2016 between the Ministry of Health and the Ministry of National Education of Turkey.

Before the research, the work conducted by Mersin Public Health Directorate was as follows; following the receipt of the institutional approval from the Public Health Agency of Turkey for the field study as a part of the school health studies, the parents and students were informed about the study and their consent forms were obtained. After this formal procedure, the height and weight of 205.605 children out of 247.156 children (except those who were absent and migrated to another city, and younger than 66 months and older than 14 years) studying at primary (including kindergarten) and secondary schools in the city center and districts of Mersin in 2017-2018 academic year were measured. Their body mass index (BMI) values were calculated and classified according to the criteria (Z-score) accepted by the WHO (14). As a result of this classification, it was found out that the prevalence of overweight or obesity was 34.5% among children aged 66 months and over in primary (including kindergarten) and secondary schools in Mersin. The same brand and model equipment with good calibration and accurate and reliable measurement was used in the anthropometric measurements. At the time of the measurement, each student's shoes, jacket, or other heavy clothing were removed and his/her pockets were emptied.

After the study conducted by Mersin Public Health Directorate, to determine the factors related to overweight and obesity, the sample size was calculated as 347 out of 205.605 people with an error rate of 5%, confidence interval of 95% and overweight or obesity frequency of 34.5% in the Epi Info program. The minimum sample size was set as 1,388 (347x2x2) to represent gender (male-female) and education levels (primary and secondary). Taking the non-response rate (25%) into consideration, the minimum sample size was calculated as 1,735, and questionnaires were sent to 2,000 people considering the variables of the class and school location.

During the sampling process, the students' lists were sorted according to their BMIs, classes, genders, and a number from 1 to 102 was selected. Starting from this number, every 102nd person was taken as sample.

The independent variables of the study were sociodemographic characteristics, feeding habits, time allocated for physical and other activities, children's BMI categories according to the parents' declarations and parents' BMI categories according to their declarations. And the dependent variable was the children's BMI values calculated by our measurements.

The height and weight values of the parents were evaluated according to their declarations and categorized as weak (<18.5), normal (18.5-24.9), overweight (25.0-29.9), and obese (>30.0) in reference to the BMI values obtained (15).

Following the approval of the ethics committee, a questionnaire and informed consent form were sent to the children's parents.

Statistical Analysis

The data obtained from 1.980 students who accepted to participate in the study and answered the questionnaire were analyzed with the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences-25 package program. While descriptive variables were expressed as mean, standard deviation, number, and percentage, chi-square analysis was performed to compare categorical variables. The statistical significance in this study was considered to be p<0.05.

Results

The mean age of the 1.980 children included in the study was 9.28 ± 2.53 (minimum-maximum: 5-14) years. After the BMI values were classified, it was found that 14.6% (n=289) of the students were obese, 21.5% (n=426) were overweight, 62.3% (n=1233) were normal weight, 1.4% (n=27) were weak, and 0.3% (n=5) were very weak.

Males constituted 50.9% (n=1.007) of the current study group and 57.5% (n=1.139) of the participants were living in the central district. Those studying at secondary school formed 50.8% (n=1.006) of the whole group. While 38.3% (n=386) of boys were in the overweight or obese category, it was 33.8% (n=329) for girls. Whereas there was no significant difference among the BMI categories according to gender (p=0.108), it was found that the frequency of overweight or obesity was significantly higher in the age group of 13-14 years compared to the other groups (p<0.001). Similarly, the prevalence of overweight or obesity was significantly higher in secondary

school students than in primary school students (p=0.002) (Table 1).

Of the residents in the central district, 62.9% (n=717) were of normal weight, 35.5% (n=404) were overweight or obese, and 1.6% (n=18) were weak or very weak while 61.4% (n=516) of those living in the periphery were normal weight, 37.0% (n=311) were overweight or obese, and 1.7% (n=14) were weak or very weak. As a result, there was no statistically meaningful difference among BMI categories according to residence type (x^2 =0.524, p=0.769).

The children walking or cycling to or from school constituted 55.3% (n=1.094) of the group, but those commuting by a motor vehicle were 36.6% (n=724). According to the evaluation of the access type to school, there was no statistically significant difference among the BMI categories of those walking or cycling, using a motor vehicle and both (x^2 =2.840, p=0.585).

It was noted that 27.7% (n=548) of the group did not devote any time to weekly sports and physical activity including weekends. As for the time spent in front of TV and computers, 18.6% (n=369) and 42.3% (n=837) spent more than two hours on TV and computers on weekdays and on weekends, respectively. The frequency of overweight or obesity (30.7%) was significantly lower in those devoting more than 4 hours to sports and physical activities including the weekend when compared to the other groups ($x^2=20,346$, p<0.001). It was also found that the frequency of overweight or obesity decreased as the time spent on TV-computers per day during the week or at the weekend decreased (Table 2).

BMI categories were found to differ according to the frequency of having breakfast weekly. While 95.7% (n=22) of those who had breakfast every day of the week were in the normal weight category, the frequency of normal weight was 51.1% (n=46) and the frequency of overweight or obesity was 45.6% (n=41) in those never having breakfast (x^2 =44.313, p<0.001).

Table 1. Distribution of body mass index categories by gender, age groups, and school categories									
			Weak and very weak		Normal weight		veight or	χ ²	р
		n	%	n	%	n	%		
Gender	Male (50.9%)	15	1.5	606	60.2	386	38.3	4 4 4 4	0.108
	Female (49.1%)	17	1.7	627	64.4	329	33.8	4,444	
	5-6 years (18.3%)	2	0.6	255	70.4	105	29.0		
	7-8 years (23.2%)	5	1.1	290	63.0	165	35.9		<0.001
Age group	9-10 years (21.8%)	12	2.8	267	61.8	153	35.4	34,872	
	11-12 years (23.3%)	8	1.7	290	62.9	163	35.4		
	13-14 years (13.4%)	5	1.9	131	49.4	129	48.7		
School category	Primary school (49.2%)	10	1.0	641	65.8	323	33.2	40.500	0.000
	Secondary school (50.8%)	22	2.2	592	58.8	392	39.0	12,592	0.002

I ne percentages in parentheses indicate the distribution of the related parameter within the group.

The group's BMI categories varied according to vegetable, whole milk, and yogurt-tzatziki-ayran consumption, as well. While 32.3% (n=113) of those consuming vegetables every day of the week were found to be overweight or obese, it was 34.8% (n=200) in those who consumed vegetables frequently (4-6 days a week), 39.1% (n=313) in those rarely (1-3 days) consuming, 35.6% (n=58) in those consuming less than one a week, and 33.7% (n=31) in those who never consumed. This difference in the groups was statistically significant $(x^2=20.438, p=0.009)$. As for the consumption of whole milk, the frequency of overweight or obesity was 30.5% (n=99) in the students who consumed it every day of the week, 36.2% (n=123) in those consuming frequently (4-9 days), 32.5 (n=160) in those consuming rarely (1-3 days), and 41.6% (n=107) in those consuming less than once a week. And it was found that 40.0% (n=226) of the students who did not consume whole milk were in the overweight or obese category $(x^2=17.332, p=0.027)$. While the prevalence of overweight or obesity was 32.2% (n=19) in those who did not consume any yogurt, tzatziki, and ayran, it was 34.3% (n=23) in those who consumed less than once a week, 36.7% (n=130) in those rarely (1-3 days) consuming, 40.5% (n=265) in those who consumed frequently (4-6 days), and 32.9% (n=278) in those who consumed every day ($x^2=17.544$, p=0.025).

The BMI categories of the participants were not found to be statistically different according to their consumption of fresh fruit, ready-made 100% fruit juice, freshly squeezed fruit juice, carbonated drinks (cola etc.), dietary drinks other than milk, low or semi-skimmed milk, cheese, pudding and other instant dairy products, salty snacks such as meat, fish, chips, sugar bar, chocolate dessert, biscuits, cakes, pastry, cookies, pizza, pita, lahmacun and French fries (p>0.05).

There was no statistically significant difference among BMI categories according to the total number of children in the family, either (x^2 =10.825, p=0.212). According to the answers of the families about how they regarded their children's weight, the BMI categories were statistically significantly different. The children of 93.2% (n=221) of those who thought their child were overweight, the children of 92.6% (n=25) were obese, the children of 34.7% (n=450) of those who thought their child were normal weight, the children of 2.8% (n=11) were underweight and 25.8% (n=8) of those who did not express any opinion were overweight or obese (x²=611.534, p<0.001) (Table 3).

Children's BMI categories were significantly different according to maternal education level, job, and BMI category. The highest prevalence of overweight or obesity was found in the children of college/university graduate mothers with 43.9% (n=115) (x²=27.311, p<0.001). According to the evaluation of the mother's employment (job) status, the prevalence of being overweight or obese was 80.0% (n=4) in the children whose mothers were retired, and 34.6% (n=546) in those whose mothers were housewives/ unemployed (x^2 =16.934, p=0.031). When the BMI categories of the children were compared according to the mother's BMI category, 46.8% (n=177) of the children whose mothers were obese were overweight or obese, and this value was found to be significantly higher than the non-obese mothers (x²=44.748, p<0.001) (Table 3).

BMI categories of the children did not show a significant difference regarding fathers' job status while they differed according to fathers' educational levels and BMI categories. The incidence of overweight or obesity was found to be 42.2% (n=19) in the children whose fathers were illiterate (x^2 =15.599, p=0.048). And 49.2% (n=203) of the children whose fathers were obese were found to be overweight or obese ($x^2=63.152$, p<0.001) (Table 3).

		Weak and very weak		Normal weight		Overweight or obese		χ²	р
		n	%	n	%	n	%		
Allocated time for sports- physical activity, including weekend (per week)	0 (27.7%)	16	2.9	322	68.8	210	38.3		
	1-4 hours (42.6%)	11	1.3	508	60.3	324	38.4	20,346	<0.001
	>4 hours (29.7%)	5	0.8	403	68.4	181	30.7		
	0 (23.4%)	10	2.2	307	66.3	146	31.3		
Time spent on TV-computer on weekdays (per day)	1-2 hours (58.0%)	18	1.6	714	62.2	416	36.2	9,717	0.045
weekuays (per uay)	>2 hours (18.6%)	4	1.1	212	57.5	153	41.5		
	0 (16.7%)	11	3.3	213	64.4	107	32.3		
Time spent on TV-computer at the weekend (per day)	1-2 hours (41.0%)	15	1.8	515	63.4	282	34.7	14,941	0.005
	>2 hours (42.3%)	6	0.7	505	60.3	326	38.9	-	

Table 2. Distribution of body mass index categories according to the time set aside for the TV-computer and physical activity by the students (n=1 980)

		Weal weal	k or very	Norma	I	Over or ob	weight bese	χ ²	р
		n	%	n	%	n	%	_	
Total number of	1 (9.2%)	3	1.6	102	56.0	77	42.3		
children	2 (38.6%)	10	1.3	479	62.7	275	36.0	_	
	3 (30.6)	7	1.2	390	64.5	208	34.4	10,825	0.212
	4 (10.8%)	5	2.3	126	58.9	83	38.8	_	
	5 and over (10.9%)	7	3.3	136	63.3	72	33.5	_	
Do you think your	Underweight (19.6%)	25	6.4	352	90.7	11	2.8		
child's weight?	Normal weight (65.5%)	7	0.5	840	64.8	450	34.7		
	Overweight (12.0%)	0	0.0	16	6.8	221	93.2	611,534	<0.001
	Fat (1.4%)	0	0.0	2	7.4	25	92.6		
	Don't know/not specified (1.6%)	0	0.0	23	74.2	8	25.8		
Mother's education	Not vote (11.0%)	6	2.8	130	60.5	79	36.7		
(n=1.954)*	Literate (5.4%)	5	4.8	58	55.2	42	40.0		
	Primary school (43.4%)	13	1.5	523	61.6	313	36.9	27,311	0.001
	Secondary/high school (26.8%)	4	0.8	360	68.8	159	30.4		
	College/university (13.4%)	4	1.5	143	54.6	115	43.9		
Nother's job	Housewife/unemployed (80.9%)	26	1.6	1.008	63.8	546	34.6		
(n=1.954) *	Worker (7.3%)	4	2.8	76	53.1	63	44.1	_	
	Officer (6.4%)	0	0.0	71	56.3	55	43.7	16,934	0.031
	Self-employed (5.1%)	2	2.0	58	58.0	40	40.0	_	
	Retired (0.3%)	0	0.0	1	20.0	4	80.0		
Mother's BMI	Very poor or poor (1.5%)	1	3.3	23	76.7	6	20.0	 44,748	<0.001
category (n=1.954)*	Normal (39.9%)	17	2.2	537	68.8	226	29.0		
	Overweight (39.2%)	12	1.6	455	59.4	299	39.0		
	Obese (19.3%)	2	0.5	199	52.6	177	46.8		
Father's education	Not voted (2.3%)	1	2.2	25	55.6	19	42.2	_	
(n=1.938)**	Literate (4.2%)	4	4.9	46	56.8	31	38.3	_	
	Primary school (41.4%)	18	2.2	505	63.0	279	34.8	15,599	0.048
	Secondary/high school (34.3%)	4	0.6	430	64.7	231	34.7	_	
	College/university (17.8%)	5	1.4	205	59.4	135	39.1		
Your father's job	Unemployed (6.0%)	5	4.3	61	52.6	50	43.1	_	
n=1.938)**	Worker (42.8%)	14	1.7	538	64.9	277	33.4	_	
	Officer (9.6%)	2	1.1	117	62.9	67	36.0	12,288	0.139
	Self-employment (38.6%)	10	1.3	461	61.5	278	37.1	_	
	Retired (3.0%)	1	1.7	34	58.6	23	39.7		
ather's BMI category	Very poor or poor (0.5%)	0	0.0	8	88.9	1	11.1		
n=1.938)**	Normal (28.2%)	13	2.4	396	72.5	137	25.1	62 152	<0.00
	Overweight (50.1%)	15	1.5	601	62.0	354	36.5	- 63,152	<0.00
	Obese (21.3%)	4	1.0	206	49.9	203	49.2		
Nonthly household ncome	Minimum wage (1.404) and below (53.4%)	21	2.0	659	62.3	377	35.7		
	1.405-3.000 (29.4%)	7	1.2	362	62.2	213	36.6	5,885	0.436
	3.001-5.000 (10.7%)	3	1.4	139	65.9	69	32.7	0,000	0.450
—	5.001 and above (6.6%)	1	0.8	73	56.2	56	43.1	-	

Table 3. Body mass index categories according to the total number of children in the family, parents' thoughts about the child's weight, parents' weight and economic status

Table 3. Continued									
		Wea wea	k or very k	Norm	al	Over or ob	weight ese	χ²	р
		n	%	n	%	n	%		
Financial situation	One month passes easily (22.4%)	6	1.4	273	61.6	164	37.0		
assessment	One month passes without much difficulty (27.7%)	5	0.9	356	65.0	187	34.1	6 260	0.383
	Difficult to end a month (33.0%)	13	2.0	407	62.2	234	35.8	- 6,369	0.363
	Cannot make the end of the month (16.9%)	8	2.4	197	58.8	130	38.8		

The percentages in parentheses indicate the distribution of the related parameter within the group.

*Twenty-six children with no information about their mothers were excluded from the evaluation.

 ** Forty-two children with no information about their fathers were excluded from the evaluation.

BMI: Body mass index

According to monthly household income and financial status assessment, there was no significant difference among the children's BMI categories (p>0.05) (Table 3).

Discussion

Childhood obesity affects an individual's whole life. Also, it is an important health problem in terms of causing many chronic diseases. The rapid increase in obesity requires urgent measures, firstly, to stop and then reduce the upward trend. While there were 32 million overweight and obese children in the 0-5 age group in the world in 1990, it increased up to 41 millions in 2016. During this period, the number of overweight or obese children in the age group of 0-5 years in Africa increased from four millions to nine millions. The rate of increase in overweight and obesity in developing countries is more than 30%, and a significant majority of overweight and obese children live in these countries (11,15). The prevalence of overweight and obesity among children and adolescents (5-19 years) has dramatically increased from 4% to 18% between the years 1975 and 2016. The increase is similar among both boys and girls. In 2016, 18% of girls and 19% of boys were overweight. While the prevalence of obesity in children and adolescents was less than 1% in 1975, it increased to approximately 7% in 2016 (16).

In the present study, the prevalence of overweight was found to be 21.5% and obesity was 14.6% in children aged 5-14 years. When compared to our study, the prevalence of obesity was high in the studies performed by different researchers in the same age group in Ankara, Erzurum, and Konya (17-19). However, in the studies conducted in Izmir and Ankara, it was found to be lower (20,21). The different results among the studies may be due to differences in the effects of socioeconomic, climatic and cultural characteristics of the study areas on nutritional status and physical activity, as well as differences in sample size and diagnostic methods used.

In our study, the prevalence of overweight or obesity was highest in the age group of 13-14 years with 48.7%. Similarly, it was higher in the older age group in middle school students than

in primary school students. In a study conducted in the age group of 6-15 years in Mugla, the prevalence of obesity was found to be significantly higher in children aged 10 years compared to children in other age groups (22). However, in another study conducted on primary school students in Izmir, the age group with the highest frequency of obesity was determined to be 12 years of age (23). This may be associated with the relationship between obesity and puberty. The increase in the tendency to spend more time outside the home and consuming fast food for socialization in this age group may be among the reasons as well.

Although there was a higher incidence of overweight or obesity in men in our study, this difference was not statistically significant. In a study conducted in Izmir, obesity was found to be more common in all age groups of men (20). Likewise, the frequency of obesity was found to be significantly higher in boys than in girls in a research conducted in Duzce (24).

In our study, no significant difference was found among BMI values regarding the type of school access. The ways of going to school in primary school students at two different socioeconomic levels were examined in a study conducted in Istanbul. A significant difference was found among BMI values with regard to the types of access to school (25).

One of the most important factors affecting obesity is the lack of desired physical activity. Urban and apartment life, narrow playgrounds in the streets as a result of modern life and the increase in the time spent on TV and computers due to technological developments decrease the physical activity and create a still lifestyle in children (26,27).

Preschoolers and school-age children should be approached differently in terms of performing physical activity. Preschoolers need to play games for two hours a day in a physically active way while one hour of physical activity to perspire is enough for school-age children (28). In our study group, the incidence of obesity was less in those who had more than four hours per week for physical activity including weekends. Nonetheless, no significant difference was found among BMI categories according to the method of school access (walking or cycling, motor vehicle). The prevalence of obesity was found to be high among the students who did not play games requiring movement (14.3%) and those who did not perform regular sports (9.7%) in a study conducted in Erzincan (29). In a study conducted in Elazig, the frequency of obesity was found to be higher in those who went to school by a vehicle than those who went on foot, but the difference was not significant (30). As a result, children should be encouraged to do more physical activities by explaining the importance of it by their families and teachers, and safe sports areas should be established in schools and other living spaces as far as physical settings are concerned.

In our study group, it was found that the frequency of overweight or obesity increased as the time spent on computers and TV increased. With the development of technology, the time spent on devices such as computers, television, and mobile phones increases. The rise in the duration of the TV watching in children increases the frequency of obesity, as well. It is known that children need to be physically active and to have adequate sleep. They are not recommended to watch TV for more than two hours (31,32). In a study conducted in Corum, a positive correlation was found between the students' BMI categories and the time spent in front of computers and television, which is also in harmony with the present study. As the time spent in front of computers and television increases, so do BMI values (33). In a study conducted in Elazig, obesity was found to be more frequent in those who spent four hours or more in front of the television than those who spent 1-3 hours (30).

In the current study, no significant difference was found among the BMI categories according to socioeconomic levels. However, in the study conducted by Pirinççi et al. (34) in the province of Elazig, an increase in obesity was found in parallel with the income level. Still in another study conducted in Elazig, it was found that there was no difference in the prevalence of obesity according to income levels (30). This difference is thought to be due to the fact that the data on the economic situation are based on the verbal declaration of the families.

When the frequency of having breakfast, which is one of the important dietary habits, and BMI values were evaluated in our study, the frequency of being overweight or obese was found to be statistically lower in those who had daily breakfast. The prevalence of obesity was reported to be higher in those who did not eat regularly and did not have breakfast on a regular basis in the provinces of Ankara, which is also consistent with our study findings (21). Moreover, in a study conducted in Erzurum, the frequency of obesity was found to be significantly higher in children who did not eat breakfast, which is compatible with our study as well (18). It is known that skipping the breakfast leads to susceptibility to obesity. This is attributed to the fact that the feeling of hunger is more dominant during the day in those who do not have breakfast, thereby necessitating eating more or resulting in a diet with higher energy content (35). Therefore, families, teachers, and children should be informed about the importance of the habit of having breakfast every day. Nutritional hours suitable for breakfast should be established until the end of primary education at schools, and children should be encouraged to have breakfast during these hours.

Even if the frequency of overweight or obesity in our study was lower in those who consumed fresh fruit every day, it was not statistically significant. In a study conducted in Erzincan, however, the prevalence of obesity among those consuming fruits and vegetables during snacks was 2.9%, which seems to be lower than in other groups (29). Another study conducted in Greece in 2012 revealed that the prevalence of obesity was 7.3% and the frequency of overweight was 23.9% with a significant relationship found between skipping breakfast, not consuming fruit and vegetables and the prevalence of obesity (36).

Not only was the frequency of obesity in the students who consumed whole milk, yogurt, tzatziki and ayran every day found to be lower in the present study but also the overweight or obesity prevalence was determined to be lower in them. Similarly, a study conducted abroad showed that the risk of low obesity was associated with the consumption of whole milk (37). As a result, whole milk consumption in children is reported to be associated with low BMI values (38).

In this study, there was no significant difference among BMI categories regarding the consumption of fizzy drinks (cola, etc.), salty snacks such as chips, candy bars, and chocolate dessert. But in a study conducted in Ankara, it was found that the prevalence of obesity was higher in students who consumed sugary fizzy drinks more (21).

The frequency of obesity was found to be high in children with high family income levels in this research, but it was not statistically significant. The obesity rate was found to be significantly higher in children with high family income levels according to a study conducted in Erzurum (18).

In our study, the frequency of obesity was found to be significantly higher in mothers with high school and university education. And the highest prevalence of obesity was seen in the children of retired mothers. Although there was no significant difference among the BMI categories according to the father's job status, the frequency of overweight or obese was found to be significantly higher in the fathers who were illiterate and graduated from college/university. A study conducted in Ankara revealed that the frequency of obesity was higher in the children of highly educated mothers, although not statistically significant. No significant relationship was found between the mother's occupation and obesity in the same study (21). In a research conducted in Izmir, obesity was found to be related to the educational level of the parents (20). In our study, the incidence of being overweight or obese was higher in the children whose mother or father was in the obese category than other groups. In the Australian National Nutrition Survey, the relationship between 1.581 overweight or obese children aged 7-15 years and parental BMI was examined and the incidence of obesity was found to be higher in children with overweight or obese mothers (39). In a study conducted in Mugla, a positive and significant relationship was found between BMI values of mothers and children. Similarly, a significant positive correlation was found between BMI values of fathers and children, too (22). In a study comparing patients who visited the clinic for obesity but did not have any problems related to obesity, it was determined that the presence of an obese person in the family affected the incidence of obesity in the study group (40).

Since the weight and height of the parents are taken according to their own statements, data that do not reflect current or accurate information can be found.

Conclusion

The factors affecting childhood obesity identified in the studies conducted in Turkey have also become apparent in the current research we did on the school children aged 5-14 years in Mersin province. This study is expected to support further studies, to be conducted both regionally and nationally, for the early recognition of childhood obesity and the timely implementation of the necessary interventions.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: The ethics committee approval was obtained from Non-Interventional Clinical Research Ethics Committee of Hacettepe University with the number 16969557-1126 dated July 26, 2017.

Informed Consent: Parents' approval was obtained.

Peer-review: Externally and internally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: S.D., S.Ü., Concept: S.D., H.Ş., S.Ü., Design: S.D., H.Ş., M.K., S.Ü., Data Collection or Processing: S.D., M.K., S.Ü., Z.K., Analysis or Interpretation: S.D., H.Ş., M.K., G.K., Literature Search: S.D., H.Ş., Z.K., G.K., Writing: S.D., H.Ş., Z.K., S.Ü.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

 WHO European Childhood Obesity Surveillance Initiative (COSI). Last Accessed Date: 28.10.2019. Available from: http://www.euro.who.int/en/health-topics/diseaseprevention/nutrition/activities/who-european-childhood-obesity-surveillance-initiative-cosi

- Commission on Ending Childhood Obesity. Last Accessed Date: 28.10.2019. Available from: http://www.who.int/endchildhood-obesity/en/
- National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (2017). Prevalence of obesity among adults and youth: united states, 2015-2016. Nchs Data Brief No.288. Last Accessed Date: 19.11.2019. Available from: https://www.cdc.gov/ nchs/products/databriefs/db288.htm
- Türkiye İstatistik Kurumu (2015). Last Accessed Date: 08.11.2019. Available from: http://www.tuik.gov.tr/ basinodasi/haberler/2015 58 20151008.pdf
- Sağlık Bakanlığı. Turkey in the school age children (6-10 age group) monitoring growth project research report (TOÇBİ). 1st ed. Ankara, Türkiye: Kuban Matbaacılık Yayıncılık; 2011.
- Özcebe H, Bağcı AT, Keskinkılıç B, Yardım N, Çelikay N, Çelikcan E. Childhood Obesity Research (Cosi-Tr) Preliminary Report. Ankara 2013. Last Accessed Date: 18.11.2019. Available from: http://www.diabetcemiyeti.org/ var/cdn/a/f/cosi-tr-sonuclari.pdf
- Turkey Childhood (Elementary 2nd Grade Students) Obesity Research Cosi-Tur 2016, Ankara 2017. Last Accessed Date: 09.11.2019. Available from: https:// hsgm.saglik.gov.tr/depo/haberler/turkiye-cocukluk-cagisismanlik/cosi-tur
- Llewellyn A, Simmonds M, Owen CG, Woolacott N. Childhood obesity as a predictor of morbidity in adulthood: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Obes Rev. 2016;17:56-67.
- Whitaker RC, Wright JA, Pepe MS, Seidel KD, Dietz WH. Predicting obesity in young adulthood from childhood and parental obesity. N Engl J Med. 1997;337:926-927.
- Sağlık Bakanlığı. In Turkey in school age children (6-10 age group) monitoring growth of (TOÇBİ) project research report. Sağlık Bakanlığı Temel Sağlık Hizmetleri Genel Müdürlüğü, Ankara 2011.
- Childhood Obesity Surveillance in the Who European Region. Last Accessed Date: 29.10.2019. Available from: http:// www.euro.who.int/__data/assets/pdf_file/0020/123176/ factsheet 5.pdf
- Bereket A, Atay Z. Current status of childhood obesity and its associated morbidities in Turkey. J Clin Res Pediatr Endocrinol. 2012;4:1-7.
- Reilly JJ. Evidence-based obesity prevention in childhood and adolescence: critique of recent etiological studies, preventive interventions, and policies. Adv Nutr. 2012;3:636-641.
- WHO. BMI-For-Age (5-19 Years). Last Accessed Date: 18.11.2019. Available from: http://www.who.int/growthref/ who2007_bmi_for_age/en/
- WHO. Obesity and overweight. Last Accessed Date: 18.11.2019. Available from: http://www.who.int/ mediacentre/factsheets/fs311/en/

- Overweight and obesity children and adolescents aged 5-19. Last Accessed Date: 19.11.2019. Available from: https://www.who.int/gho/ncd/risk_factors/overweight_ adolescents_text/en/
- Savaşhan Ç, Sarı O, Aydoğan Ü, Erdal M. Obesity prevalence and risk factors in primary school-age children. Türk Aile Hek Derg. 2015;19:14-21.
- Ay EG. The prevalence of obesity in school-age children in Erzurum city center and its relationship with eating habits. Masther Thesis. Erzurum Atatürk University 2014.
- Yazar A, Kılıçaslan M, Akın F, Arslan Ş. Obesity prevalence in children between the ages of 6-18 in Konya. Bozok Tıp Derg. 2019;9:123-129.
- Özilbey P, Ergör G. Determination of obesity prevalence and nutritional habits in primary school students in Güzelbahçe district of İzmir province. Turk J Public Health. 2015;13:30.
- Çınar S. Examination of obesity in 7-14 age group at different socio-economic levels. Master Thesis. Ankara Hacettepe University 2013.
- Süzek H, Arı Z, Uyanık BS. Prevalence of overweight and obesity among 6-15 year old school children living in Muğla. Türk Biyokimya Dergisi. 2005;30:290-295.
- Yılmaz M, Kundakçı GA, Dereli F, Oztornacı BO, Cetişli NE. Obesity and related characteristics obesity and related factors by age and gender in primary school students. JCP. 2019;17:127-140.
- 24. Oruç D, Eker F. Prevalence of obesity in students in the schools in Akçakoca district of Düzce province. 15. Ulusal Halk Sağlığı Kongresi, 2012, 2-6 Ekim, Bursa, Türkiye.
- 25. Demir HP. Evaluation of nutrition, physical activity and determination of obesity prevalence in different socioeconomic primary school children. Doctoral Thesis. İstanbul University 2011.
- Çifçili S, Ünalan P, Kalaça Ç, Apaydın Ç, Uzuner, A. Childhood, obesity, television. Türkiye Klinikleri J Pediatr. 2003;12:67-71.
- Özkan A, Köklü Y, Kayıhan G, Alemdaroğlu U, Ersöz G. The role of physical activity and exercise in the prevention and treatment of obesity. Uluslararası Hakemli Akademik Spor Sağlık ve Tıp Bilimleri Dergisi. 2013;3:48-63.
- Physical Activity Guidelines for School-Aged Children and Adolescents. Last Accessed Date: 10.10.2019. Available from: https://www.cdc.gov/healthyschools/physicalactivity/ guidelines.htm

- 29. Karahan FF. Prevalence of obesity and effective factors in secondary school students studying in Erzincan city center. Master's Thesis. Erzurum Atatürk University 2015.
- Aksakal BY, Oğuzöncül AF. Studying in secondary education in Elazig city center examination of obesity prevalence in students and affecting factors. Dicle Tip Dergisi. 2017;44:13-23.
- Reilly JJ, Armstrong J, Dorosty AR, et al. Early life risk factors for obesity in childhood: cohort study. BMJ 2005;330:1357.
- Sugimori H, Yoshida K, Izuno T, et al. Analysis of factors that influence body mass index from ages 3 to 6 years: A study based on the toyama cohort study. Pediatr Int. 2004;46:302-310.
- Bekar N. Prevalence of obesity in 7-14 age group children in a primary school. Master's thesis. Ankara Gazi University 2010.
- Pirinççi E, Durmuş B, Açık A, Gündoğdu C. Prevalence of overweight and obesity in Elazig central primary education students. XII. Ulusal Halk Sağlığı Kongresi, Ankara, Kongre Kitabı 21-25 Ekim 2008:ss.378.
- Smetanina N, Albaviciute E, Babinska V, et al. Prevalence of overweight/obesity in relation to dietary habits and lifestyle among 7-17 years old children and adolescents in Lithuania. BMC Public Health. 2015;15:1001.
- Jelastopulu E, Kallinezos P, Merekoulias G, Alexopoulos EC, Sapountzi-Krepia D. Prevalance and risk factors of excessweight in school children in west Greece. Nurs Health Sci. 2012;14:372-380.
- Beck AL, Heyman M, Chao C, Wojcicki J. Full fat milk consumption protects against severe childhood obesity in latinos. Prev Med Rep 2017;8:1-5.
- Vanderhout SM, Birken CS, Parkin PC, Lebovic G, Chen Y, O'connor DL. Relation between milk-fat percentage, vitamin D, and BMI Zscore in early childhood. Am J Clin Nutr. 2016;104:1657-1664.
- Wang Z, Patterson CM, Hills AP. Association between overweight or obesity and household income and parental body mass index in Australian youth: analysis of the Australian national nutrition survey, 1995. Asia Pac J Clin Nutr. 2002;11:200-205.
- Ulutaş AP, Atla P, Say ZA, Sarı E. Investigation of the factors affecting the formation of 6-18 years school-age children obesity. Zeynep Kamil Tıp Bülteni. 2014;45:192-196.

DOI: 10.4274/gulhane.galenos.2020.1089 Gulhane Med J 2020;62:254-9

Comparison of vitamin D profile between patients with inflammatory and non-inflammatory rheumatic diseases

Nihan Cüzdan¹, Dİlke Coşkun Benlidayı², DSibel Başaran², DTunay Sarpel²

¹Balikesir Ataturk City Hospital, Clinic of Rheumatology, Balikesir, Turkey ²Cukurova University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, Adana, Turkey

Date submitted: 13.04.2020

Date accepted: 08.06.2020 Online publication date:

15.12.2020

Corresponding Author:

Nihan Cüzdan MD, Balikesir Ataturk City Hospital, Clinic of Rheumatology, Balikesir, Turkey nihancuzdan@hotmail.com

ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0001-7238-657X

Keywords: Ankylosing spondylitis, arthritis, inflammation, rheumatic diseases, rheumatoid arthritis, vitamin D

ABSTRACT

Aims: The aim of this study was to compare serum vitamin D levels in patients with inflammatory rheumatic diseases and non-inflammatory musculoskeletal disorders presenting with pain.

Methods: Patients were divided into three groups. Group 1 consisted of patients with inflammatory rheumatic diseases; group 2, non-inflammatory musculoskeletal disorders; and group 3, healthy controls. The plasma levels of 25(OH)D <10 ng/mL were accepted as vitamin D insufficiency. Correlation between pain intensity (visual analog scale), erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR), C-reactive protein (CRP) levels, disease activity score 28 (DAS28)-CRP for rheumatoid arthritis patients, Bath Ankylosing Spondylitis Disease Activity Index for ankylosing spondylitis patients, and 25(OH)D levels were analyzed.

Results: Eighty-one patients with inflammatory rheumatic diseases (group 1, mean age=47.8 \pm 12.2 years), 26 patients with non-inflammatory musculoskeletal disorders (group 2, mean age=46.6 \pm 4.5 years), and 36 healthy controls (group 3, mean age=45.2 \pm 9.2 years) were included. There was a significant difference among the groups regarding 25(OH)D levels (group 1=16.4 \pm 11.3 ng/mL, group 2=13.9 \pm 6.4 ng/mL, group 3=20.4 \pm 8.2 ng/mL) (p=0.031). 25(OH)D levels in patients with non-inflammatory musculoskeletal diseases were lower than the healthy controls (p=0.003). No significant difference was seen between two patient groups (p=0.334). There was a weak-to-moderate negative correlation between pain intensity, ESR, CRP, DAS28-CRP and 25(OH)D levels (r=-0.302, p=0.002; r=-0.259, p=0.020; r=-0.259, p=0.020; r=-0.374, p=0.022 respectively).

Conclusions: The results of this study are important in terms of routine monitoring and replacement of vitamin D in case of deficiency in chronic inflammatory and non-inflammatory rheumatic diseases presenting with pain.

Introduction

Vitamin D is synthesized in the skin in the presence of sunlight and then metabolized into an active metabolic form in the liver, kidney and peripheral immune/inflammatory cells. Active metabolite of vitamin D $[1,25(OH)_2D]$ is important for bone metabolism and function of neuromuscular system. The deficiency of this hormone is mainly associated with osteoporosis in adults and rickets in pediatric population. Also, the deficiency of this hormone is observed to be associated with different forms of non-inflammatory chronic pain conditions (1-4). One of the types of non-inflammatory chronic pain is persistent nonspecific musculoskeletal pain, such as non-inflammatory unexplained

arthralgia or myalgia, which is seen frequently in rheumatology clinics. In this type of chronic pain conditions, reaching a precise diagnosis and decision on an effective treatment can be quite challenging for the clinician.

Vitamin D is also known to have a role in the regulation of immune system. Active metabolite of vitamin D appears to have an immunosuppressive effect and to play a role in the autoimmune diseases (5). It is not so evident that the deficiency of vitamin D has causality for rheumatic diseases, whereas the prevalence is claimed to be high (6-8). Several surveys indicated that patients with rheumatoid arthritis (RA), ankylosing spondylitis (AS), scleroderma, polymyositis, dermatomyositis and systemic lupus

[©]Copyright 2020 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine / Gülhane Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House.

erythematosus had lower levels of 25(OH)D than the healthy population (6,7). Also, there are a number of studies in which vitamin D was reported to be related to the disease activity in patients with inflammatory rheumatologic diseases (9-11). Among these, two of the mostly studied rheumatologic diseases are RA and AS. The initiation and progression of these diseases have been thought to be associated with the plasma values of vitamin D (12).

To the best of our knowledge, no comparative analysis of serum vitamin D exists between inflammatory and noninflammatory musculoskeletal diseases. The primary aim of this study was to investigate plasma vitamin D levels among patients with inflammatory rheumatic diseases and those with non-inflammatory musculoskeletal disorders who presented with pain, and to compare vitamin D levels with healthy controls. The secondary aim was to determine the relationship between disease activity of inflammatory rheumatologic diseases and vitamin D levels.

Methods

Subjects

This retrospective case-control study was conducted between the dates of December 2015 and March 2016. Patients with inflammatory and non-inflammatory rheumatic diseases along with the healthy controls, who were referred to the physical medicine and rehabilitation outpatient clinic, were retrospectively screened up to the date of January 2009.

Group 1 consisted of patients with inflammatory rheumatic diseases including RA and AS. The diagnoses of RA and AS were based upon the 2010 ACR/EULAR criteria and 1984 modified New York criteria, respectively.

Group 2 included the patients with non-inflammatory musculoskeletal disorders, such as unexplained myalgia, bone pain and arthralgia without tenderness, erythema, limitation of motion or swelling persisting for more than three months, which could not be attributed to any precise disease based on clinical, radiographic and laboratory examinations.

Group 3 was comprised of healthy controls.

Patients with fibromyalgia, osteoarthritis, chronic kidney and/ or liver disease, malignancy, inflammatory rheumatic diseases other than RA and AS, malabsorption syndromes, pregnancy, and individuals who were on corticosteroid regimen or vitamin D supplementation were excluded from the study.

Measurements

All descriptive, clinical and laboratory data were recruited from the hospital database. Pain levels which were measured with visual analog scale (VAS); tender and swollen joint counts (SJC); disease activity, which was recorded as disease activity score 28 (DAS28)-C-reactive protein (CRP) score for RA and Bath Ankylosing Spondylitis Disease Activity Index (BASDAI) score for AS, were obtained from patients' medical records.

The baseline 25(OH)D levels prior to any vitamin D supplementation, which were measured with the high performance liquid chromatography technique using chromo system kit, were noted. The plasma levels of 25(OH)D >30 ng/mL were considered as optimal vitamin D status, whereas levels <10 ng/mL were accepted as vitamin D insufficiency (13). Concurrent erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR) and CRP levels of the patients with inflammatory rheumatic diseases were also documented.

Statistical Analysis

Data evaluation was conducted with Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) 17.0 for Windows (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA). Descriptive statistics was performed to calculate mean and standard deviation, median and range values. Normality of the variables was checked by the Kolmogorov-Smirnov Test. Two group comparisons and multiple group comparisons were performed via the Mann-Whitney U and Kruskal-Wallis tests, respectively. Values are given as mean (±standard deviation). The Spearman correlation analysis was used in order to evaluate the associations between variables. The correlation coefficient (r) value of 0-0.24 was considered as "no correlation", 0.25-0.49 as "weak", 0.5-0.74 as "moderate", and 0.75-1 as "strong"correlation. P<0.05 was considered as

Ethical approval of the study was obtained from the Cukurova University Faculty of Medicine Local Ethics Committee (protocol number: 2014/34).

Results

Eighty-one patients with inflammatory rheumatic diseases (group 1, mean age=47.8±12.2 years), 26 patients with noninflammatory musculoskeletal disorders (group 2, mean age=46.6±4.5 years) and 36 healthy controls (group 3, mean age=45.2±9.2 years) were included in the study. The demographic, clinical and laboratory results of the patients are summarized in Table 1.

The mean 25(OH)D levels were measured as 16.4 ± 11.3 ng/mL in group 1 (15.51 ± 12.15 ng/mL in RA patients, 40.63 ± 9.29 in AS patients), 13.9 ± 6.4 ng/mL in group 2, and 20.4 ± 8.2 ng/mL in group 3. According to one-way ANOVA test, 25(OH)D levels significantly differed among three groups (p=0.031). In post-hoc analysis, the level of vitamin D in the non-inflammatory musculoskeletal disease group was statistically significantly lower than in the healthy control group (p=0.003), whereas there was no statistically significant difference between the inflammatory disease group and other groups (group 1-2, p=0.334; group 1-3, p=0.087). The percentages of vitamin D

Table 1. Dem	nographic, clinical and		lics of the groups			
		Group 1		Group 2	Group 3	p#
Rheumatoid	arthritis	Ankylosing spondylitis	Non-inflammatory musculoskeletal pain	Healthy control		
Age (years) (mean ± SD)	54.78±10.46	40.63±9.29	46.58±4.53	45.23±9.223	0.473
Gender [fema	ale (%)]	39 (95.1%)	22 (55%)	19 (73.1%)	18 (51.4%)	0.034*
Vitamin D lev (mean ± SD)		15.51±12.15	17.31±10.39	13.869±6.439	20.41±8.22	0.031*
Sedimentatio (mean ± SD)		32.00 (20.00-45.50)	24.50 (11.00- 36.50)	-	-	
CRP (mean ±	: SD) (mg/dL)	0.80 (0.30-1.93)	0.73 (0.37-1.76)	-	-	
RF (mean ± S	SD) (IU/mL)	22.40 (20.00-55.60)	20.75 (20.00- 21.50)	-	-	
DAS28-CRP		3.16±1.59	-	-	-	
BASDAI scor	e	-	3.69 (2.70-5.82)	-	-	
PTH levels (n	nean ± SD) (pg/mL)	51.22±34.26	47.49±32.40	60.28±32.40	-	
Calcium level	ls (mean ± SD) (mg/dL)	9.28±0.43	9.24±0.51	8.90±0.53	-	
ALP [median	(25-75)] (U/L)	64.0 (55.0-85.0)	67.0 (56.0-88.5)	69.0 (58.0-91.5)	-	
SJC n, [media	an (25-75)]	0.0 (0.0-2.5)	-	-	-	
TJC n, [media	an (25-75)]	1.5 (0.0-6.5)	-	-	-	
VAS n, [medi	an (25-75)]	5.00 (2.00-7.00)	4.00 (3.00-6.75)	4.00 (3.00-5.25)	-	
	NSAID n, %	3 (7.3%)	12 (30%)	-	-	
Medication	B.DMARD n, %	3 (7.3%)	10 (25%)	-	-	
	S.DMARD n, %	35 (85.4%)	18 (45%)	-	-	

*P<0.05 is considered statistically significant.

#P values represent for the comparisons between 3 groups (group 1, group 2, group 3).

SD: Standard deviation, CRP: C-reactive protein, RF: Rheumatoid factor, DAS28-CRP: Disease activity score for rheumatoid arthritis, BASDAI: Bath Ankylosing Spondylitis Disease Activity Index, PTH: Parathyroid hormone levels, ALP: Alkaline phosphatase, SJC: Swollen joint count, TJC: Tender joint count, VAS: Visual analog scale, NSAID: Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, B.DMARD: Biological disease modifying anti-rheumatic drugs, S.DMARD: Synthetic disease modifying antirheumatic drugs

insufficiency [25(OH)D <10 ng/mL] in group 1 (RA/AS), 2 and 3 were 29.7% (39%/25%), 23.1% and 8.6%, respectively.

VAS values were found to be similar in RA, AS, and non-specific musculoskeletal pain patients (p=0.720). Vitamin D levels had no difference between female (17.01 ± 11.15 ng/mL) and male (17.74 ± 7.03 ng/mL) patients (p=0.862).

We found weak-to-moderate negative correlation between VAS, SJC, ESR, CRP, DAS28-CRP and 25(OH)D levels (r=-0.302, p=0.002; r=-0.389, p=0.045; r=-0.259, p=0.020; r=-0.374, p=0.022; respectively). No correlation was found between vitamin D levels and BASDAI scores (p=0.913) (Table 2).

Discussion

The findings of the study revealed that i) patients with non-inflammatory musculoskeletal conditions had significantly lower vitamin D levels when compared to the patients with the inflammatory diseases and the healthy controls, ii) vitamin D had a weak correlation with inflammatory markers and disease

Table 2. Correlation analysis between pain, inflammation markers, disease activity indexes and 25(OH)D levels

25(OH)D levels	r	р
Visual analog scale (pain)	-0.302	0.002*
Swollen joint count	-0.389	0.045*
Erythrocyte sedimentation rate	-0.259	0.020*
CRP	-0.259	0.020*
Disease Activity Score 28-CRP	-0.374	0.022*
Bath Ankylosing Spondylitis Disease Activity Index	-0.214	0.913
*p<0.05 is considered as statistically significant. CRP: C-reactive protein		

activity parameters in patients with inflammatory rheumatic diseases and also with pain intensity in all groups.

Both genetic and environmental factors play a role in the pathophysiology of rheumatic diseases. As an environmental compound, the deficiency of vitamin D appears to be associated with the initiation and progression of the disease in patients with both RA and AS. A study conducted in the Asian region demonstrated that 65% of the RA patients had vitamin D levels below 30 ng/mL (14). Sahebari et al. (15) showed low levels of vitamin D even among the early-diagnosed RA patients. Furthermore, Merlino et al. (16) suggested that vitamin D supply to RA patients had an impact on lowering the incidence of RA. Similar to RA patients, studies conducted on AS patients have shown that low serum vitamin D profile is a common finding in also AS population. Zhao et al. (17), in their systemic review, addressed several cross-sectional studies, which revealed that AS was related to low vitamin D concentrations. Also, a recent meta-analysis has showed that the activation of AS is inversely correlated with 25(OH)D levels and higher serum vitamin D concentrations might decrease the risk of AS (18).

Our results are consistent with the general opinion that low vitamin D levels are commonly seen in inflammatory rheumatic diseases even if it has no statistical significance when compared to the healthy controls. Additionally, the results also indicated that vitamin D level was also significantly lower in patients with non-inflammatory musculoskeletal conditions. We additionally found that vitamin D levels were weakly correlated to inflammatory markers, disease activity in rheumatic conditions and pain intensity in all groups. These findings raise a number of questions: Is the vitamin D deficiency in inflammatory rheumatic diseases independent from inflammation? Is there a common mechanism that explains the decrement of vitamin D in inflammatory and non-inflammatory rheumatic conditions?

There are several observational studies suggesting an association between vitamin D levels and inflammatory markers (19,20). However, these studies are mostly on specific patient groups; thus, it cannot be generated to all population. According to a review written by da Silva and Rudkowska (20), studies investigating the association of vitamin D with inflammatory markers have conflicting results. According to a meta-analysis in RA patients, serum vitamin D level was found to be significantly low in patients with RA, vitamin D deficiency was prevalent in RA patients compared to controls, and the vitamin D level correlated inversely with RA activity (21). However, a recent study showed opposite results in which they found similar levels of 25(OH)D levels in the RA patients with age- and gender-matched healthy controls, and no association with joint damage and disease activity (22). Similarly, the studies in AS are not completely in agreement about a possible relation between poor vitamin disease activity parameters and serum vitamin D levels (23). In our study, we found a weak correlation of vitamin D with disease activity in RA, whereas no correlation was found with disease activity of AS patients. One should remember that pain is the common component of disease activity indexes and affects patients' global health. Therefore, it can raise the question whether the relation might be caused by this component rather than the inflammation itself.

There is little evidence in the literature regarding the relationship between vitamin D deficiency and non-inflammatory musculoskeletal conditions (24-26). Again, pain-being the common ground of all these conditions emerges as a variable, which might explain the relation of vitamin D with both noninflammatory and inflammatory musculoskeletal diseases. Verifying this theory, a study conducted on patients with nonspecific musculoskeletal pain showed that vitamin D deficiency was as high as 95.4% and pain responded to vitamin D supplementation in majority of the vitamin D deficient patients (27). According to a review published in 2015, vitamin D was believed to have beneficial effect over placebo in chronic pain (28). In the study of Kumar et al. (29), in which they investigated the vitamin D levels in non-inflammatory musculoskeletal complaints, they found low vitamin D level was frequently the sole cause of polyarthralgia, myalgia, bone pain and chronic widespread pain in patients. In their study, they also observed 75% low vitamin D levels in healthy population. Similar results were reached in the study of Plotnikoff and Quigley (4), where they showed severe hypovitaminosis D in patients with nonspecific musculoskeletal pain. In our study, we observed vitamin D deficiency in both inflammatory and non-inflammatory painful rheumatic conditions, but significantly lower vitamin D levels in non-inflammatory musculoskeletal conditions referring to rheumatology clinics with chronic pain. All these studies including the present study confirm the impact of vitamin D on the pathophysiology of pain. Vitamin D can modulate neuronal excitability, play a role in astrocyte detoxification, limit macrophage colony stimulating factor, and decrease macrophage induced inflammation; thus, has a potential of inhibiting pain formation (24,28).

The strong points of the present study are; i) comparing the vitamin D levels in both inflammatory and non-inflammatory musculoskeletal conditions with healthy controls, ii) being able to record the baseline 25(OH)D levels prior to any vitamin D supplementation therapy, and ii) having enough sample size to allow between group comparisons. However, several limitations exist, as well. As a result of its retrospective design, confounders of vitamin D deficiency (such as, daily exposure to sunlight, physical activity level etc.) could not be obtained from the database. There was a gender difference between the groups; albeit, the vitamin D levels were similar between female and male patients.

Conclusion

In conclusion, low vitamin D level is common in both inflammatory and non-inflammatory rheumatic diseases. Thus, routine monitoring and optimization of vitamin D might be beneficial in all patients presenting with pain. Future prospective trials taking all confounders of vitamin D into account are needed in order to confirm the results of this study.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: Ethical approval of the study was obtained from Cukurova University Faculty of Medicine Ethics Committee (protocol number: 2014/34).

Informed Consent: Retrospective case-control study.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: N.C., İ.C.B., S.B., T.S., Concept: N.C., İ.C.B., S.B., T.S., Design: N.C., İ.C.B., S.B., T.S., Data Collection or Processing: N.C., İ.C.B., S.B., T.S., Analysis or Interpretation: N.C., İ.C.B., S.B., T.S., Literature Search: N.C., İ.C.B., S.B., T.S., Writing: N.C., İ.C.B., S.B., T.S.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Atherton K, Berry DJ, Parsons T, Macfarlane GJ, Power C, Hypponen E. Vitamin D and chronic widespread pain in a white middle-aged british population: Evidence from a cross-sectional population survey. Ann Rheum Dis. 2009;68:817-822.
- Lotfi A, Abdel-Nasser AM, Hamdy A, Omran AA, El-Rehany MA. Hypovitaminosis D in female patients with chronic low back pain. Clin Rheumatol. 2007;26:1895-1901.
- Mouyis M, Ostor AJ, Crisp AJ, et al. Hypovitaminosis D among rheumatology outpatients in clinical practice. Rheumatology. 2008;47:1348-1351.
- Plotnikoff GA, Quigley JM. Prevalence of severe hypovitaminosis D in patients with persistent, nonspecific musculoskeletal pain. Mayo Clin Proc. 2003;78:1463-1470.
- Cantorna MT, Yu S, Bruce D. The paradoxical effects of vitamin D on type 1 mediated immunity. Mol Aspects Med. 2008;29:369-375.
- 6. Cutolo M. Vitamin D or hormone D deficiency in autoimmune rheumatic diseases, including undifferentiated connective tissue disease. Arthritis Res Ther. 2008;10:123.
- Pelajo CF, Lopez-Benitez JM, Miller LC. Vitamin D and autoimmune rheumatologic disorders. Autoimmun Rev 2010;9:507-510.
- Haroon M, Bond U, Quillinan N, Phelan MJ, Regan MJ. The prevalence of vitamin D deficiency in consecutive new patients seen over a 6-month period in general rheumatology clinics. Clinical Rheumatology. 2010;30:789-794.
- Erten S, Kucuksahin O, Sahin A, Altunoglu A, Akyol M, Koca C. Decreased plasma vitamin D levels in patients with undifferentiated spondyloarthritis and ankylosing spondylitis. Intern Med. 2013;52:339-344.

- 10. Cutolo M, Otsa K, Uprus M, Paolino S, Seriolo B. Vitamin D in rheumatoid arthritis. Autoimmun Rev. 2007;7:59-64.
- Kostoglou-Athanassiou I, Athanassiou P, Lyraki A, Raftakis I, Antoniadis C. Vitamin D and rheumatoid arthritis. Ther Adv Endocrinol Metab. 2012;3:181-187.
- Grazio S, Naglić DB, Anić B, et al. Vitamin D serum level, disease activity and functional ability in different rheumatic patients. Am J Med Sci. 2015;349:46-49.
- Spiro A, Buttriss JL. Vitamin D: An overview of vitamin D status and intake in Europe. Nutr Bull. 2014;39:322-350.
- 14. Quraishi MK, Badsha H. Rheumatoid arthritis disease activity and vitamin D deficiency in an Asian resident population. Int J Rheum Dis. 2016;19:348-354.
- Sahebari M, Mirfeizi Z, Rezaieyazdi Z, Rafatpanah H, Goshyeshi L. 25(OH) vitamin D serum values and rheumatoid arthritis disease activity (DAS28 ESR). Caspian J Intern Med. 2014;5:148-155.
- Merlino LA, Curtis J, Mikulis TR, Cerhan JR, Criswell LA, Saag KG. Vitamin D intake is inversely associated with rheumatoid arthritis: results from the Iowa Women's Health Study. Arthritis Rheum. 2004;50:72-77.
- Zhao S, Duffield SJ, Moots RJ, Goodson NJ. Systematic review of association between vitamin D levels and susceptibility and disease activity of ankylosing spondylitis. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2014;53:1595-1603.
- Cai G, Wang L, Fan D, et al. Vitamin D in ankylosing spondylitis: review and meta-analysis. Clin Chim Acta. 2015;438:316-322.
- Abourazzak FE, Talbi S, Aradoini N, Berrada K, Keita S, Hazry T. 25-Hydroxy vitamin D and its relationship with clinical and laboratory parameters in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Clin Rheumatol. 2015;34:353-357.
- da Silva MS, Rudkowska I. Dairy nutrients and their effect on inflammatory profile in molecular studies. Mol Nutr Food Res. 2015;59:1249-1263.
- Lee YH, Bae SC. Vitamin D level in rheumatoid arthritis and its correlation with the disease activity: a meta-analysis. Clin Exp Rheumatol. 2016;34:827-833.
- Polasik K, Piotrowska E, Lipińska B, Witkowski JM, Bryl E, Tukaj S. Vitamin D status in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: a correlation analysis with disease activity and progression, as well as serum IL-6 levels. Acta Biochim Pol. 2017;64:667-670.
- 23. Crotti C, Becciolini A, Biggioggero M, Favalli EG. Vitamin D and spondyloarthritis: review of the literature. The Open Rheum Journal. 2020;12:214-225.
- 24. Haroon M, Fitzgerald O. Vitamin D deficiency: subclinical and clinical consequences on musculoskeletal health. Current Rheumatol Rep. 2012;14:286-293.
- 25. Ghai B, Bansal D, Kapil G, Kanukula R, Lavudiya S, Sachdeva N. High prevalence of hypovitaminosis D in Indian chronic low back pain patients. Pain Physician. 2015;18:E853-E862.

- de Torrenté de la Jara G, Pécoud A, Favrat B. Female asylum seekers with musculoskeletal pain: the importance of diagnosis and treatment of hypovitaminosus D. BMC Fam Pract. 2006;7:4.
- Abbasi M, Hashemipour S, Hajmanuchehri F, Kazemifar AM. Is vitamin D deficiency associated with non-specific musculoskeletal pain? Glob J Health Sci. 2012;5:107-111.
- 28. Shipton EA, Shipton EE. Vitamin D and Pain: Vitamin D and its role in the aetiology and maintenance of chronic pain states and associated comorbidities. Pain Res Treat. 2015;2015:904967.
- 29. Kumar A, Gopal H, Khamkar K, et al. Vitamin D deficiency as the primary cause of musculoskeletal complaints in patients referred to rheumatology clinic: A clinical study. Indian J of Rheum. 2012;7:199-203.



Autonomy, depression and affecting factors in the elderly people

Gamze Sarıkoç¹, [©] Ümran Sarı², [©] Mehmet İlkin Naharcı³, [©] Emine Öksüz¹

¹University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Faculty of Nursing, Department of Psychiatric Nursing, Ankara, Turkey

²Guven Hospital, Clinic of Heart Vascular and Surgery, Ankara, Turkey

³University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine and Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Division of Geriatrics, Ankara, Turkey

Date submitted: 12.02.2020

Date accepted: 02.06.2020

Online publication date: 15.12.2020

Corresponding Author:

Gamze Sarıkoç PhD, Assistant Professor, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Faculty of Nursing, Department of Psychiatric Nursing, Ankara, Turkey gamze.sarikoc@sbu.edu.tr

ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0003-1651-4308

Keywords: Elderly, autonomy, depression

ABSTRACT

Aims: This study aimed to investigate the relationship between autonomy and depression in individuals older than 65 years and to evaluate the factors affecting these variables.

Methods: This study was conducted at the geriatric outpatient clinic of Gülhane Training and Research Hospital. The sample of the study consisted of 101 patients over 65 years of age, the ability to evaluate the truth was not impaired, there was no diagnosis of mental illness, and they accepted to participate in the study. The data were collected by using the "Descriptive Information Form", "The Functional Autonomy Measurement System-SMAF" and "Geriatric Depression Scale".

Results: The autonomy assessment scale total score average of the participants was -9.63 \pm -9.17. The mean total score of geriatric depression was 11.15 \pm 7.25. There was a negative correlation between geriatric depression scale mean scores and autonomy assessment scale mean scores of elderly individuals and this relationship was statistically significant.

Conclusions: It was found that individuals over 65 years of age were at risk of losing their functional independence and that they had possible depression. Decreased functional independence increases with age and elevates the risk of depression in elderly individuals.

Introduction

The population aged 65 years and over is increasing all over the World (1). In Turkey, the elderly population was 5 million 891 thousand 694 people in 2013 and increased by 17% in the last five years and became 6 million 895 thousand 385 people in 2017. While the ratio of the elderly population in the total population was 7.7% in 2013, it increased to 8.5% in 2017 (2). High life expectancy and economic burdens may pose a problem for the health system that best serves elderly adults with chronic diseases and high risk of hospitalization (3). Prolongation of the life span and physical, sensory and mental regressions that occur together bring physiological, psychological, and social problems in the elderly (4,5). Physical

and mental illnesses associated with the aging process may limit autonomic independence. Losses such as retirement or death of the spouse may also change the role performance. With the decrease in the effectiveness of the older person's life over time, social interaction is affected, and social isolation can be seen (6,7). In a study examining the quality of life of elderly individuals living at home, it was stated that as the participants' functional independence levels decreased, their quality of life also decreased (8). In another study conducted with the elderly living in the nursing home, it was determined that more than half of the elderly living in the nursing home had depression, and depression and quality of life were significantly correlated with each other (9).

With the increase in the elderly population, more people are at risk of being diagnosed with depression in the future. This situation may cause emotional pain in many individuals over 65 years and their relatives and it also may affect the quality of life negatively. However, early diagnosis and treatment may help to cope with geriatric depression and its consequences (10). In a meta-analysis by Huang et al. (11) (2010), stroke, hearing loss, decreased visual function, heart disease, and chronic lung disease were reported to be factors associated with depression in old age. The presence of chronic physical diseases in elderly individuals and the expectation that their functional independence will be low in elderly individuals may prevent the diagnosis of depression. Therefore, comprehensive physical assessment of these people is particularly important in geriatric depression, in terms of both revealing the main organic causes and identifying potential inflammation factors (12). Geriatric depression is a multifactorial disorder due to the combination of factors (genetic, biological, psychosocial) that cause various degrees of disorder (13). Depression, which causes a significant decrease in the quality of life in the elderly, is a serious condition that may lead to an increased risk of early death (14).

It is known that the physical activity capacity of the individual decreases as the age progresses and muscle atrophy and muscle weakness occur. Regular physical activity is an important requirement for older individuals to maintain overall health (15). In a randomized controlled study examining the effects of the walking program applied to the elderly, it was stated that the walking program positively affected the quality of life and sleep (16). Maintaining the functional independence of elderly individuals at an optimal level is among the goals of health promotion and maintenance (17). The purpose of the nursing approach provided to elderly individuals is to preserve their quality of life and to ensure that they live a supported life with independence as much as possible (18). In this study, we aimed to investigate the relationship between autonomy and depression in individuals older than 65 years and to evaluate the factors affecting these variables.

Methods

Ethical approval was obtained from the Institutional Review Board (University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Non-Interventional Ethical Committee, no: 2018-38, date: 06.02.2018). The participants were informed about the research and their consent was obtained. This study was conducted between March and May 2018 at the geriatric outpatient clinic of Gülhane Training and Research Hospital. The sample of the study consisted of 101 subjects over 65 years of age who were mentally intact and had the ability to evaluate the truth. The data were collected by using the "Descriptive Information Form", "(The Functional Autonomy Measurement System-SMAF)" and "Geriatric Depression Scale". Participants were reached after the examination at the outpatient clinic and data collection forms were applied face to face by the researchers.

1. Descriptive Information Form: This form includes data on gender, age, marital status, educational status, having a child, with whom the participants live, being a source of income and having a chronic illness.

2. The Functional Autonomy Measurement System-SMAF: This form evaluates the 29 functions of an individual in the age group of 65 years and above related to activities of daily living, movement, communication, mental functions and instrumental daily living activities. The total inability score of the scale is obtained by adding all function scores. If the total score is less than - 5, the elderly individual is at risk of losing functional independence (5).

3. Geriatric Depression Scale: The validity and reliability study of the scale was conducted by Ertan et al. (19) in 1997. The self-report scale consists of 30 questions and can be answered as "yes" or "no". In the scale, questions 3, 4, 5, 6, 8, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 16, 17, 18, 20, 22, 23, 24, 25, 26 and 28 contain the opposite explanation. In the scoring of the scale, 1 point is given for each response in favor of depression and 0 point is given for the other response, and as a result, total score is accepted as depression score. Scoring of the scale is as follows; 0-10 points were scored as "no depression", 11-13 points were scored as "definite depression". The scores that can be obtained from the scale are minimum: 1 and maximum: 30 (19).

Statistical Analysis

Statistical package for Social Sciences (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA) 15.0 package program was used to evaluate the data. Mean ± standard deviation, number and percentage representation were used for descriptive statistics. Differences between groups were analyzed with the Mann-Whitney U test and Kruskal-Wallis test (for two or more comparisons). The Pearson correlation analysis was used to examine the relationship between the parameters.

Results

Percent of 61.4 the participants were female, 47.5% were primary school graduates, 47.5% were 71-80 years old, 72.3% were married, and all had children. Percent of 61.4 lived with their spouse, 79.2% had a source of income, and 88.1% had a chronic disease. Diseases of patients with chronic disease included diabetes mellitus, hypertension, heart disease, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, rheumatic diseases, osteoporosis, thyroid, and asthma (Table 1). There was a negative correlation between the mean geriatric depression scale scores and the mean autonomy assessment scale scores of elderly individuals and this relationship was statistically significant (r=-0.388, p=0.001).

The autonomy assessment scale total score average of the participants was -9.63±-9.17. There was no statistically

significant difference between the mean scores of autonomy assessment scale according to gender, income source status, and having a chronic disease. A statistically significant difference was found between the autonomy assessment scale total score averages of the participants according to their educational background (p<0.05). Paired analyses were conducted to determine which groups were the source of this difference. Accordingly, the mean score of illiterate participants (-15.43±11.40) was lower than that of high school graduates and university graduates (-4.62±4.67; -7.73±7.03), while the mean score of literate participants (-15.43±11.40) was lower than those of primary school graduates -9.67±9.58).

A statistically significant difference was found between the autonomy assessment scale total score means of the participants according to marital status (p<0.05). In order to determine in which groups this difference was caused, dual analyses were performed. According to this, the mean score of the autonomy assessment scale (-8.90±6.98) was lower than that of the divorced (-1.16±7.63) and higher than the widow (-12.80±13.53). In addition, the mean score of autonomy assessment scale

Table 1. Introductory information of participants			
Introductory information			%
Gender	Female	62	61.4
	Male	39	38.6
	Not literate	11	10.9
	Literate	15	14.9
Education	Primary school	48	47.5
	High school	12	11.9
	University	15	14.9
	Married	73	72.3
Marital status	Divorced	3	3
	Widow	25	24.8
Having a child Yes		101	100
Who does he/ she live with?	Alone	12	11.9
	With partner	62	61.4
	With partner and children	9	8.9
	With children	15	14.9
	Other	3	3
Income source	Yes	80	79.2
status	No	21	20.8
	51-60	2	2
A.c.o.	61-70	26	25.7
Age	71-80	48	47.5
	81-90	25	24.8
Chronic illness	Yes	89	88.1
chronic niness	No	12	11.9
Total 101			100

(-1.16±7.63) of the divorced was higher than that of the widow (-12.80±13.53). A statistically significant difference was found between the participants' autonomy evaluation scale total score average according to those who lived with the participants (p<0.05). Paired analyses were conducted to determine which groups originated from this difference. According to this, it was seen that the mean scale scores of the participants who preferred the other (-2.00±2.00) were higher than those of their spouses, spouses and children and those living with their children (-8.56±6.91; -12.66±6.81; -16.50±15.95). On the other hand, it was found that those living alone (-6.25±5.86) were higher than those living with their spouse and children (-12.66±6.81). A statistically significant difference was found between the mean scores of the autonomy assessment scale of the participants by age (p<0.05). In the dual analyses conducted in order to determine which groups displayed this difference, it was seen that the mean score of autonomy assessment scale (-7.09±8.01) of the age group of 61-70 years was lower than that of the age group of 81-90 years (-12.14±8.69) (Table 2).

The mean total score of geriatric depression was 11.15±7.25. There was no statistically significant difference between the mean scores of geriatric depression according to marital status, chronic disease status, the age range of participants, and those with whom they lived (p>0.05). The mean score of geriatric depression scores of female participants (13.35±7.56) was higher than that of men (7.66±5.10) (p≤0.005). The mean geriatric depression scale scores (9.95±6.69) were found to be lower than in those without income (15.76±7.60) (p<0.05). A statistically significant difference was found between the mean scores of the geriatric depression scale of the participants according to their educational status (p<0.05). In the dual analyses conducted to determine from which groups this difference arose from, the total scale mean scores of the illiterate (12.27±6.60) were lower than those of the literate (17.93±7.62) and higher than those of primary school, high school and university graduates (10.56±6.85; 10.33±5.78; 6.13; ±4.80). On the other hand, the mean scores of geriatric depression scale (17.93±7.62) of the literate participants were higher than those of primary school, high school and university graduates (10.56±6.85; 10.33±5.78; 6.13±4.80) (Table 3).

Discussion

The mean score of the geriatric depression scale of the individuals over 65 years of age, who participated in the study, was 11.15±7.25. This mean score indicates the presence of possible depression. Inel Manav et al. (20) (2018) evaluated the cognitive function level, depression, and quality of life of older people living in a nursing home. In the study, it was stated that the mean score of the geriatric depression scale was 14.92±4.29. Similarly, the mean geriatric depression scale score of the elderly who participated in a study (2008) in which the risk of pain and depression was examined in the elderly in the nursing home

was found to be 14.47±5.89 (21). 11-13 points from the geriatric depression scale are interpreted as "possible depression" and 14 and above points are interpreted as "definitive depression (19). These findings are similar to our results. One of the common psychiatric disorders seen in the elderly population is depressive disorders (22). However, considering depressive symptoms as a part of the nature of old age may be a factor preventing health professionals from being consulted.

In the study, the mean score of geriatric depression scores of female participants was found to be higher than that of men. In the study conducted by Çınar and Kartal (23) with elderly individuals, it was stated that the mean score of Beck Depression Scale that women received was higher than that of men. Kockler and Gender (24) (2002) evaluated the effect of gender differences on the occurrence of depressive symptoms in elderly individuals; women experienced more depressive symptoms than men. These findings are similar to our results and show that women are more likely to experience depression.

Table 2. Autonomy assessment scale score averagesaccording to the introductory information of theparticipants

Introductory information		Mean ± SD	Statistical analysis*	
Gender	Female	-9.82±10.34	Z=-0.658	
	Male	-9.34±6.81	p=0.511	
	Not literate	-9.63±6.96		
	Literate	-15.43±11.40		
Education	Primary school	-9.67±9.58	χ ² =10.683 p=0.030	
	High school	-4.62±4.67		
	University	-7.73±7.03	-	
Marital	Married	-8.90±6.98	7 5 6 4 5	
status	Divorced	-1.16±7.63	Z=5.945 p=0.015	
	Widow	-12.80±13.53		
	Alone	-6.25±5.86		
Who does he/she live with?	With partner	-8.56±6.91	Ī	
	With partner and children	-12 00+0 81 55		
	With children	-16.50±15.95	-	
	Other	-2.00±2.00		
Income	Yes	-9.70±9.47	Z=-0.216	
source status	No	-9.40±8.10	p=0.829	
	51-60	-3.25±3.88		
Age	61-70	-7.09±8.01	Z=8.430	
	71-80	-9.97±9.81	p=0.038	
	81-90	-12.14±8.69		
Chronic	Yes	-9.67±8.04	Z=-1.476	
illness	No	-9.33±15.69	p=0.140	
Total		-9.63±-9.17		
*Z: Mann-Whitney U test, χ^2 : Kruskal-Wallis test, SD: Standard deviation				

This may be related to the roles that society attributes to women. In our society, women have responsibilities such as making food, cleaning, child/grandchild care etc. On the other hand, despite the deterioration in the health status of women due to the rootstock aspect, they can strive to fulfill these roles. The combination of these burdens and growing health problems is thought to increase the risk of depression in women.

In our study, it was found that the mean scores of geriatric depression of individuals with low educational level were higher than in those with a high educational level. On the other hand, it was seen that the mean autonomy rating scale scores of the elderly individuals with low educational level were lower than in those with high educational level. According to the results of the research, a negative correlation was found between the autonomy assessment scale scores of elderly individuals and geriatric depression scale scores. Akyol et al. (25) (2010) evaluated the quality of life and depressive symptom level in the geriatric population and stated that individuals with low educational level had higher depression

Table 3. Geriatric depression scale score averagesaccording to the introductory information of theparticipants

Introductory	information	Mean ± SD	Statistical analysis*	
Gender	Female	13.35±7.56	Z=-3.574	
	Male	7.66±5.10	p=0.001	
	Not literate	12.27±6.60		
	Literate	17.93±7.62	2 40 700	
Education	Primary school	10.56±6.85	χ ² =19.706 p=0.001	
	High school	10.33±5.78		
	University	6.13±4.80	- -	
Maultal	Marital	10.46±7.37	7 4 000	
Marital status	Divorced	6.00±6.08	Z=1.382	
518105	Widow	13.80±6.37	p=0.240	
	Alone	12.91±5.50		
Who does he/she live with?	With partner	9.88±7.57	χ ² =7.373 p=0.117	
	With partner and children	13.55±4.97		
	With children	12.93±7.91	-	
	Other	14.33±6.10		
Income	Yes	9.95±6.69	Z=-3.030	
source status	No	15.76±7.60	t=0.002	
	51-60 years	6.00±4.24	_	
Age	61-70 years	11.07±6.84	Z=1.323	
Aye	71-80 years	11.50±7.76	p=0.724	
	81-90 years	10.96±6.99		
Chronic	Yes	10.97±7.30	Z=-0.802	
illness	No	12.50±7.02	p=0.423	
Total 11.15±7.25				
*Z: Mann-Whitney U test, χ^2 : Kruskal-Wallis test, SD: Standard deviation				

levels. In a study in Sanliurfa (2016) examining the prevalence of depression and the factors affecting it in the elderly, it was stated that the risk of developing depression was higher in the elderly with a low educational level (26). It is thought that access to information more easily for the elderly with high education level helps them to be more successful in the process of finding solutions to their health problems and thus to be more successful in coping with the stressors they face. As a result, the rate of depression may be lower in individuals with a high educational level. Again, considering the importance of healthy aging of individuals with higher education level, it is thought that they will contribute to increasing the autonomy of lifestyles considering components such as healthy eating and regular exercise.

In our study, it was seen that the mean geriatric depression scale scores of the elderly individuals with a source of income were lower than the non-geriatric depression scale scores. Arslantaş and Ergin (27) (2011) examined loneliness, depression, need for social support and the factors affecting them in individuals aged 50-65 years in Aydın in their study. According to the results of the study, it was found that the presence of depressive symptoms in participants was twice as high in those who did not work in an income-generating job. It is thought that having an income, working in a professional group and maintaining productivity will decrease the incidence of depression in elderly individuals. On the other hand, the lack of a source of income is seen as an obstacle for the individual to reach the necessary means for protection, maintenance and treatment when necessary.

Maintaining mental and physical well-being of elderly individuals is important for healthy aging (28). Difficulties in daily living activities in the elderly may result in the presence of depression and poor quality of life (22). In our study, it was seen that the autonomy scores of elderly individuals decreased with increasing age. It shows that the aging process makes it difficult for the individual to perform daily life activities and functional independence decreases.

It was seen that the autonomy assessment scale scores of married individuals were higher than those of the widows and lower than those of the divorced individuals. When the autonomy scores of the participants with whom they live were examined, the scores of the participants who preferred the other (elderly care homes etc.) were higher than those of their spouses, spouses and children, and those living with their children; it was observed that those living alone were higher than those living with their spouses and children. In addition, Bozkurt and Yılmaz (29) (2016) conducted a study with individuals over 65 years of age and found that autonomy scores of married participants were higher than those of the divorced and widows. Altay et al. (4) (2016) did not find a statistically significant difference between the autonomy of married and unmarried participants in their studies evaluating health perception, quality of life and healthrelated quality of life of older people aged 60 years and older. Marriage can be seen as an atmosphere where responsibilities and burdens are shared for family members who share the same house, and it can be seen as an environment that increases the responsibilities of women, especially in our society. It is thought that family environment, where domestic violence and conflicts are intense and positive sharing is insufficient, may adversely affect the physical and mental health of the individual. Therefore, it can be thought that the elimination of negative family environment factors of divorced individuals before divorce may have contributed to increase their autonomy levels. For the widows, it is thought that the loss of life and the spouses in which the burdens are shared causes the autonomy to decrease due to the burdens and responsibilities of the loss. It is also thought that the differences in the autonomy scores of the elderly individuals according to their marital status and with whom they live may be due to the differences in the number of participants per group (Table 1).

The fact that the research is single-centered is one of the limitations of the research. Research results can only be generalized to this sample group.

Conclusion

It was found that individuals over 65 years of age were at risk of losing their functional independence and that they had possible depression. Depression is one of the most frequently observed mental health problems in elderly individuals. Decreased functional independence increases with age and increases the risk of depression in elderly individuals. On the other hand, it is thought that the individual's ability to continue daily activities independently will have a positive effect on mental health. In this respect, it is recommended to increase the initiatives to increase the functional independence level of elderly individuals, to evaluate the functional levels of elderly individuals at regular intervals, to conduct researches that will create awareness about this aspect of care given at home or in hospital and to increase in-service training.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: Ethical approval was obtained from the Institutional Review Board (University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Non-Interventional Ethical Committee, no: 2018-38, date: 06.02.2018).

Informed Consent: The participants were informed about the research and their consent was obtained.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Concept: G.S., Ü.S., Design: G.S., Ü.S., Data Collection or Processing: Ü.S., Analysis or Interpretation: G.S., M.İ.N., E.Ö., Literature Search: G.S., M.İ.N., E.Ö., Writing: G.S., Ü.S., M.İ.N., E.Ö.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Murayama L, Ahmed I. The geriatric patient. Leigh H, Streltzer J, ed. Handbook of Consultation-Liaison Psychiatry. Springer;2007;341-360.
- Turkish Statistical Institute (TUIK). Last Accessed Date: 20.01.2020 Available from: www.tuik.gov.tr/PdfGetir. do?id=27595
- Kenaley, BL, Ten Have T. Integrated telehealth care for chronic illness and depression in geriatric home care patients: the integrated telehealth education and activation of mood (I-TEAM) study. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2014;62:889-895.
- Altay B, Çavuşoğlu F, Çal A. The factors affecting the perception of elderly patients towards health, quality of life and health-related quality of life. TAF Prev Med Bull. 2016;15:181-189.
- Tuna Z, Şenol Çelik S. The validity and reliability study of the "functional autonomy measurement system" among 65 years and over age group. H.Ü. Sağlık Bilimleri Fakültesi Dergisi. 2012;19:51-61.
- 6. Öz F. The Last Stage of Life: Elderly The Review of Psychosocial Dimension. Kriz Dergisi. 2012;10:17-28.
- 7. Karadelioğlu P. The effect of life satisfaction of old persons residing at home and at a nursing home upon the death anxiety level. Haliç University, Insitute of Health Sciences, Master Thesis, 2011.
- Altuğ F, Yağcı N, Kitiş A, et al. Analyzing of factors affecting the quality of life in elderly at home. Elderly Issues Research Journal. 2009:48-60.
- Manav Aİ, Yeşilot SB, Demirci PY, et al. An evaluation of cognitive function, depression, and quality of life of elderly people living in a nursing home. J Psychiatric Nurs. 2018;9:153-160.
- 10. Hardy S. Depression in the elderly: a growing problem. Practice Nursing. 2011;22:1-5.
- Huang CQ, Dong BR, Lu ZC, et al. Chronic diseases and risk for depression in old age: a meta-analysis of published literature. Ageing Res Rev. 2010;9:131-141.
- Herron J, Mitchell A. Depression and antidepressant prescribing in the elderly. Last Accessed Date: 12.12.2019. Available from: https://wileymicrositebuilder.com/ prescriber/wp-content/uploads/sites/23/2018/03/Oldagedepression-lsw.pdf
- Babatsikou F, Konsolak E, Notara V, et al. Depression in the elderly: a descriptive study of urban and semi-urban greek population. Int J Caring Sci. 2017;10:1286-1295.

- 14. Depression treatment for the elderly (2015). Last Accessed Date: 11.12.2019. Available from: https://www.sbu.se/ contentassets/091b2eda2ea94eec983300d0d1236e04/ depression-treatment-for-the-elderly.pdf
- 15. Demirdel S, Şahinoğlu D, Karahan S, et al. Development of the physical activity barriers scale for elderly individuals. Turkish Journal of Geriatrics. 2018;21:607-616.
- Şekerci YG, Biçer EK. The effect of walking exercise on quality of life and sleep in elderly individuals: randomized controlled study. Turkish Journal of Geriatrics. 2019;22:443-453.
- 17. Bloom H. Preventive Medicine: When to screen for disease in older patients. Geriatrics. 2001;56:41-45.
- Ercan Şahin, N, Emiroğlu O. Huzurevinde Yaşayan Yaşlılara Uygulanan Anımsama Terapisinin Yaşlıların Yaşam Kalitesine Etkisi. Hacettepe University Institute of Health Sciences, Doctoral Thesis, 2015.
- Ertan T, Eker E, Şar V. Geriatric depression scale validity and reliability of the turkish elderly population. Arch Neuropsychiatry. 1997;34:62-71.
- İnel Manav A, Bozdoğan Yeşilot S, Demirci Y, Öztunç G. An evaluation of cognitive function, depression, and quality of life of elderly people living in a nursing home, J Psychiatric Nurs. 2018;9:153-160.
- Yıldız A, Erol S, Ergun A. Pain and depression risk among elderly people living in a nursing home. Turkish Journal of Geriatrics. 2009;12:156-164.
- Avatshi A, Grover S. Clinical Practice guidelines for management of depression in elderly. Indian J Psychiatry. 2018;60:S341-S362.
- Çınar İ, Kartal A. Signs of depression in the elderly relationship between depression and sociodemographic characteristics. TAF Prev Med Bull. 2008;7:399-404.
- Kockler M, Gender HR. Differences of depressive symptoms in depressed and non-depressed elderly persons. Int J. Geriatr Psychiatry. 2002;17:65-72.
- Akyol Y, Durmuş D, Doğan C, Bek Y, Cantürk F. Quality of life and level of depressive symptoms in the geriatric population. Turk J Rheumatol. 2010;25:165-173.
- Eriş H, Kabalcıoğlu F, Kara B. Şanlıurfa province of depression among the elderly status and factors affecting the city center. Health Care Acad J. 2016;3:119-125.
- Arslantaş H, Ergin F. Loneliness, depression, social support and related factors in individuals between 50 and 65 years. Turkish Journal of Geriatrics. 2011;14:135-144.
- Trajkov M, Eminović F, Radovanović S, Dopsaj M, Pavlovic D, Kljajić D. Quality of life and depression in elderly persons engaged in physical activities. Vojnosanit Pregl. 2018;75:177-184.
- Bozkurt Ü, Yılmaz M. The determination of functional independence and quality of life of older adults in a nursing home. Int J Caring Sci. 2016;9:198-210.



DOI: 10.4274/gulhane.galenos.2020.1180 Gulhane Med J 2020;62:266-71

Retrospective analysis of patients with relapsed/refractory medulloblastoma after autologous stem cell transplantation

Ramazan Acar¹, Ismail Ertürk¹, In Halil Kızılöz², In Sezgin Okçelik², In Birol Yıldız¹, In Musa Barış Aykan¹,
 Gül Sema Yıldıran Keskin¹, In Erdim Sertoğlu³, In Bilgin Bahadır Başgöz⁴, In Nuri Karadurmuş¹

¹University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Medical Oncology, Ankara, Turkey ²Nevsehir State Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Nevsehir, Turkey

³University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Biochemistry, Ankara, Turkey ⁴University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Internal Medicine, Ankara, Turkey

Date submitted: 01.06.2020

Date accepted: 10.08.2020

Online publication date: 15.12.2020

Corresponding Author:

Ramazan Acar MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Medical Oncology, Ankara, Turkey dr_racar@yahoo.com

ORCID:

orcid.org/0000-0002-3094-899X

Keywords: Ifosfamide, carboplatin, etoposide, autologous hematopoietic stem cell transplantation, adult medulloblastoma

ABSTRACT

Aims: Medulloblastoma is very rare and accounts for only 1% of intracranial tumors in adults. There are limited treatment options for adult medulloblastoma patients who have relapsed or refractory disease. We aimed to show real-life data on health outcomes in adult patients with recurrent or refractory medulloblastoma patients who received autologous hematopoietic stem cell transplantation (AHSCT).

Methods: We analyzed the data of 15 patients who underwent AHSCT after ifosfamide, carboplatin, and etoposide (ICE) as high-dose chemotherapy (HDCT) regimen for relapsed or refractory medulloblastoma from 2010 to 2020. Overall response rate (ORR), overall survival (OS) and progression-free survival (PFS) of the patients were evaluated.

Results: Fifteen patients were observed in this study. The mean age of the study group was 27.9±8.1 years and 53.3% of the patients were female (n=8). ORR was 100%. The median OS and PFS were 24 months [95% confidence interval (CI): 11.4-36.5] and 13 months (95% CI: 10.2-15.8), respectively. One-year OS and PFS rates were 77% and 55.2%, respectively. Five-year OS rate was 82.5%.

Conclusions: AHSCT with ICE as HDCT regimen is a safe and effective treatment option for relapsed or refractory adult medulloblastoma patients with an acceptable ORR, OS and PFS time.

Introduction

Medulloblastoma is the most common central nervous system embryonal tumor of childhood, constituting 25% of all intracranial neoplasms (1). In contrast, adult medulloblastoma is very rare and accounts for only 1% of intracranial tumors (2). Current conventional management of adult medulloblastoma involves maximum safe resection followed by craniospinal radiation with or without concurrent adjuvant chemotherapy depending on the clinical risk classification (3). Clinical risk stratification included age, the extent of resection, metastatic status, and tumor biology (4). Metastatic patients might undergo

chemotherapy. Besides, autologous hematopoietic stem cell transplantation (AHSCT) should be selected (5). In the literature, a limited number of patients underwent high-dose chemotherapy (HDCT) and AHSCT due to relapsed or refractory medulloblastoma even after surgical debulking and radiotherapy (6,7). According to the literature, data about AHSCT in adult medulloblastoma patients appear to be small case series. Similar treatment methods are used in Turkey. The only center which use AHSCT in solid organ tumor in Turkey is the Gülhane Training and Research Hospital Medical Oncology Department. The other oncology departments in Turkey are sending their medulloblastoma patients to our center for treating with AHSCT. Therefore, the results reflect the data of Turkey.

We aimed to demonstrate the real-life data about relapsed or refractory medulloblastoma patients who received HDCT and AHSCT and to increase the awareness of this rare treatment choice.

Methods

Study Design and Patients

The study was carried out by investigating the patients with relapsed and refractory adult medulloblastoma, who had received HDCT and AHSCT in University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital between January 2010 and March 2020 in diagnosis, follow-up, treatment, complications outcomes. The study is a single-center, retrospective study.

A retrospective case control study was carried out with 15 cases that were previously diagnosed and treated or currently on a treatment for medulloblastoma, and they were evaluated in terms of demographic characteristics, cancer specific features including histology, stage of the cancer, previous or ongoing treatment and previous surgery or radiotherapy.

The patients received ifosfamide at a total dose of 12 gr/m² divided six days on days -8 to -3, carboplatin at a total dosage of 1,200 mg/m² divided six days on days -8 to -3 and etoposide at a total dosage 1,200 mg/m² divided six days on days -8 to -3 ifosfamide, carboplatin, and etoposide (ICE) as HDCT (8). After chemotherapy, the patients rested on days -2 and -1. Autologous stem cells were reinfused on day 0. We infused at least 3 million (3x10⁶) CD34+ stem cells. After infusions, all patients were followed in our Stem Cell Infusion Center. All patient rooms were single, isolated with a special ventilation system. During the stem cell transplant process, patients' relatives were forbidden to visit and bring food from outside for protecting them from infections.

The primary endpoint of this study was to assess the progression-free survival (PFS) and overall survival (OS) periods. Secondary endpoints were to identify prognostic clinical factors for disease progression after AHSCT, and to define the safety and the toxicity profile of the HDCT and AHSCT.

The ethics committee of University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital approved the study with 2020-112 ethical committee number on March 10, 2020. All procedures were performed in accordance with the Helsinki Declaration of 1975, which was revised in 2008, and all procedures were convenient to the ethical standards of the responsible committee on human experimentation (institutional and national).

Data Collection

Medical records of the patients, who were admitted to the Department of Medical Oncology at the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital and eventually diagnosed with medulloblastoma, were investigated whether they previously or currently had received AHSCT. Medical records of suitable cases were enrolled in a SPSS datasheet by the registered staff of Department of Oncology at the University of Health Sciences Turkey.

Statistical Analysis

Patients' demographics, clinical and biochemical features, and clinical and radiologic outcomes were recorded on an SPSS v.17 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL USA) data sheet considering the patients' confidentiality. Data were accessible only by the authorized institutional staff and caregivers. The Student's t-test was utilized for evaluating normal distribution of data. Demographic indices provided the mean values with the standard deviation or the median values as appropriate. Frequencies were noted in numbers with percentiles. Survival analysis was conducted utilizing the Kaplan-Meier tables and survival plots provided.

Results

Patient and Disease Characteristics

We determined that 50 patients were followed up with the diagnosis of medulloblastoma between January 2010 and March 2020. Fifteen of the patients (30%) received HDCT and AHSCT. The mean age of the study group was 27.9±8.1 years and 53.3% of the patients were female (n=8). All patients were stage 4 at the time of diagnosis. Tumor histology revealed classic type medulloblastoma in 12 (80%) patients and three (20%) patients showed desmoplastic/nodular type medulloblastoma at diagnosis. Large anaplastic type and extensive nodular types were not observed. Bone was the most seen metastatic site [4 (26.7%)] among the patients included in the study. Lymphoid nodes and lungs were the other most common metastatic sites, respectively. Three patients (20%) of them had more than two metastatic sites. Numbers of lines before AHSCT treatment were more than three in all cases. Six (40%) of the patients were treated with AHSCT as the third line therapy. Nine (60%) of them were treated with AHSCT as the fourth line therapy (Table 1). Eleven patients had complete response (73.3%), two patients had partial response (13.3%) and two patients had stabile disease (13.3%). Progression was not observed at the first controls. Overall response rate (ORR) was 100%. Later in long term follow-up period, we detected progression. All cases received radiotherapy as the first line therapy after surgery. They underwent different combination therapies for the second, third and fourth lines (Table 1).

Treatment Administration and Survival Outcome

All cases underwent AHSCT following various degrees of salvage chemotherapy both before and after surgery due to relapsed or refractory disease. As HDCT, all patients received ICE regimen. The mean and median follow-up times following AHSCT were 15.1±18.4 months and seven months, respectively. The median OS and PFS were as follows; 24 months [95% confidence interval (CI): 11.4-36.5] and 13 months (95% CI: 10.2-15.8), respectively (Figure 1, 2, Table 2). OS and PFS at the 12th month were 77% and 55.2%, respectively. Fiveyear OS was 82.5%.

Toxicity of AHSCT

The numbers of side effects related to AHSCT are demonstrated in Table 3. Leukopenia, anemia,

thrombocytopenia, neurotoxicity, febrile neutropenia, diarrhea and vomiting/nausea were found 100%, 100%, 100%, 46.6%, 100%, 66.6%, and 100%, respectively. Majority of the patients received erythrocyte, thrombocyte transfusions and granulocyte colony stimulating factors several times after 12 or 16 days following the AHSCT. Eleven patients (73.3%) had grade 4 thrombocytopenia. No bleeding was observed in any patients. Grade 2 and 3 febrile neutropenia were observed among all patients. A broad-spectrum antibacterial therapy was administered in all patients, including 3rd generation

Table 1. The demographic and disease-related characteristics of the	patients			
Features		n (%)	Mean ± SD	Median
Age (years)		15 (100)	27.9±8.1	27 (18-43
Gender				
Male		7 (46.7)		
Female		8 (53.3)		
Histopathology				
Classic type		12 (80)		
Desmoplastic/nodular type		3 (20)		
Large/anaplastic type		0 (0)		
Extensive nodular type		0 (0)		
Stage at the time of diagnosis				
4		15 (100)		
Site of metastases				
No metastases		0 (0)		
Liver		2 (13.3)		
Lymph node		3 (20)		
Lung		3 (20)		
Bone		4 (26.7)		
More than 1 sites		3 (20)		
The response of the patients after AHSCT				
Stable response		2 (13.3)		
Partial response		2 (13.3)		
Complete response		11 (73.4)		
Progressive disease		0 (0)		
The treatments lines patients received before AHSCT				
Treatments	First line: n (%)	Second line: n (%)	Third line: n (%)	Fourth line: n (%)
Radiotherapy	15 (100)	1 (6.7)		
Vincristine+Procarbazine+Mustard		3 (20)		
Cisplatin+Etoposide+Cyclophosphamide		8 (53.3)	1 (6.7)	
Cisplatin+Lomustine+Vincristine		1 (6.7)		
fosfamide+Carboplatin+Etoposide		2 (13.3)	5 (33.3)	
HDCT (ICE) + AHSCT			6 (40)	9 (60)
AHSCT: Autologous hematopoietic stem cell transplantation, HDCT: High dose chemotherapy	, ICE: Ifosfamide, (Carboplatin, Etoposi	de, SD: Standard d	leviation

cephalosporins, teicoplanin, anti-pseudomonal azlo-ureido penicillin, carbapenems, linezolid and macrolides for empirical purpose. Blood and urine cultures were taken. No bacteria or fungal infections were seen. There was no life-threatening



Figure 1. Overall survival of patients underwent autologous hematopoietic stem cell transplantation treatment (Kaplan-Meier curve) OS: Overall survival, CI: Confidence interval



Figure 2. Progression free survival of patients underwent autologous hematopoietic stem cell transplantation treatment (Kaplan-Meier curve) *PFS: Progression-free survival, Cl: Confidence interval*

toxicity. One patient had reversible grade 3 renal toxicity. No death was observed relating to the treatment. There was no death in the first 100 days. Six (40%) patients died due to the disease progression at the follow-up period.

Discussion

Medulloblastoma treatment is based on clinical risk stratification (3). Current therapy combines surgery, chemotherapy, radiotherapy, and HDCT with AHSCT (9). In this study, we analyzed the efficacy and safety of HDCT with ICE regimen and AHSCT treatment in patients with relapsed or refractory adult medulloblastoma, who underwent at least three lines of therapy before. All patients underwent surgery. Before AHSCT, all patients had radiotherapy as the first-line therapy. As a second-line therapy, they received combination chemotherapies such as Vincristine plus Procarbazine plus Mustard, Cisplatin plus Etoposide plus Cyclophosphamide, Cisplatin plus Lomustine plus Vincristine or Ifosfamide plus Carboplatin plus Etoposide (10,11). Medulloblastoma is a high risk for most of our patients that received AHSCT as the third-line therapy. According to the packer staging criteria, which included age, the extent of resection, metastatic status, and tumor biology, all patients in our study were high-risk and additionally as far as we know, medulloblastomas are chemosensitive tumors (12,13). There were several retrospective studies about AHSCT in medulloblastoma (6,7). Most of them consisted of pediatric patients. Various HDCT regimens were applied before AHSCT. Moreover, all patients were stage four at diagnosis. All the patients received ICE regimen as HDCT in our study.

Histologically, medulloblastoma is an embryonal neuroepithelial tumor originating from the cerebellum and dorsal brain stem. Classic, desmoplastic/nodular, large cell/anaplastic, and extensive nodularity are the subgroups of medulloblastoma. The most common histologic variant is classic medulloblastoma in both children and adults (70-80%), and the least common is

Table 2. Overall survival and progression free survival ofpatients underwent autologous hematopoietic stem celltransplantation treatment

	n (%)	Median	Mean ± SD
OS		24 months	
00		(95% CI: 11.4-36.5)	
PFS		13 months	
PF3		(95% CI: 10.2-15.8)	
12 months OS	77		
12 months PFS	55.2		
5 years OS	82.5		
The duration of follow-up time		7 (3-71)	15.1±18.4

OS: Overall survival, PFS: Progression free survival, AHSCT: Autologous hematopoietic stem cell transplantation, SD: Standard deviation, CI: Confidence interval

medulloblastoma with extensive nodularity (3%) (14,15). We observed classic type medulloblastoma in 12 (80%) patients and desmoplastic/nodular type medulloblastoma in three (20%) patients at diagnosis.

The five-year survival rate for both children and adult medulloblastoma is intermediate and about 70%. SHH subtype predicts poor prognosis. SHH, WNT, and group 4 are detected

.

Table 3. Toxicities during autologous hematopoietic stem cell transplantation treatment		
	n (%)	
Leukopenia		
Grade 4	15 (100)	
Anemia		
No	0 (0)	
Grade 1	1 (6.7)	
Grade 2	10 (66.7)	
Grade 3	4 (26.6)	
Thrombocytopenia		
No	0 (0)	
Grade 1	0 (0)	
Grade 2	1 (6.7)	
Grade 3	3 (20)	
Grade 4	11 (73.3)	
Neurotoxicity		
No	8 (53.3)	
Grade 1	3 (20)	
Grade 2	4 (26.7)	
Febrile neutropenia		
No	0 (0)	
Grade 1	0 (0)	
Grade 2	14 (93.3)	
Grade 3	1 (6.7)	
Vomiting/nausea		
No	0 (0)	
Grade 1	1 (6.7)	
Grade 2	2 (13.3)	
Grade 3	9 (60)	
Grade 4	3 (20)	
Diarrhea		
No	5 (33.3)	
Grade 1	2 (13.3)	
Grade 2	7 (46.7)	
Grade 3	1 (6.7)	
The final status of the patients		
Exitus	6 (40)	
Alive	9 (60)	
AHSCT: Autologous hematopoietic stem cell transplantation		

60%, 15%, and 25% of adult patients, respectively (16). Fiveyear survival rate is 80% in adults who have WNT subtype. In our study SHH, WNT and group 4 were detected as 80% (n=12), 6.7% (n=1) and 13.3% (n=2), respectively and 5-year survival was 82.5%. This was similar to the literature.

Some studies showed ORRs in the range of 83-100% (5-7). Okada et al. (8) observed ORR in 83% patients who underwent ICE regimen as HDCT. Zia et al. (6) observed ORR in 100% of patients who underwent carboplatin, etoposide, and cyclophosphamide. Both of these studies had six children patients. We observed ORR as 100% in 15 patients. Later progression developed in eight patients. Six of them died in the follow-up (40%, n=6). Nine patients are still alive. Six of the alive patients have complete remission. Three patients are still receiving treatment.

Zia et al. (6) showed an average of 13.5 months of PFS and an average of 21.5 months of OS after AHSCT. Additionally, Zia et al. (6) reported the median 26.8 months of OS for the medulloblastoma patients receiving AHSCT (6). In our study, we observed OS and PFS at the 12th month as 77% and 55.2%, respectively. The OS rate for five years was 82.5%. These results were similar to previous literature.

Okada et al. (8) reported that the rate of grade 4 neutropenia and thrombocytopenia were observed to be 100%. The toxicities were recovered within 26 days. Safety analysis of this report showed the feasibility of the ICE regimen as HDCT and AHSCT in patients with heavily pretreated medulloblastoma. In our study, all toxicities were observed.

Although this study had a small sample size of medulloblastoma patients with further line AHSCT and long follow-up, there are some limitations to report. It was a retrospective study, and the patient population was relatively heterogeneous. The patient sample size was small. Medulloblastoma patients in this study underwent AHSCT for metastatic medulloblastoma at an experienced highvolume referral center. We believe that these patients need multidisciplinary expertise and hence should be treated at centers of stem cell transplantation with excellence. The strengths of the study include AHSCT in further lines and relatively more patients in a rare disease. The results cannot be applied to other countries with different cancer epidemiology and practice.

Conclusion

In conclusion, AHSCT with ICE regimen remains one of the best determined systemic treatment options for progressive adult medulloblastoma patients. Also, the treatment was associated with good efficacy and tolerability.

Acknowledgements

We thank to Management of the Gülhane Training and Research Hospital and our patients and their families who participated in the research devotedly.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: The ethics committee of University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital approved the study with 2020-112 ethical committee number on March 10, 2020.

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Concept: E.S., B.B.B., Design: E.S., B.B.B., Data Collection or Processing: R.A., İ.E., Analysis or Interpretation: B.Y., M.B.A., G.S.Y.K., Literature Search: E.S., N.K., H.K., S.O., Writing: E.S., B.B.B.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Farwell JR, Dohrmann GJ, Flannery JT. Medulloblastoma in childhood: an epidemiological study. J Neurosurg. 1984;61:657-664.
- Merchant TE, Pollack IF, Loeffler JS. Brain tumors across the age spectrum: biology, therapy, and late effects. Semin Radiat Oncol. 2010;20:58-66.
- Bolek TW, McCollough WM, Maria BL,et al. Medulloblastoma: time–dose relationship based on a 30year review. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1998;42:147-154.
- 4. Gottardo NG, Gajjar A. Current therapy for medulloblastoma. Curr Treat Options Neurol. 2006;8:319-334.
- 5. Majd N, Penas-Prado M. Updates on management of adult medulloblastoma. Curr Treat Options Oncol. 2019;20:64.
- Zia M, Forsyth P, Chaudhry A, Russell J, Stewart D. Possible benefits of high-dose chemotherapy and autologous stem cell transplantation for adults with recurrent medulloblastoma. Bone Marrow Transplant. 2002;30:565-569.

- Dunkel IJ, Gardner SL, Garvin JH, Goldman S, Shi W, Finlay JL. High-dose carboplatin, thiotepa, and etoposide with autologous stem cell rescue for patients with previously irradiated recurrent medulloblastoma. Neuro-oncology. 2010;12:297-303.
- Okada S, Hongo T, Sakaguchi K, Suzuki K, Nishizawa S, Ohzeki T. Pilot study of ifosfamide/carboplatin/etoposide (ICE) for peripheral blood stem cell mobilization in patients with high-risk or relapsed medulloblastoma. Childs Nerv Syst. 2007;23:407-413.
- 9. Bouffet E. Management of high-risk medulloblastoma. Neurochirurgie. 2019;20;S0028-S3770:30178-X.
- Brandes A, Franceschi E, Tosoni A, et al. Efficacy of tailored treatment for high-and low-risk medulloblastoma in adults: A large prospective phase II trial. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2010;28:(Suppl 15):2003.
- Beier D, Proescholdt M, Reinert C, et al. Multicenter pilot study of radiochemotherapy as first-line treatment for adults with medulloblastoma (NOA-07). Neuro-Oncol. 2018;20:400-410.
- Packer RJ, Goldwein J, Nicholson HS, Vezina LG, et al. Treatment of children with medulloblastomas with reduced-dose craniospinal radiation therapy and adjuvant chemotherapy: A Children's Cancer Group Study. J Clin Oncol. 1999;17:2127-2136.
- Kessinger A. High dose chemotherapy with autologous bone marrow rescue for high grade gliomas of the brain: a potential for improvement in therapeutic results. Neurosurgery. 1984;15:747-750.
- 14. Brandes AA, Bartolotti M, Marucci G, et al. New perspectives in the treatment of adult medulloblastoma in the era of molecular oncology. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol. 2015;94:348-359.
- Kool M, Korshunov A, Remke M, et al. Molecular subgroups of medulloblastoma: an international meta-analysis of transcriptome, genetic aberrations, and clinical data of WNT, SHH, Group 3, and Group 4 medulloblastomas. Acta Neuropathol. 2012;123:473-484.
- 16. Remke M, Hielscher T, Northcott PA, et al. Adult medulloblastoma comprises three major molecular variants. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29:2717-2723.



The association of serum beta-2-microglobulin with autoantibody production and disease activity in patients with primary Sjögren's syndrome

Duygu Tecer¹, Dilek Büyükşireci², Zafer Günendi³, Feride Göğüş³

¹University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Rheumatology, Ankara, Turkey ²Hitit University, Erol Olcok Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, Corum, Turkey ³Gazi University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, Division of Rheumatology, Ankara, Turkey

Date submitted: 29.03.2020

Date accepted: 04.07.2020

Online publication date: 15.12.2020

Corresponding Author:

Duygu Tecer MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Rheumatology, Ankara, Turkey duygu-tecer@hotmail.com

ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0002-8816-6181

Keywords: Primary Sjögren's syndrome, beta-2-microglobulin, ESSDAI, ESSPRI, biomarkers

ABSTRACT

Aims: The aim of the this study is to evaluate beta-2-microglobulin (B2M) levels in patients with primary Sjögren's syndrome (pSS) and to investigate their correlation with serum biomarkers and disease activity indexes commonly used in daily clinical practice.

Methods: Eighty-one patients with pSS were included in this retrospective and cross-sectional study. Demographic data, clinical characteristics, B2M, immunoglobulin (Ig) A, IgG, IgM, erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR), C-reactive protein (CRP), serum complement (C) 3 and C4 levels, anti-nuclear antibody, rheumatoid factor (RF), anti-SSA and anti-SSB antibodies were obtained from the medical records. Disease activity was evaluated by the European League Against Rheumatism (EULAR) SS Disease Activity Index (ESSDAI) and EULAR SS Patients Reported Index (ESSPRI).

Results: Serum B2M level was significantly higher in patients with anti-SSA and anti-SSB antibody (median: 2.64 mg/dL, minimum: 2.02 mg/dL, maximum: 10.10 mg/dL) than in only anti-SSA positive patients (median: 2.31 mg/dL, minimum: 1.33 mg/dL, maximum: 4.26 mg/dL, p=0.010) and both antibody negative patients (median: 1.80 mg/dL, minimum: 1.20 mg/dL, maximum: 2.65 mg/dL, p<0.001). Also, patients with anti-SSA antibody have significantly higher serum B2M levels than anti-SSA and anti-SSB antibodies negative patients (p=0.009). Serum B2M level was significantly correlated with ESSDAI (r=0.482, p=0.001), serum IgG level (r=0.374, p=0.001), IgA level (r=0.341, p=0.002), RF levels (r=0.412, p=0.021) and ESR (r=0.239, p:0.031). There was no correlation between ESSPRI, IgM, CRP and serum B2M levels. ESSDAI was not correlated with C3 (r=0.044, p=0.697), C4 (r=-0.053, p=0.640), ESR (r=0.111, p=0.326), CRP (r=0.111, p=0.324) and IgG (r=0.154, p=0.169).

Conclusions: Although serum B2M levels were higher in autoantibody positive patients, it has a weak correlation with clinical disease activity.

Introduction

Sjögrens's syndrome (SS) is a chronic disease at the junction of systemic autoimmune disorders and lymphoproliferative conditions (1). SS is characterized by a chronic lymphocytic infiltration of exocrine glands, predominantly the salivary and lacrimal glands (2). The clinical spectrum of SS extends from dryness of the mucosal surfaces such as mouth and eyes to severe life-threatening condition such as vasculitis and lymphoma (3). Due to the systemic nature of the disease, almost every organ can be affected (4). Early detection of highrisk patients will reduce mortality and morbidity (5). Biomarkers offering an early diagnosis, predicting the disease outcome and therapy response are still a need that has not been met.

Beta-2-microglobulin (B2M) is a low-molecular weight protein with sequence homology to immunoglobulins (Ig) and expressed on the surface of all nucleated cell. B2M is non-covalently linked to the alpha chain of major histocompatibility complex-class 1 and plays a role in the antigen presentation to cytotoxic (CD8+) T lymphocytes (6). Also, B2M complexes with a cluster of differentiation 1 (CD1), MR1, human leukocyte antigen (HLA)-E, HLA-F, HLA-G, neonatal Fc receptor (FcRn) and human hemochromatosis protein (HFE)/HLA-H, which are related to mucosal immunity, tumor surveillance, maternofetal immune tolerance, iron metabolism, homeostasis of immunoglobulin (Ig) and albumin (7). During normal cell turn over, it is released into the body fluids and presents as a soluble form at a constant rate. Serum level of B2M has been established as a prognostic marker in solid organ malignancies, hematologic disorders, and various autoimmune diseases such as Crohn's disease, SS, systemic lupus erythematosus and rheumatoid arthritis (8-10).

Serum B2M is an independent predictor of the primary SS (pSS) development in subject with sicca symptoms (11). It has also been associated with extraglandular systemic involvement of pSS overall, organ specific manifestation of pSS and lymphoma development (12-19). However, to date, studies which evaluate the relationship between B2M and disease activity in patients with pSS are limited (20-22).

The aim of this study is to evaluate B2M levels in patients with pSS and to investigate their correlation with serum biomarkers and disease activity indexes commonly used in daily clinical practice to evaluate disease status.

Methods

This study was planned as a retrospective and cross-sectional study. Medical records of pSS patients who applied to our outpatient clinic between July 2016 and July 2017 were retrospectively scanned from the electronic database of our tertiary hospital. In our rheumatology department, standard clinical and laboratory investigation are made at each visit to assess the disease activity and organ involvement of patients with pSS. After taking accurate medical history and carefully performing physical examination, erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR), C-reactive protein (CRP), B2M, IgA, IgG, IgM, serum complement (C) 3 and C4 levels are routinely evaluated as the predictors of disease activity. Disease activity is assessed with European League Against Rheumatism (EULAR) SS Disease Activity Index (ESSDAI) and EULAR SS Patients Reported Index (ESSPRI). In the present study, clinical and laboratory values of the most recent visit were evaluated. Patients with impaired renal function, concomitant autoimmune disease, known solid organ malignancies, or lymphoproliferative disorders were excluded, as these conditions are associated with increased serum B2M levels. Consequently, a total of 81 pSS patients who fulfilled 2002 American European Consensus Group criteria for diagnosing pSS were enrolled (23). The study was approved by the Committee on Human Research Ethics at Zekai Tahir Burak Women's Health Training and Research Hospital (dated: 28.02.1017, decision number: 39/2017).

Demographic data, clinical characteristics and laboratory results, including anti-nuclear antibody (ANA), rheumatoid factor

(RF), anti-SSA and anti-SSB antibodies, ESR, CRP, serum levels of B2M, IgA, IgG, IgM, C3 and C were obtained from electronic medical records.

In our hospital, serum concentrations of IgA, IgG, and IgM, as well as serum levels of C3 and C4, were measured by laser nephelometry. Normal values were 79 to 152 mg/dL for C3 and 16 to 38 g/L for C4. ANA were detected by indirect immunofluorescence HEp-2 cells. Anti-SSA and anti-SSB antibody levels were determined by commercial enzyme linked immunosorbent assay. The serum B2M level was determined using nephelometry. According to the recommendations of manufacturer, a serum B2M value of 1.8 mg/dL or more was considered to be increased.

The ESSPRI is a patient-administered questionnaire which evaluates symptoms including pain, fatigue and dryness. Each individual symptom is evaluated with an eleven-point numerical scale. The scale is composed of 0 (no symptoms) to 10 (severe symptoms) scores. The final ESSPRI score is calculated by taking the average scores of these domains. Total ESSPRI score ranges from 0 to 10. The ESSPRI scores of <5 define low disease activity and scores of \geq 5 define high disease activity (24,25).

The ESSDAI is a physician-based index for the assessment of the disease activity in patients with pSS. This index includes 12 domains as follows: constitutional, lymphadenopathy, glandular, articular, cutaneous, respiratory, renal, muscular, peripheral nervous system, central nervous system, hematological and biological. Each domain is scored from 0 to 3 or 4 according to activity levels. Total ESSDAI score is calculated by taking the sum scores of these domains score with a maximum severity score of 123. ESSDAI score <5 is defined as low disease activity, 5 ≤ESSDAI score ≤13 is defined as moderate disease activity, and ESSDAI score ≥14 is defined as high disease activity (25,26).

Statistical Analysis

All data were analyzed using the Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA) 16.0 program for Windows. The variables were investigated using visual and analytical methods to determine whether they were normally distributed. Continuous values were expressed as mean \pm standard deviation and categorical variables as number and percentage. Among serum Ig, C3, C4 and B2M levels were not normally distributed and the Kruskal-Wallis test was conducted to compare these parameters among the antibody status. The Mann-Whitney U test was performed to test the significance of pairwise differences using Bonferroni correction to adjust for multiple comparisons. Spearman's correlation coefficient was used to evaluate the linear relationship between the predictive variables. A value of p<0.05 was considered to be statistically significant.

Results

Clinical and immunologic features of patients are presented in Table 1. C3 and C4 levels were decreased in 4 (4.9%) and 7 (8.6%) patients, respectively. Patients with anti-SSA antibody or both anti-SSA and anti-SSB antibody had statistically significant higher serum B2M levels, IgG and IgA than those without autoantibodies (Table 2). The serum B2M level had a weak correlation with ESSDAI (r=0.482, p=0.001), serum IgG level (r=0.374, p=0.001), serum IgA level (r=0.341, p=0.002), serum RF levels (r=0.412, p=0.021) and ESR (r=0.239, p=0.031). Serum B2M levels were not correlated with ESSPRI (r=0.089, p=0.429), IgM (r=0.009, p=0.934), CRP (r=-0.105, p=0.352).

According to the ESSPRI score, 47 (58%) patients had low disease activity. Although patients with high disease activity tended to have higher serum B2M levels, there was no statistically significant difference (2.13 ± 0.69 , 2.48 ± 1.62 respectively, p=0.531).

According to the ESSDAI score, 38 (46.9%) of 71 patients had low disease activity, 31 (38.3%) patients had moderate disease activity and 12 (14.8%) patients had high disease activity. The median (minimum-maximum) serum B2M level was 1.83 (1.20-2.59) in patients with low disease activity, 2.46 (1.55-5.41) in those with moderate disease activity. Patients with low disease activity had significantly lower serum B2M levels than patients with moderate disease activity (p<0.001) and high disease activity (p=0.001). Although patients with high disease activity tended to have higher serum B2M levels, there was no

statistically significant difference between high and moderate disease activities (p=0.147). Also, ESSDAI score was not correlated with C3 (r=0.044, p=0.697), C4 (r=-0.053, p=0.640), ESR (r=0.111, p=0.326), CRP (r=0.111, p=0.324), and IgG (r=0.154, p=0.169).

Discussion

In this study which investigated the usefulness of serum B2M level in evaluating disease activity of pSS patients, it was found that serum B2M level was positively correlated with ESSDAI, serum IgG level, IgA level, RF level and ESR. In addition, serum B2M level was significantly higher in patients with anti-SSA antibody or both anti-SSA and anti-SSB antibody than in those without autoantibodies. Furthermore, patients with anti-SSA and anti-SSB antibody had significantly higher serum B2M levels than patients with only anti-SSA antibody. In another study, Gottenberg et al. (19) evaluated the association between autoantibody production and serum B2M levels in patients with pSS. Similar to our study, they reported that the serum B2M level was significantly higher in patients with anti-SSA and anti-SSB antibodies than in those with anti-SSA antibody alone or those without anti-SSA and anti-SSB autoantibodies. In addition, they showed that serum B2M level was significantly correlated with serum RF (r=0.33, p=0.001), IgG (r=0.42, p=0.001), and ESR (r=0.39, p=0.001) (19).

During normal cell turn over, B2M is primarily released from immune-related cells including macrophages, active T and B lymphocytes in to most biological fluids (7). Following glomerular filtration, B2M is completely reabsorbed and catabolized in the

Table 1. Clinical and immunological features of patients with primary Sjögren's syndrome		
Age, years	51.19±10.83	
Male/female	2/79	
Rheumatoid factor positive (n) (%)	28 (34.6%)	
Serum IgA level (mg/dL)	251.00 (75.30-637.00)	
Serum IgG level (mg/dL)	1270.00 (773.00-2970.00)	
Serum IgM level (mg/dL)	113.00 (44.50-269.00)	
Serum C3 level (mg/dL)	125.00 (52.50-186.00)	
Serum C4 level (mg/dL)	23.30 (7.38-46.30)	
CRP mg/L	3.66 (1.04-17.30)	
ESR (mm/h)	19.00 (2.00-66.00)	
Anti-SSA and anti-SSB antibodies negative	40 (49.4%)	
Only anti-SSA antibody positive	22 (27.2%)	
Anti-SSA and anti-SSB antibodies positive	19 (23.5%)	
Serum beta-2-microglobulin (mg/dL)	2.02 (1.20-10.20)	
ESSDAI	5.00 (0-26)	
ESSPRI	4.00 (0.00-9.33)	

Data shown as median (minimum-maximum) where otherwise stated.

Ig: Immunoglobulin, CRP: C-reactive protein, ESR: Erythrocyte sedimentation rate, EULAR: European League Against Rheumatism, ESSDAI: EULAR Sjögrens's Syndrome Disease Activity Index, ESSPRI: EULAR Sjögrens's Syndrome Patients Reported Index
Table 2. Serum immunoglobulin (Ig) A, IgG, IgM, C3, C4 and beta 2 microglobulin levels according to the antibody status							
	Anti-SSA and anti- SSB antibodies negative (n=40)	Only anti-SSA antibody positive (n=22)	Anti-SSA and anti- SSB antibodies positive (n=19)	p value	p value*	p value**	p value***
IgA (mg/dL)	208.50 75.30-480.00	266.50 128.00-425.00	358.00 185.00-637.00	<0.001	0.010	<0.001	0.030
IgG (mg/dL)	1190.47 773.00-1600	1390.00 835.00-2660	1580.00 994.00-2970	<0.001	0.006	<0.001	0.080
IgM (mg/dL)	121.00 44.90-269.00	113.50 57.10-241.00	111.00 44.50-242.00	0.866	0.680	0.858	0.610
C3 (mg/dL)	122.50 73.70-156.00	122.50 52.50-150.00	131.00 82.00-186.00	0.562	0.763	0.363	0.333
C4 (mg/dL)	24.60 12.10-41.00	21.70 7.38-36.40	22.80 13.30-46.30	0.228	0.086	0.527	0.374
Beta-2- microglobulin (mg/dL)	1.80 1.20-2.65	2.31 1.33-4.26	2.64 2.02-10.20	<0.001	0.009	<0.001	0.010

*Difference between patients without anti-SSA and anti-SSB antibodies and patients with only anti-SSA antibody.

**Difference between patients without anti-SSA and anti-SSB antibodies and patients with anti-SSA and anti-SSB antibodies.

***Difference between patients with only anti-SSA antibody and patients with anti-SSA and anti-SSB antibodies.

Mann-Whitney U test was used to compare the differences between the groups.

proximal renal tubules (27). The abnormality of serum or urine B2M level is associated with various hematologic malignancies, autoimmune disease, and renal disorders (7,28,29).

Although the specific function of serum B2M remains unknown in pSS, previous studies reported that B2M level was increased in pSS patients with particular individual clinical manifestations. Hatron et al. (17) reported that B2M was increased in the serum of pSS patients with latent alveolitis. Lahdensuo and Korpela (18) reported that pSS patients with pulmonary hyperinflation had elevated serum B2M levels and disturbed lung function was correlated with high serum B2M levels. Pertovaara et al. (13) showed that high level of serum B2M was one of the best predictors of the development of distal renal tubular acidosis in pSS patients. In addition, a longitudinal cohort study contucted by Pertovaara et al. (14) showed that baseline serum B2M level was a significant predictor of lymphoma development in pSS patients (Odds ratio: 1.9; 95% confidence interval: 1.1 to 3.4; p=0.031).

In our pSS patient, ESSDAI score was correlated significantly with serum B2M levels (r=0.482, p=0.001) but was not correlated with serum levels of IgG (r=0.154, p=0.169) and C4 (r=-0.053, p=0.640), although these parameters are included in the ESSDAI. Like our study, Pertovaara and Korpela (20) reported that serum B2M level was significantly correlated with the ESSDAI score (r=0.383, p=0.001) and not correlated with serum levels of IgG (r=0.014, p=0.906) or C4 (r=-0.105, p=0.359). Authors suggested that this was presumably due to the fact that serum levels of IgG and C4 were given a rather low weight in the calculation of ESSDAI score. In another study conducted by James et al. (30), it was reported that serum B2M level was an independent predictor of ESSDAI scores

(30). Unlike our study, in their study, according to the Poisson regression of serum B2M level against the ESDDAI domain, serum B2M level was significantly associated with biological domains of ESSDAI. Also, Gottenberg et al. (21) evaluated the baseline clinical and immunological features of the Assessment of Systemic Signs and Evolution of SS cohort and showed that pSS patients with elevated serum B2M levels had higher ESSDAI scores at enrollment.

In our study, serum B2M level was not correlated with the ESSPRI score, which evaluates patient's dryness, fatigue and pain. Similar to our results, Gottenberg et al. (21) observed that ESSPRI was not correlated with serum B2M levels. This is probably due to the fact that ESSPRI is based on the subjective perception of patients.

Several limitations to the present study warrant attention. The small sample size is a major limitation of our study. Larger sample size may be needed to identify serum biomarkers in systemic autoimmune diseases, which are heterogeneous diseases. The cross-sectional design is another limitation of this study. This study does not provide sufficient results to investigate possible causality and effect relationship. Also, our results do not give information about the changes in serum B2M level with disease duration, disease activity and treatment response. Despite these limitations, our results support the previous findings that serum B2M is a considerable biomarker for assessing disease activity of pSS.

Conclusion

As a conclusion, serum B2M level may be a useful biomarker in evaluating disease activity of pSS. In the future, there is a need of well-designed, prospective, controlled studies with a larger sample size to validate clinical value of this simple, widely available, and inexpensive blood test as an activity marker in pSS patients.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: The study was approved by the Committee on Human Research Ethics at Zekai Tahir Burak Women's Health Training and Research Hospital (dated: 28.02.1017, decision number: 39/2017).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: D.T., D.B., Z.G., F.G., Concept: D.T., D.B., Z.G., F.G., Design: D.T., D.B., Z.G., F.G., Data Collection or Processing: D.T., D.B., Z.G., F.G., Analysis or Interpretation: D.T., D.B., Z.G., F.G., Literature Search: D.T., D.B., Z.G., F.G., Writing: D.T., D.B., Z.G., F.G.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

- Ferro F, Marcucci E, Orlandi M, Baldini C, Bartoloni-Bocci E. One year in review 2017: primary Sjogren's syndrome. Clin Exp Rheumatol. 2017;35:179-191.
- 2. Fox RI. Sjogren's syndrome. Lancet. 2005;366:321-331.
- Barone F, Colafrancesco S. Sjogren's syndrome: from pathogenesis to novel therapeutic targets. Clin Exp Rheumatol. 2016;34(Suppl 4):58-62.
- Goules AV, Tzioufas AG. Primary Sjogren's syndrome: clinical phenotypes, outcome and the development of biomarkers. Immunol Res. 2017;65:331-344.
- Brito-Zeron P, Theander E, Baldini C, et al. Early diagnosis of primary Sjogren's syndrome: EULAR-SS task force clinical recommendations. Expert Rev Clin Immunol. 2016;12:137-156.
- Chiou SJ, Chen CH. Decipher beta2-microglobulin: gainor loss-of-function (a mini-review). Med Sci Monit Basic Res. 2013;19:271-273.
- 7. Argyropoulos CP, Chen SS, Ng YH, et al. Rediscovering beta-2 microglobulin as a biomarker across the spectrum of kidney diseases. Front Med (Lausanne). 2017;4:73.
- Yeung CK, Wong KL, Wong WS, Chan KH. Beta 2-microglobulin and systemic lupus erythematosus. J Rheumatol. 1986;13:1053-1058.
- Yang J, Qian J, Wezeman M, et al. Targeting beta2microglobulin for induction of tumor apoptosis in human hematological malignancies. Cancer Cell. 2006;10:295-307.

- Yilmaz B, Koklu S, Yuksel O, Arslan S. Serum beta 2-microglobulin as a biomarker in inflammatory bowel disease. World J Gastroenterol. 2014;20:10916-10920.
- Pertovaara M, Korpela M, Uusitalo H, et al. Clinical follow up study of 87 patients with sicca symptoms (dryness of eyes or mouth, or both). Ann Rheum Dis. 1999;58:423-427.
- Pertovaara M, Korpela M, Kouri T, Pasternack A. The occurrence of renal involvement in primary Sjogren's syndrome: A study of 78 patients. Rheumatology (Oxford). 1999;38:1113-1120.
- Pertovaara M, Korpela M, Pasternack A. Factors predictive of renal involvement in patients with primary Sjogren's syndrome. Clin Nephrol. 2001;56:10-18.
- Pertovaara M, Pukkala E, Laippala P, Miettinen A, Pasternack A. A longitudinal cohort study of Finnish patients with primary Sjogren's syndrome: clinical, immunological, and epidemiological aspects. Ann Rheum Dis. 2001;60:467-472.
- 15. Pertovaara M, Korpela M, Saarelainen S, et al. Longterm follow-up study of pulmonary findings in patients with primary Sjogren's syndrome. Scand J Rheumatol. 2004;33:343-348.
- Michalski JP, Daniels TE, Talal N, Grey HM. Beta2 microglobulin and lymphocytic infiltration in Sjogren's syndrome. N Engl J Med. 1975;293:1228-1231.
- Hatron PY, Wallaert B, Gosset D, et al. Subclinical lung inflammation in primary Sjogren's syndrome. Relationship between bronchoalveolar lavage cellular analysis findings and characteristics of the disease. Arthritis Rheum. 1987;30:1226-1231.
- 18. Lahdensuo A, Korpela M. Pulmonary findings in patients with primary Sjogren's syndrome. Chest. 1995;108:316-319.
- Gottenberg JE, Busson M, Cohen-Solal J, et al. Correlation of serum B lymphocyte stimulator and beta2 microglobulin with autoantibody secretion and systemic involvement in primary Sjogren's syndrome. Ann Rheum Dis. 2005;64:1050-1055.
- 20. Pertovaara M, Korpela M. Serum beta2 microglobulin correlates with the new ESSDAI in patients with Sjogren's syndrome. Ann Rheum Dis. 2011;70:2236-2237.
- Gottenberg JE, Seror R, Miceli-Richard C, et al. Serum levels of beta2-microglobulin and free light chains of immunoglobulins are associated with systemic disease activity in primary Sjogren's syndrome. Data at enrollment in the prospective ASSESS cohort. PLoS One. 2013;8:e59868.
- Pertovaara M, Parkkila S, Korpela M. Anti-carbonic anhydrase autoantibodies and serum beta-2 microglobulin correlate with the ClinESSDAI score in patients with Sjogren's syndrome. Clin Exp Rheumatol. 2017;35:351.
- 23. Vitali C, Bombardieri S, Jonsson R, et al. Classification criteria for Sjogren's syndrome: a revised version of the European criteria proposed by the American-European Consensus Group. Ann Rheum Dis. 2002;61:554-558.

- 24. Seror R, Ravaud P, Mariette X, et al. EULAR Sjogren's Syndrome Patient Reported Index (ESSPRI): development of a consensus patient index for primary Sjogren's syndrome. Ann Rheum Dis. 2011;70:968-972.
- Seror R, Bootsma H, Saraux A, et al. Defining disease activity states and clinically meaningful improvement in primary Sjogren's syndrome with EULAR primary Sjogren's syndrome disease activity (ESSDAI) and patient-reported indexes (ESSPRI). Ann Rheum Dis. 2016;75:382-389.
- Seror R, Ravaud P, Bowman SJ, et al. EULAR Sjogren's syndrome disease activity index: development of a consensus systemic disease activity index for primary Sjogren's syndrome. Ann Rheum Dis. 2010;69:1103-1109.
- Li L, Dong M, Wang XG. The Implication and Significance of Beta 2 Microglobulin: A Conservative Multifunctional Regulator. Chin Med J (Engl). 2016;129:448-455.

- Yoo C, Yoon DH, Suh C. Serum beta-2 microglobulin in malignant lymphomas: an old but powerful prognostic factor. Blood Res. 2014;49:148-153.
- 29. Choe JY, Park SH, Kim SK. Urine beta2-microglobulin is associated with clinical disease activity and renal involvement in female patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Lupus. 2014;23:1486-1493.
- James K, Chipeta C, Parker A, et al. B-cell activity markers are associated with different disease activity domains in primary Sjogren's syndrome. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2018;57:1222-1227.



Is mitral balloon valvuloplasty really innocent?: A case report of right ventricular rupture

Bilgehan Savaş Öz

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine, Department of Cardiovascular Surgery, Ankara, Turkey

Date submitted: 25.03.2020

Date accepted: 20.04.2020

Online publication date: 15.12.2020

Corresponding Author:

Hüseyin Sicim MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine, Department of Cardiovascular Surgery, Ankara, Turkey drhuseyinsicim@gmail.com

ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0003-3430-3862

Presented in: 19. National Vascular and Endovascular Surgery Congress 10th National Phlebology Congress 26-29 October 2019/Elexus Resort Hotel, Kyrenia, KKTC.

Keywords: Mitral balloon valvuloplasty, percutaneous, ventricular rupture

Introduction

Mitral balloon valvuloplasty is a method that has proven to be increasingly widespread and effective as a percutaneous intervention for mitral stenosis (1). Serious complications can occur during percutaneous cardiac catheterization, which may cause mortality and morbidity. Percutaneous mitral valvuloplasty is among the procedures that cause the highest rate of cardiac tamponade (2). In the literature, the frequency of developing cardiac tamponade during mitral balloon valvuloplasty has been found to be between 1% and 9% (3). Pericardiocentesis or emergency

ABSTRACT

Percutaneous mitral balloon valvuloplasty (PMBV) is the primary treatment modality in patients with mitral stenosis without contraindications and with appropriate valve anatomy. In the literature, the mortality rate associated with PMBV was reported to be 1%. This process may cause rare and serious complications; such as pericardial effusion, acute mitral regurgitation, cardiac tamponade, and thrombus formation. In this case report, we present a 45-year-old female patient who underwent emergency surgery because of right ventricular rupture during PMBV.

surgical intervention may be required due to cardiac tamponade. In this case report, we presented the successful treatment of right ventricular rupture, as an unprecedented complication during percutaneous mitral balloon valvuloplasty (PMBV).

Presentation of Case

A 45-year-female patient presented with symptoms of palpitation and shortness of breath since last twelve months. On her clinical examination, her pulse was 75/min; rhythmic and regular, blood pressure was 120/80 mmHg. There was

```
©Copyright 2020 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine / Gülhane Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House.
```

an opening snap, 3/8 diastolic murmur and 2/6 holosystolic murmur in cardiac auscultation. Blood tests were normal. Normal sinus rhythm was detected in electrocardiography. In 2D echocardiography, severe mitral stenosis was detected, and the mitral valve area was 1.3 cm² with PHT and the valve gradient was 25/12 mmHg. Also, commissural calcification and moderate pulmonary hypertension (65 mm of Hg) were detected. The procedure was performed under sedation and with transesophageal echocardiography. Brockenbrough needle was used for transseptal puncture through the right femoral vein approach. Contrast-enhanced ventriculography was performed due to the development of bradycardia and hypotension during the procedure. The contrast was observed in the extracardiac area (Figure 1). The patient was taken to the operating room urgently. The patient underwent median sternotomy. After opening the pericardium, hemorrhagic fluid was evacuated. The catheter tip which ruptured the right ventricle was seen (Figure 2). A purse stitch was placed around the catheter and the catheter was withdrawn. The rupture was repaired with 4.0 prolene suture. Mitral valve replacement was performed after bleeding control was achieved. We used 25 mm St. Jude Medical mechanical prosthesis (St. Jude Medical, Inc., St. Paul, Minn.) with 4-0 pledget-supported Ti-Cron sutures (Davis & Geck, Inc., Danbury, Conn.). The operation was terminated without complications. The patient was discharged from the hospital on the 7th postoperative day.

Discussion

PMBV is a safe and effective treatment modality in patients with mitral stenosis, morphologically appropriate and

symptomatic. The first successful PBMV was made in 1984 by Inoue (4). The Inoue technique can be widely accepted and used more widely for PBMV (5). General complications of PBMV are acute mitral regurgitation (MR), thromboembolism, and cardiac perforation. Perceptional intervention indication areas are expanding with experience. However, patients who are not eligible for percutaneous intervention are guided to surgical valve replacement or are treated medically in high surgical risk situations.

The most important complications of mitral balloon valvuloplasty procedure are death, shock, severe MR, systemic embolism, cardiac tamponade, emergency surgical need, and acute myocardial infarction. Minor complications are vasovagal reaction, prolonged hypotension, and arrhythmias requiring treatment. The incidence of all these complications is approximately 12% (6). Cardiac perforation followed by tamponade develops in approximately 4% of patients and often causes death during the procedure (6). Significant complications have been seen less frequently in recent years with processor experience and carefully administered septostomy.

In invasive cardiology, transthoracic or transesophageal echocardiography is often used to provide safety and control. It is essential for minimizing the complication rate in the procedure to be performed. Professional support is essential in these types of interventions, such as mitral balloon valvuloplasty, which are more sensitive, and complications are more serious. It is useful to follow the intracardiac catheter location, direction and complications such as perforation. It helps pinpoint exact location with real-time scanning (7). One of the most important issues to prevent complications during the procedure is that the



Figure 1. Contrast agent leaks to the extra cardiac area before (a) and after (b) contrast-enhanced ventriculography (arrows)



Figure 2. Intraoperative image of the catheter tip causing right ventricular rupture

doctor who performs echocardiography should have sufficient experience.

As shown in our case; mitral balloon valvuloplasty is widely used in patients with mitral stenosis and its never before seen and unexpected complications may occur. The surgical team should always be present against these complications with a high risk of mortality.

Conclusion

As a result of developing technology and minimally invasive methods, transseptal mitral commissurotomy is an effective and still safe method. Due to the low risk of complications after the procedure and its being minimally invasive for the patient, it continues to be preferred today. However, the most important issue to be considered is that the team should have sufficient experience and be able to perform emergency surgical intervention for possible mortal complications.

Ethics

Informed Consent: The patient gave an informed consent to publish the case report without revealing his identity, which was followed.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: H.S., E.D., Concept: H.K., G.A., Design: H.S., Data Collection or Processing: E.D., Analysis or Interpretation: C.G., Literature Search: B.S.Ö., Writing: H.S.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

- Kamada M, Ohsaka K, Nagamine S, Kakihata H. Mitral valve replacement after percutaneous transluminal mitral commissurotomy. Jpn J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 2004;52:335-338.
- Park SJ, Lee WK, Shim WH, Cho SY, Tahk SJ, Kim SS. Percutaneous mitral valvuloplasty using the double balloon technique: immediate results and determinant factors of increasing mitral regurgitation. Korean J Intern Med. 1991;6:51-57.
- Raghul G, Gopalan R, Sundram SR, Arunkumar P, Tamilarasu K, Ramasamy P. Pericardial effusion as unexpected sequelae of postmitral balloon valvuloplasty. Heart India. 2016;4:104-107.
- Prendergast BD, Shaw TR, lung B, Vahanian A, Northridge DB. Contemporary criteria for the selection of patients for percutaneous balloon mitral valvuloplasty. Heart. 2002;87:401-404.
- Desabandhu V, Peringadan NG, Krishnan MN. Safety and efficacy of percutaneous balloon mitral valvotomy in severe mitral stenosis with moderate mitral regurgitation - A prospective study. Indian Heart J. 2016;68:783-787.
- 6. Fawzy ME. Mitral balloon valvuloplasty. J Saudi Heart Assoc. 2010;22:125-132.
- Watanabe N. Editorial: Percutaneous mitral valvotomy: Balloon made in Japan still dominates the world. J Cardiol Cases. 2016;13:169-170.

DOI: 10.4274/gulhane.galenos.2020.1124 Gulhane Med J 2020;62:281-3



A rare cause of acute abdomen; paratubal cyst torsion

Zafer Şenol, Taygun Gülşen

Istanbul Sultan 2. Abdulhamid Han Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Surgery, Istanbul, Turkey

Date submitted: 29.04.2020

Date accepted: 11.05.2020 Online publication date: 15.12.2020

Corresponding Author:

Zafer Şenol MD, Istanbul Sultan 2. Abdulhamid Han Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Surgery, Istanbul, Turkey zafersenol@yahoo.com

ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0002-6865-3716

Keywords: Paratubal cyst, acute abdomen, torsion

Introduction

Paratubal cysts constitute 10-20% of all adnexial masses and they exist in the broad cord between the ovary and tube. They arise from mesonephric, mesotelial or mesonephric remnants. Even if paratubal cysts have been reported in all female age groups, they are seen mostly in between 20 and 40-year-old women. These cysts have thin walls. Preoperative differential diagnose is very difficult due to the closeness to the ovary. Paratubal cysts are usually small and asymptomatic. However, bigger lesions can reach a size of 20 cm or more and become symptomatic with complications such as torsion, hemorrhage, perforation and neoplasm (1). Most of these cysts are benign; on the other hand, borderline tumors and carcinomas have been reported as well. Smaller lesions can be followed. Bigger lesions, symptomatic lesions and sonographic uncertain findings (septations, papillations, liquid and solid components) are usually investigated surgically. Classic treatment is the enucleation of the cyst from the mesosalpynx without damaging the ovaries and fallopian tubes (2). However, salpyngooopherectomy can

ABSTRACT

Paratubal cysts are asymptomatic embryological residues. These cysts are mostly diagnosed in the adolescent and reproductive period. Generally, its dimensions are small, but complications such as rupture, torsion, or hemorrhage may develop. Paratubal cysts are mostly found by chance on ultrasound examination. In this case, we present our 43-year-old patient, who presented with abdominal pain and abdominal distention. In the tomographic examination, it was observed that there was a giant mass in the abdomen, and it was evaluated in our examinations that our patient was anemic. During laparotomy, paratubal cyst was diagnosed and therefore cystectomy and left salpingectomy were performed.

rarely be needed in complicated cases (3,4). In this article, we present the management of a patient who had an abnormally large paratubal cyst.

Presentation of Case

Our patient was a 43-year-old female, having 3 gravidities and 3 parities. The main complaint of our patient was abdominal pain which had been lasting for two months. During physical examination, the abdomen was distended and there were general palpational sensitivities.

In the abdominal tomography, a 28x22 cm mass was detected and evaluated as mesenteric cyst, which reached from the epigastric area to the pelvis in abdominal midline superior, to abdominal wall in anterior, to prevertebral area in posterior, to the intestines in lateral areas. And free fluid was seen together with the cyst in inferior. The physical examination and ultrasonographic scan were performed as a result of the consultation of obstetrics and gynecology and no gynecological pathology was evaluated. The patient was evaluated as anemic in the tests (hemoglobin: 7.74 g/dL, hematocrit: 24.63%). All the other tests including tumor markers were seen in normal limits.

During explorative laparotomy, a purple, about 25-30 cm mass was seen as soon as the abdomen was entered. The mass was seen as left ovarian originated and tortioned. It was detortioned. Then, it was excised with the ovary by fixing its root. Free fluid was seen inside the abdomen and a sample was taken for pathological study. Then, it was aspirated. Inside of the abdomen was washed abundantly with saline. The right ovary and uterus were evaluated as normal. Then a Jacksonpratt drainage was placed in the Douglas cavity. The operation was finished by closing the layers anatomically (Figures 1, 2).

The patient was discharged after pulling the drainage out on the postoperative 5th day. In the pathological study, serohemorrhagic fluid discharge from the cystectomy material was seen. The wall of the cyst was seen as hemorrhagic and brown purple colored. Macrophages full of hemosiderin were seen on the wall of the cyst. When the abdominal fluid was studied pathologically, it was seen as malignancy-negative.

Discussion

Paratubal cyst is a vesicle which is full of liquid and unilaterally growing on the broad ligament between the uterus and ovary. The origin of these tumors can be referred to the ovaries because tubes cannot usually be seen in ultrasonographic examination.

Characteristic ultrasonographic findings such as nonstromal, unilateral cystic mass can help the differential diagnosis of paratubal cyst. Paratubal cysts are assumed that they are originated from the remnants of paramesonephric (mullerian)



Figure 1. The mass rests against the anterior abdominal wall

and mesonephric (wolffian) ducts which exist during urogenital embryologic development.

Paratubal cysts constitute 10% of whole adnexial masses (5). They are not rare, but they are found incidentally because they are usually asymptomatic. Therefore, the real incidence of them is actually unknown. When paratubal cysts are symptomatic, they often appear with unilateral pelvic pain. Symptoms start to appear when the cyst grows extremely, bleeds, and becomes tortioned or ruptured. In our case, the cyst was extremely growing with tortion and hemorrhage.

Paratubal cysts are usually bound to mesosalpynx with a peduncle and tortion can occur around this (6,7). The incidence of paratubal cyst is uncertain but it must be suspected in the patients with acute or intermittent pelvic pain. In most cases, the diagnosis of tortion can be made with only surgical exploration. Malignant neoplasms can sometimes develop in paratubal cysts (8).

The size of paratubal cysts can change between 2 and 20 cm but most of the cases are between 6 and 10 cm (9). Bigger paratubal cysts were reported in the literature (10,11). The size of the cyst was measured as 30 cm and weighted at 4.5 kg in our case.

Treatment options for paratubal cysts can be selected according to the patient's age, parity, existing gynecologic pathologies and neoplastic degeneration. There is no need to intervene or constantly observe for paratubal cysts which have a radius of <10 cm and are seen simple in ultrasound. Surgical treatment of paratubal cyst is simple excision. Giant paratubal cysts are extraordinary masses and they must be treated with laparotomy. Laparoscopic approach is also reliable, but the size of the cyst is a limiting factor.



Figure 2. View after mass detortion

Conclusion

Consequently, if there is not any ultrasonographic malignancy criteria in giant cystic masses, paratubal cyst must be considered in differential diagnosis. Cyst excision protecting the ovary is enough in cases without any complications. Salpyngooopherectomy must be performed as well in the tortion cases with circulation disorder and suspicion of malignancy.

Ethics

Informed Consent: Written informed consent was obtained from the patient.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: Z.Ş., T.G., Concept: Z.Ş., T.G., Design: Z.Ş., T.G., Data Collection or Processing: Z.Ş., T.G., Analysis or Interpretation: Z.Ş., T.G., Literature Search: Z.Ş., T.G., Writing: Z.Ş., T.G.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

- 1. Perlman S, Hertweck P, Fallat ME. Paratubal and tubal abnormalities. Semin Pediatr Surg. 2005;14:124-134.
- Koc E, Turkyilmaz C, Atalay Y, Basaklar C, Bideci A. Neonatal ovarian cyst as-sociated within testinal obstruction. Indian J Pediatr. 1997;64:555-557.

- Breech LL, Hillard PJ. Adnexal torsion in pediatric and adolescent girls. Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol. 2005;17:483-494.
- Savic D, Stankovic ZB, Djukic M, Mikovic Z, Djuricic S. Torsion of malignant ovarian tumors in childhood and adolescence. J Pediatr Endocrinol Metab. 2008;21:1073-1078.
- Darwish AM, Amin AF, Mohammad SA. Laparoscopic management of paratubal and paraovarian cysts. JSLS. 2003;7:101-106.
- Muolokwu E, Sanchez J, Bercaw JL, et al. The incidence and surgical management of paratubal cysts in a pediatric and adolescent population. J Pediatr Surg. 2011;46:2161-2163.
- Kiseli M, Caglar GS, Cengiz SD, Karadag D, Yılmaz MB. Clinical diagnosis and complications of paratubal cysts: review of the literature and report of uncommon presentations. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2012;285:1563-1569.
- Samaha M, Woodruff JD. Paratubal cysts: frequency, histogenesis, and associated clinical features. Obstet Gynecol. 1985;65:691-694.
- Smorgick N, Herman A, Schneider D, Halperin R, Pansky M. Paraovarian cysts of neoplastic origin are underreported. JSLS. 2009;13:22-26.
- Varras M, Akrivis Ch, Polyzos D, Frakala S, Samara Ch. A voluminous twisted paraovarian cyst in a 74-year old patient: case report and review of the literature. Clin Exp Obstet Gynecol. 2003;30:253-256.
- 11. Idotta R. Removal of a voluminous serous papillary paraovarian cystadenoma by endoscpic surgery. A case report. Clin Exp Obstet Gynecol. 2000;27:150-151.



COVID-19 pandemic and dental health care system: An Indian scenario

Shruthi Hegde, Vidya Ajila

Nitte (Deemed to be University), AB Shetty Memorial Institute of Dental Sciences (ABSMIDS), Department of Oral Medicine and Radiology, Mangalore, India

Date submitted: 01.06.2020 Date accepted: 22.06.2020 Online publication date:

15.12.2020

Corresponding Author:

Dr. Shruthi Hegde MDS, Nitte (Deemed to be University), AB Shetty Memorial Institute of Dental Sciences (ABSMIDS), Department of Oral Medicine and Radiology, Mangalore, India

drshruthihegde@yahoo.co.in

ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0002-0744-5593

Keywords: COVID-19, dentistry, dental professionals

Dear Editor,

In view of the worldwide Coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) pandemic, routine dental procedures have been suspended in most countries in order to avoid virus transmission (1). The major consideration in routine dental practice is the use of aerosol generating procedures using air-rotors, ultrasonic scalers and high pressure 3:1 air syringe. Dentists have a high risk of getting infected from patients and potentially spreading it to their families, other patients and their peers (2). Under these circumstances, it is natural for dentists to develop a fear of being infected by their patients (2). Due to increased contagiousness of SARS-CoV-2, dental healthcare providers have to adopt new protocols to prevent spreading the virus.

On March 17th, 2020, the Dental Council of India (DCI) issued an advisory that clinical procedures involving aerosol generation such as Air rotor/Ultrasonic Scalers to be avoided/minimized for the time being and only emergency procedures to be performed (3). Local health authority protocol was different in various states of India. Total closure and telemedicine were suggested. During the lockdown period, most dentists continued their services such as initial consultation and expert opinion to their patients through teledentistry for free of cost. Emergency dental services were provided at hospital settings.

Indian Dental Association (IDA) also highlighted the need to provide task-specific education and training on preventing transmission of infectious agents, including refresher training for all dental personnel (4). The IDA local branches, different state branches and IDA head office arranged webinars for dentists to familiarize them with infection control measures and practice management post lockdown.

Dental professionals in India faced difficulty in the procurement of personal protection equipment due to its unavailability and cost factor. Due to complete closure of dental clinics, private dental practitioners faced financial issues. In order to follow the pre-operative and post-operative infection control protocols, dentists had to invest extra on practice modifications to combat coronavirus disease.

The Ministry of Health and Family Welfare (MoHFW), Government of India, issued guidelines for Dental Professionals regarding COVID-19 pandemic situation on May 19th, 2020. The guidelines have mentioned that dentists, auxiliaries and dental patients are at high risk of cross-infection due to close contact with the patient's oral cavity, saliva, blood, and respiratory tract secretions. Unified guideline was issued by MoHFW because several guidelines were issued by DCI, IDA and other organizations earlier. Dentists were not sure which guidelines to follow. The dental clinics were advised to remain closed in the containment zone and to continue with teledentistry. In the red zone, emergency dental procedures could be performed. The dental clinics in orange and green zone were allowed

to provide dental consultations and to do only emergency and urgent treatment procedures. All routine and elective dental procedures to be deferred for a later review until new policy/ guidelines were issued (5).

Even though dentistry has been worst hit by COVID-19 pandemic, dental professionals need to stay proactive, composed and provide patients with the best dental care. Most of the dental clinics in India are private establishments and professionals are self-supported. In addition to regular expenditure such as rent of clinic, repayment of loan for clinical establishments, equipment and material cost, lab costs, salary to support staff, utility bills dentists have to invest extra for personal protection equipment and disinfectants to avoid possible spread of COVID-19. This inevitably has to be transferred to patients, which will lead to increase in the cost of treatments. However, dentists find it difficult to raise prices for their low and middle income group of patients. The government advisory recommends only emergency dental treatments in the near future, which will definitely deteriorate financial status of dentists. Considering the overall downfall of economy, general public will also tend to opt for absolutely necessary dental treatments even after the lockdown period. Almost after two months of dilemma, fear and uncertainty, dental professionals have geared up, equipped themselves, and trained themselves to face the new challenge.

Ethics

Peer-review: Externally and internally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: S.H., Concept: S.H., Design: S.H., Data Collection or Processing: S.H., Analysis or Interpretation: S.H., V.A., Literature Search: S.H., Writing: S.H., V.A.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

- Dave M, Seoudi N, Coulthard P. Urgent dental care for patients during the COVID-19 pandemic. Lancet. 2020;395:1257.
- Ahmed MA, Jouhar R, Ahmed N et al. Fear and Practice Modifications among Dentists to Combat Novel Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19) Outbreak. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2020;17:2821.
- Dental Council of India. Precautionary and Preventive Measures to Prevent Spreading of Novel Coronavirus (COVID-19). Last Accessed Date: 23.03.2020. Available from: http://dciindia.gov.in/Admin/NewsArchives/L.No._8855.pdf
- Indian Dental Association. Indian Dental Association's Preventive Guidelines for Dental Professionals on the Coronavirus Threat. LastAccessed Date: 23.03.2020. Avaiable from: https://www.ida.org.in/pdf/IDA_Recommendations_for_ Dental_Professionals_on_the_Coronavirus_Threat.pdf
- The Ministry of Health and Family Welfare (MoHFW), Government of India. Guidelines for Dental Professionals in Covid-19 pandemic situation. Last Accessed Date: 23.03.2020. Available from: https://www.mohfw.gov.in/pdf/ DentalAdvisoryF.pdf



Comment on "The effect of maternal obesity on the success of labor induction with a cervical ripening double-balloon catheter and on pain perception during catheter insertion"

Elif Nur Sevinç, Ø Kazım Emre Karaşahin

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine, Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Ankara, Turkey

Date submitted: 28.04.2020

Date accepted: 26.06.2020 Online publication date:

15.12.2020

Corresponding Author:

Kazım Emre Karaşahin MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine, Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Ankara, Turkey emre.karasahin@sbu.edu.tr

ORCID:

orcid.org/0000-0002-4624-4874

Keywords: Maternal obesity, cervical ripening, balloon catheter

Dear Editor,

We are pleased to read the article "The effect of maternal obesity on the success of labor induction with a cervical ripening double-balloon catheter and on pain perception during catheter insertion" (1) by Kınay et al. (1) in Gülhane Medical Journal. In their study, the authors aimed to determine the impact of maternal body mass index (BMI) on the success of labor induction with a cervical ripening double-balloon catheter and to evaluate pain perception during catheter insertion. They also checked the cesarean delivery rates, normal delivery rates within 24 hours of labor induction, and visual analog scale pain scores during double-balloon catheter insertion between the women with a BMI at or above 30 kg/m² and women with a BMI <30 kg/m².

This study is important since it evaluates and provides data for the mechanical cervical ripening and pharmacological cervical ripening agents have some drawbacks due to side effects.

It will be nice if the authors have a chance to compare single balloon systems with double balloon systems in their future studies, since single balloon systems may be economically more convenient (2) and more readily available in limited source settings.

Also, it would have been nice to see whether the outcomes of the study would be different if BMI stratifications of normal (BMI: 18.5-24.9), overweight (BMI: 25-29.9), obese (BMI: 30-39.9) and very obese (BMI: over 40) had been used, rather than only non-obese and obese stratification. Of course, this would necessitate a higher number of participants.

As for the pain scores in the study, it has been mentioned by Torensma et al. (3) that some obese patient groups have lower pain thresholds, and some have higher pain thresholds, and Kınay et al.'s (1) study adds valuable data to the current literature.

Ethics

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Concept: E.N.S., K.E.K., Design: E.N.S., K.E.K., Data Collection or Processing: E.N.S., K.E.K., Analysis or Interpretation: E.N.S., K.E.K., Literature Search: E.N.S., K.E.K., Writing: E.N.S., K.E.K.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

- Kınay T, Dilbaz B, Özelçi R, Kahyaoğlu I, Maraloğlu Tekin Ö. The effect of maternal obesity on the success of labor induction with a cervical ripening double-balloon catheter and on pain perception during catheter insertion. Gulhane Med J. 2020;62:1-7.
- 2. Liu X, Wang Y, Zhang F et al. Double- versus single-balloon catheters for labour induction and cervical ripening: a metaanalysis. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. 2019;19:358.
- Torensma B, Thomassen I, van Velzen M, In 't Veld BA. Pain Experience and Perception in the Obese Subject Systematic Review (Revised Version). Obes Surg. 2016;26:631-639.

2020 Referee Index

Abdurrahman Şimşek Ahmet Coşar Ahmet Omma Alper Evrensel Alper Sönmez Arzu Atay Atilla Özdemir Ayşe Oflu Aytekin Ünlü Ayten Kayı Cangır Bayram Koç Bilgehan Savaş Öz Bilgin Bahadır Başgöz Buğra Şenel Bülent Satar Bülent Ünay Celalettin Günay Cengiz Beyan Cihangir Mutlu Ercan Coskun Meric Cumhur Korkmaz Cüneyt Göksoy Derya Çamur Elif Aybala Oktay Emin Lapsekili Emine İvigün Emre Ata Emre Tekgöz Erdal Eroğlu Erkan Özcan Ersin Yıldırım Gökhan Özge Gökhan Özkan Gökhan Serhat Duran Güray Koç

Gürkan Çelebi Hadim Akoğlu Hakan Avsever Hakan Durukan Hakan Kutlay Hasan Çaylak Hasan Soydan Hatice Yağmurdur Hikmet İvem Hilal Peker Öztürk Hülya Şirin Işıl Saygun İsmail Mert Vural İsmail Yaşar Avcl Kazım Emre Karaşahin Kübra Gülnur Topsakal Kürşat Kaptan Mehmet Ali Ergün Mehmet Ayhan Cöngöloğlu Mehmet Burak Asık Mehmet Emin Orhan Mehmet Eryılmaz Mehmet Kadri Daneyemez Mehmet Murat Beyzadeoğlu Mehmet Özler Meltem Aylı Mesut Gürdal Metin Hasde Muhammet Çınar Murat Baş Murat Koç Murat Kutlay Murat Zor Mustafa Tunca Mustafa Turan

Mustafa Ulubay Necdet Doğan Necdet Kocabıyık Nesrin Öcal Nurcan Erçıktı Nurcan Yabancı Ayhan Oğuzhan Yıldız Oktay Algın Orhan Gürsel Orhan Küçükşahin Ömer Karadaş Özlem Evliyaoğlu Rıza Sonkaya Selahattin Bedir Serdar Sakin Serkan Akın Serkan Görgülü Simel Ayyıldız Sinan Yetkin Süleyman Serdar Koca Şefik Güran Taner Özgürtaş Tuğgen Mersin Tülay Erkan Uğur Bozlar Uğur Muşabak Volkan Tekin Yakup Ergün Yavuz Fuat Yılmaz Yeşim Çimen Yeşim Şenaylı Yusuf İzci Yusuf Uysal Zehra Çiçek

A. Kenan Tan		14
Abdulkerim Yıldız		.103
Abdullah Taylan		.206
Ahmet Burak Çiftci		.206
Ahmet Özgül		14
Akçay Övünç Özön	51,	126
Akhil Shetty		
Ali Alkhayat		
Ali Selçuk		
Alireza Rai		
Alparslan Kırık		
Anand Patil		
Anjana Dali Daniel		
Arif Kuş		
Ayla Demirtaş		
Ayşe Kılıç Uçar		
B. Bahadır Başgöz		
Bahar Dirican		
Berna Dilbaz		
Betül Tekin		
Bilgehan Savaş Öz		
Bilgin Bahadır Başgöz		
Birol Yıldız97		
Bita Jafarzadeh		60
Bora Uysal		
Bülent Atik	109,	193
Bülent Atik Cantürk Taşçı		
		.121
Cantürk Taşçı		.121 .278
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay	109,	.121 .278 193
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay Ceyda Çaparlar	109,	.121 .278 193 .103
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay Ceyda Çaparlar Çiğdem Pala	109,	.121 .278 193 .103 .163
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay Ceyda Çaparlar Çiğdem Pala Çiğdem Yücel Deniz Demirci	109,	.121 .278 193 .103 .163 .179
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay Ceyda Çaparlar Çiğdem Pala Çiğdem Yücel Deniz Demirci Deniz Doğan	109,	.121 .278 193 .103 .163 .179 .121
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay Ceyda Çaparlar Çiğdem Pala Çiğdem Yücel Deniz Demirci Deniz Doğan Dercan Gençbaş	109,	.121 .278 193 .103 .163 .179 .121 21
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay Ceyda Çaparlar Çiğdem Pala Çiğdem Yücel Deniz Demirci Deniz Doğan Dercan Gençbaş Derya Özkan	109,	.121 .278 193 .103 .163 .179 .121 21 .114
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay Ceyda Çaparlar Çiğdem Pala Çiğdem Yücel Deniz Demirci Deniz Doğan Dercan Gençbaş. Derya Özkan Dilek Büyükşireci	109,	.121 .278 193 .103 .163 .179 .121 21 .114 .272
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay Ceyda Çaparlar Çiğdem Pala Çiğdem Yücel Deniz Demirci Deniz Doğan Dercan Gençbaş Derya Özkan Dilek Büyükşireci Duygu Ersan Demirci	109,	.121 .278 193 .103 .163 .179 .121 21 .114 .272 .179
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay Ceyda Çaparlar Çiğdem Pala Çiğdem Yücel Deniz Demirci Deniz Doğan Dercan Gençbaş Derya Özkan Dilek Büyükşireci Duygu Ersan Demirci Duygu Tecer	109,	.121 .278 193 .103 .163 .179 .121 21 .114 .272 .179 272
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay Ceyda Çaparlar Çiğdem Pala Çiğdem Yücel Deniz Demirci Deniz Doğan Dercan Gençbaş Derya Özkan Dilek Büyükşireci Duygu Ersan Demirci Duygu Tecer E. Nüket Ünsal	109,	.121 .278 193 .103 .163 .179 .121 .114 .272 .179 272 .139
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay Ceyda Çaparlar Çiğdem Pala Çiğdem Yücel Deniz Demirci Deniz Doğan Dercan Gençbaş Derya Özkan Dilek Büyükşireci Duygu Ersan Demirci Duygu Tecer E. Nüket Ünsal Edis Çolak	109,	.121 .278 193 .103 .163 .179 .121 21 .179 272 .179 272 .139 73
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay Ceyda Çaparlar Çiğdem Pala Çiğdem Yücel Deniz Demirci Deniz Doğan Dercan Gençbaş Derya Özkan Dilek Büyükşireci Duygu Ersan Demirci Duygu Tecer E. Nüket Ünsal Edis Çolak Elif Nur Sevinç	109,	.121 .278 193 .103 .163 .179 .121 .114 .272 .179 272 .139 73 .286
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay Ceyda Çaparlar Çiğdem Pala Çiğdem Yücel Deniz Demirci Deniz Doğan Dercan Gençbaş Derya Özkan Dilek Büyükşireci Duygu Ersan Demirci Duygu Tecer E. Nüket Ünsal Edis Çolak Elif Nur Sevinç Elisa Zavattaro	109,	.121 .278 193 .103 .163 .179 .121 21 .121 21 .127 272 .139 73 .286 63
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay Ceyda Çaparlar Çiğdem Pala Çiğdem Yücel Deniz Demirci Deniz Doğan Dercan Gençbaş Derya Özkan Dilek Büyükşireci Duygu Ersan Demirci Duygu Tecer E. Nüket Ünsal Edis Çolak Elif Nur Sevinç Elisa Zavattaro Emine Arık	109,	.121 .278 193 .103 .163 .179 .121 21 .121 21 .127 272 .139 73 .286 63 .114
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay Ceyda Çaparlar Çiğdem Pala Çiğdem Yücel Deniz Demirci Deniz Doğan Dercan Gençbaş Derya Özkan Dilek Büyükşireci Duygu Ersan Demirci Duygu Tecer E. Nüket Ünsal Edis Çolak Elif Nur Sevinç Elisa Zavattaro Emine Arık Emine Öksüz	109,	.121 .278 193 .103 .163 .179 .121 21 .114 .272 .179 272 .139 73 .286 63 114 260
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay Ceyda Çaparlar Çiğdem Pala Çiğdem Yücel Deniz Demirci Deniz Doğan Dercan Gençbaş Derya Özkan Dilek Büyükşireci Duygu Ersan Demirci Duygu Ersan Demirci Duygu Tecer E. Nüket Ünsal Edis Çolak Elisa Zavattaro Emine Arık Emine Öksüz Emre Adıgüzel	109,	.121 .278 193 .103 .163 .179 .121 .179 .121 .114 .272 .139 .286 63 .114 260 14
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay Ceyda Çaparlar Çiğdem Pala Çiğdem Yücel Deniz Demirci Deniz Doğan Dercan Gençbaş Derya Özkan Dilek Büyükşireci Duygu Ersan Demirci Duygu Tecer E. Nüket Ünsal Edis Çolak Elif Nur Sevinç Elisa Zavattaro Emine Arık Emine Öksüz Emre Tekgöz	109,	.121 .278 193 .103 .163 .179 .121 21 .121 21 .127 272 .139 73 .286 63 .114 260 14 239
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay Ceyda Çaparlar Çiğdem Pala Çiğdem Yücel Deniz Demirci Deniz Doğan Dercan Gençbaş. Derya Özkan Dilek Büyükşireci Duygu Ersan Demirci Duygu Ersan Demirci. Duygu Tecer E. Nüket Ünsal Edis Çolak Elisa Zavattaro Emine Arık Emine Öksüz Emre Adıgüzel Emre Tekgöz Engin Kaya	109,	.121 .278 193 .103 .163 .179 .121 21 .121 21 .272 .179 272 .139 73 .286 63 .114 260 14 239 170
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay Ceyda Çaparlar Çiğdem Pala Çiğdem Yücel Deniz Demirci Deniz Doğan Dercan Gençbaş Derya Özkan Dilek Büyükşireci Duygu Ersan Demirci Duygu Tecer E. Nüket Ünsal Edis Çolak Elisa Zavattaro Elisa Zavattaro Emine Arık Emine Öksüz Emre Adıgüzel Emre Tekgöz Engin Kaya Erdim Sertoğlu	109, 109, 	.121 .278 193 .103 .163 .179 .121 21 .114 .272 .179 272 .139 73 .286 63 114 260 14 239 170 266
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay Ceyda Çaparlar Çiğdem Pala Çiğdem Yücel Deniz Demirci Deniz Doğan Dercan Gençbaş Derya Özkan Dilek Büyükşireci Duygu Ersan Demirci Duygu Tecer E. Nüket Ünsal Edis Çolak Elif Nur Sevinç Elisa Zavattaro Emine Arık Emine Öksüz Emre Adıgüzel Emre Tekgöz Engin Kaya Erdim Sertoğlu Ertan Demirdaş	109, 109, 	.121 .278 193 .103 .163 .179 .121 .114 .272 .139 .286 63 .114 260 14 239 170 266 .278
Cantürk Taşçı Celalettin Günay Ceyda Çaparlar Çiğdem Pala Çiğdem Yücel Deniz Demirci Deniz Doğan Dercan Gençbaş Derya Özkan Dilek Büyükşireci Duygu Ersan Demirci Duygu Tecer E. Nüket Ünsal Edis Çolak Elisa Zavattaro Elisa Zavattaro Emine Arık Emine Öksüz Emre Adıgüzel Emre Tekgöz Engin Kaya Erdim Sertoğlu	109,	.121 .278 193 .103 .163 .179 .121 21 .121 21 .127 272 .139 .272 .139 73 .286 63 .114 260 14 239 170 266 .278 14

Farizan Ahmad		
Fatih Özcan		
Fatma İlknur Çınar	157,	239
Fatma Kavak Akelma		
Ferhat Cüce		
Feride Göğüş		.272
Ferrat Dinçoğlan		8
Gamze Akbulut		.139
Gamze Ketrez		.245
Gamze Sarıkoç		.260
Gökhan Arslan		.278
Gökhan Yüce		.200
Gözde Bumin Aydın		. 114
Gül Sema Yıldıran Keskin		.266
Gülten Güvenç		.231
Gülten Tarhan		80
Güray Koç		33
Gürhan Taşkın		.145
Hacer Berna Afacan Öztürk		.103
Hakan Gamsız		8
Hakan Kartal		.278
Halil Kızılöz		.266
Harun Erdal		.139
Hatice Bebiş		21
Hülya Şirin		.245
Hüseyin Sicim		.278
İlkay Baran Akkuş		. 114
İlke Coşkun Benlidayı		.254
İnci Kahyaoğlu		1
İpek Pınar Aral		97
İsmail Ertürk	97,	266
Jülide Ergil		. 114
Kadir Serkan Yalçın		.174
Kadriye Demirkaya		.133
Kazım Emre Karaşahin		.286
Kuthan Kavaklı		
Kübra Tel Adıgüzel		
Lütfi Tunç		
M. Ali Taşkaynatan		14
Masoud Sadeghi	60), 63
Mazaher Ramezani		
Mehmet Anıl Süzer		
Mehmet Burak Eşkin		
Mehmet İlkin Naharcı		
Mehmet Kıvrak		
Mehmet Özgür Özhan		
Mehmet Tayfun Kaşıkçı		
Mehmet Yılmaz		
Melahat Çoban		
Melih Alömeroğlu		
Metin Polat		

Mohammadreza Sobhiyeh	
Muhammet Çınar	157, 239
Mukul Shetty	
Murat Albayrak	103
Murat Beyzadeoğlu	8
Murat Bülent Küçükay	174
Musa Barış Aykan	266
Mustafa Esassolak	73
Mustafa Gülşen	151
Mustafa Taşar	200
Nejdet Karşıyakalı	163
Nihan Cüzdan	254
Nuri Karadurmuş	97, 266
Onurhan Çolak	8
Osman Şahin	
Ömer Sağer	8
Özlem Akagündüz	73
Özlem Aslan	231
Özlem Köroğlu	14, 186
Özlem Moraloğlu Tekin	1
Öznur Kavaklı	80
Pınar Cömert	103
Prasanna Kumar Rao	131
Raghavendra Kini	131
Ramazan Acar	97, 266
Recep Alanlı	174
Recep Savaş	
Roopashri Rajesh Kashyap	
Runa Özelçi	
Sait Yeşillik	
Salaheldin Elhamamsy	
Sam Joseph	
Sangamesh B	
Sarp Üner	
•	

Seda Çolak	239
Sedat Bilge	
Sedat Yılmaz	157, 239
Selahattin Bedir	163, 170
Selçuk Demiral	8
Selçuk Sarıkaya	163
Selen Bayraktaroğlu	73
Senem Maral	103
Sercan Yılmaz	170
Serdar Deniz	245
Serdar Kesikburun	14
Serdar Yalçın	170
Sezgin Okçelik	
Shruthi Hegde	213, 284
Sibel Başaran	254
Siti Nazihahasma Hassan	224
Soner Yaşar	87, 92
Sönmez Ocak	206
Sue Moorhead	21
Taner Özgürtaş	163
Taygun Gülşen	281
Tuğba Kınay	1
Tunay Sarpel	254
Turgay Ebiloğlu	163
Uğur Gönç	109, 193
Ulviyya Gasimova	57
Ümran Sarı	260
Vidya Ajila	213, 284
Vidya Aravind Holla	131
Yahya Ayhan Acar	44
Zafer Günendi	272
Zafer Şenol	281
Züleyha Kaplan	245

Acute abdomen	
Acute abdominal pain	206
Adult medulloblastoma	
Advanced trauma life support care	44
After	
Allergic conjunctivitis	
Allergic rhinitis	
Ankylosing spondylitis	
Antibiotic supplements	
Anxiety	
Apparent diffusion coefficient	
Arthritis	
Atopy	
Atrophic gastritis	
Autologous hematopoietic stem cell transplantation	
Autologous stem cell transplantation	
Autonomy	
Autosomal disease	
Balloon catheter	
Basal cell carcinoma	
Beach-chair position	
Beta-2-microglobulin	
Biochemical parameters	
Bioimpedance analysis	
Biomarkers	
Bite wafers	
Botulinum toxin A	
Breath holding index	
Capillary hemangioma	
Carboplatin	
Cardiopulmonary resuscitation	
Case report	
Cell culture	
Central vertigo	
Cerebrovascular disease	
Cervical ripening	
Chemotherapy	
Chronic migraine	
Colchicine	
Complementary and alternative medicine	
Complete blood count	
Complication	
Content validity	
COPD	
COVID-19	
Cyclooxygenase-2	151
Cytostatic effect	224
Cytotoxic effect	224
Dental professionals	
Dentistry	
Depression	260

Detachable coil	200
Differential diagnosis	
Diffusion-weighted magnetic resonance imaging	
Double-balloon catheter	1
Echocardiography	179
Elderly	
Electrophysiology	92
Emergency department	231
Emphysema	
Endobronchial valve	121
Endovascular treatment	200
Eosinophil	145
Epidemiology	163
Epilepsy	126
ESSDAI	272
ESSPRI	272
Etoposide	
Extragonadal germ cell tumors	97
Familial Mediterranean Fever	
Family members	231
Fiber	
Fibromyalgia	
Fitz-Hugh-Curtis syndrome	
Flow diverter stent	
FODMAP	
Folliculomas	57
Folliculomas Gastric cancer	
Gastric cancer	151
Gastric cancer Gastritis	151 151
Gastric cancer Gastritis General anesthesia	151 151 .109, 193
Gastric cancer Gastritis General anesthesia Gingival crevicular fluid	151 151 .109, 193 28
Gastric cancer Gastritis General anesthesia Gingival crevicular fluid Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma	151 151 .109, 193 28 72
Gastric cancer Gastritis General anesthesia Gingival crevicular fluid Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma Heart arrest	151 151 .109, 193 28 72 44
Gastric cancer Gastritis General anesthesia Gingival crevicular fluid Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma Heart arrest Heel spur	
Gastric cancer Gastritis General anesthesia Gingival crevicular fluid Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma Heart arrest Heel spur Heen spur Hemodynamic variable	
Gastric cancer Gastritis General anesthesia Gingival crevicular fluid Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma Heart arrest Heel spur Hemodynamic variable Hemorrhage volume	
Gastric cancer Gastritis General anesthesia Gingival crevicular fluid Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma Heart arrest Heel spur Hemodynamic variable Hemorrhage volume HoLEP	
Gastric cancer Gastritis General anesthesia Gingival crevicular fluid Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma Heart arrest Heel spur Hemodynamic variable Hemorrhage volume HoLEP Hypothermia	
Gastric cancer Gastritis General anesthesia Gingival crevicular fluid Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma Heart arrest Heel spur Hemodynamic variable Hemorrhage volume HoLEP Hypothermia Ifosfamide	151 .109, 193 28 72 44 114 87 170 114 266
Gastric cancer Gastritis General anesthesia Gingival crevicular fluid Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma Heart arrest Heel spur Hemodynamic variable Hemorrhage volume HoLEP Hypothermia Ifosfamide IgE	151 .109, 193 28 72 44 87 114 87 170 114 266 145
Gastric cancer Gastritis General anesthesia Gingival crevicular fluid Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma Heart arrest Heel spur Heel spur Hemodynamic variable Hemorrhage volume HoLEP Hypothermia Ifosfamide IgE Immune thrombocytopenia	151 .109, 193 28 72 44 8 114 87 170 114 266 145 103
Gastric cancer Gastritis General anesthesia Gingival crevicular fluid Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma Heart arrest Heel spur Hemodynamic variable Hemorrhage volume HoLEP Hypothermia Ifosfamide IgE Immune thrombocytopenia Immunohistochemistry	151 .109, 193 28 72 44 8 114 87 170 145 145 103 63
Gastric cancer Gastritis General anesthesia Gingival crevicular fluid Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma Heart arrest Heel spur Heel spur Hemodynamic variable Hemorrhage volume HoLEP Hypothermia Ifosfamide IgE Immune thrombocytopenia Immunohistochemistry Inflammation	151 .109, 193 28 72 44 87 114 87 170 114 266 145 103 63 63
Gastric cancer Gastritis General anesthesia Gingival crevicular fluid Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma Heart arrest Heel spur Hemodynamic variable Hemorrhage volume HoLEP Hypothermia Ifosfamide IgE Immune thrombocytopenia Immunohistochemistry Inflammation Inflammatory fibroid polyp	151 .109, 193 28 72 44 8 114 87 170 114 266 145 103 63 63 63
Gastric cancer Gastritis General anesthesia Gingival crevicular fluid Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma Heat arrest Heel spur Heel spur Hemodynamic variable Hemorrhage volume HoLEP Hypothermia Ifosfamide IgE Immune thrombocytopenia Immunohistochemistry Inflammation Inflammatory fibroid polyp Internal jugular vein	
Gastric cancer Gastritis General anesthesia Gingival crevicular fluid Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma Heat arrest Heel spur Hemodynamic variable Hemorrhage volume HoLEP Hypothermia Ifosfamide IgE Immune thrombocytopenia Immune thrombocytopenia Inflammation Inflammatory fibroid polyp Internal jugular vein Intestinal metaplasia	151 .109, 193 28 72 44 8 114 87 170 145 103 63 254 60 209 151
Gastric cancer Gastritis General anesthesia Gingival crevicular fluid Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma Heat arrest Heel spur Heel spur Hemodynamic variable Hemorrhage volume HoLEP Hypothermia Ifosfamide IgE Immune thrombocytopenia Immunohistochemistry Inflammation Inflammatory fibroid polyp Internal jugular vein Intestinal metaplasia Intracerebral aneurysms	151 .109, 193 28 72 44 8 114 87 170 114 266 145 103 63 254 60 209 151 200
Gastric cancer Gastritis General anesthesia Gingival crevicular fluid Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma Heart arrest Heel spur Heel spur Hemodynamic variable Hemorrhage volume Hemorrhage volume HoLEP Hypothermia Ifosfamide IgE Infosfamide IgE Inflammation Inflammation Inflammation Inflammatory fibroid polyp Internal jugular vein Intestinal metaplasia Intracerebral aneurysms Intracerebral hemorrhage	151 .109, 193 28 72 44 8 114 87 170 114 266 145 103 63 63 63 63 63 63
Gastric cancer Gastritis	151 .109, 193 28 72 44 8 114 87 170 14 145 103 63 254 60 209 151
Gastric cancer Gastritis General anesthesia Gingival crevicular fluid Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma Heat arrest Heel spur Hemodynamic variable Hemorrhage volume HoLEP Hypothermia Ifosfamide IgE Immune thrombocytopenia Immunohistochemistry Inflammation Inflammatory fibroid polyp Inflammatory fibroid polyp Internal jugular vein Intestinal metaplasia Intracerebral aneurysms Intracerebral hemorrhage Intradural Irritable bowel syndrome	151 .109, 193 28 72 44 8 114 87 170 145 103 63 254 60 209 151 200 87
Gastric cancer Gastritis	151

Learning needs	80	Probiotic	
Left ventricular mass index	179	Prognosis	
Lip	131	Protein P21	151
Lumbar discectomy	193	R202Q	
Lung cyst	57	Radiation therapy	8
Lymphocyte count	103	Radiotherapy	
Mammalian cells	224	Readmission	
Mandible	213	Refractory pain management	8
Maternal obesity		Rehabilitation	14
Mean platelet volume	174	Renal cyst	
MEFV gene mutation	157	Return of spontaneous circulation	44
Migraine	51	Rheumatic diseases	
Migration	209	Rheumatoid arthritis	
Mindfulness	80	Root canal irrigants	
Mitral balloon valvuloplasty	278	Root canal irrigation	
Multiparity		Salvage treatment	
Neutrophil-lymphocyte ratio		Seizures	
Nursing diagnosis	21	Shoulder arthroscopy	
Nursing outcomes	21	Skin lesion	
Nutrition		Spinal tumor	
Obesity	1, 245	Splenectomy	
Ophthalmic artery		Squamous cell carcinoma	
Osteoradionecrosis	213	Standardized uptake value	72
Outpatient		Stomach	60
Outpatient surgery		Stone analysis	
Overweight	245	Stone composition	
Pain	1, 28	Student	
Paratubal cyst		Substance P	
Pelvic inflammatory disease		Surgery	
Percutaneous	278	Therapeutic irrigation	
Perihepatitis		Thoracic surgery	
Periodontal ligament		Torsion	
Peripheral vertigo		Transcranial doppler	
Peritoneal dialysis	179	Trauma severity indices	44
Physical therapy	14	Treatment outcome	
Plantar fasciitis	8	TURP	
Platelet count	174	Undesirable activities	
Positron emission tomography	72	Urinary incontinence	21
Post		Urolithiasis	
Prevalence		Vanek's polyp	
Prewarming		Venous port system	
Prick test		Ventricular rupture	
Primary Sjögren's syndrome		Vitamin D	

CONTENTS

REVIEWS

- **213** Osteoradionecrosis a review of clinical features and management Vidya Ajila, Shruthi Hegde; Mangalore, India
- **224** The relevance of antibiotic supplements in mammalian cell cultures: Towards a paradigm shift Siti Nazihahasma Hassan, Farizan Ahmad; Kelantan, Malaysia

ORIGINAL ARTICLES

- 231 Determination of the anxiety and the needs of family members of critical care patients in emergency departments Ayla Demirtas, Gülten Güvenç, Özlem Aslan, Emine Öksüz, Ayse Kılıç Uçar; Ankara, İstanbul, Turkey
- **239** Complementary and alternative medicine usage in patients with Familial Mediterranean Fever Seda Çolak, Emre Tekgöz, Fatma İlknur Çınar, Sedat Yılmaz, Muhammet Çınar; Ankara, Turkey
- 245 Factors associated with overweight and obesity in students of 5–14 age group in Mersin Serdar Deniz, Hülya Şirin, Mehmet Kıvrak, Züleyha Kaplan, Gamze Ketrez, Sarp Üner; Malatya, Ankara, Mersin, Turkey
- 254 Comparison of vitamin D profile between patients with inflammatory and non-inflammatory rheumatic diseases Nihan Cüzdan, İlke Coskun Benlidayı, Sibel Basaran, Tunay Sarpel; Balikesir, Adana, Turkey
- 260 Autonomy, depression and affecting factors in the elderly people Gamze Sarikoc, Ümran Sari, Mehmet İlkin Naharcı, Emine Öksüz; Ankara, Turkey
- 266 Retrospective analysis of patients with relapsed/refractory medulloblastoma after autologous stem cell transplantation

Ramazan Acar, İsmail Ertürk, Halil Kızılöz, Sezgin Okçelik, Birol Yıldız, Musa Barış Aykan, Gül Sema Yıldıran Keskin, Erdim Sertoğlu, Bilgin Bahadır Başgöz, Nuri Karadurmuş; Ankara, Nevsehir, Turkey

272 The association of serum beta-2-microglobulin with autoantibody production and disease activity in patients with primary Sjögren's syndrome Duygu Tecer, Dilek Büyüksireci, Zafer Günendi, Feride Göğüs; Ankara, Corum, Turkey

CASE REPORTS

- 278 Is mitral balloon valvuloplasty really innocent?: A case report of right ventricular rupture Hüseyin Sicim, Ertan Demirdaş, Hakan Kartal, Gökhan Arslan, Celalettin Günay, Bilgehan Savaş Öz; Ankara, Turkey
- 281 A rare cause of acute abdomen; paratubal cyst torsion Zafer Şenol, Taygun Gülşen; Istanbul, Turkey

LETTERS to the EDITOR

- 284 COVID-19 pandemic and dental health care system: An Indian scenario Shruthi Hegde, Vidya Ajila; Mangalore, India
- 286 Comment on "The effect of maternal obesity on the success of labor induction with a cervical ripening double-balloon catheter and on pain perception during catheter insertion" Elif Nur Sevinç, Kazım Emre Karaşahin; Ankara, Turkey

INDEX

2020 Referee Index 2020 Author Index 2020 Subject Index